

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Corbo, Vesna; Strid, Ingvar

## Working Paper MAJA: A two-region DSGE model for Sweden and its main trading partners

Sveriges Riksbank Working Paper Series, No. 391

**Provided in Cooperation with:** Central Bank of Sweden, Stockholm

*Suggested Citation:* Corbo, Vesna; Strid, Ingvar (2020) : MAJA: A two-region DSGE model for Sweden and its main trading partners, Sveriges Riksbank Working Paper Series, No. 391, Sveriges Riksbank, Stockholm

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/232594

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



## WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



# MAJA: A two-region DSGE model for Sweden and its main trading partners

Vesna Corbo and Ingvar Strid

July 2020

#### WORKING PAPERS ARE OBTAINABLE FROM

www.riksbank.se/en/research

Sveriges Riksbank • SE-103 37 Stockholm Fax international: +46 8 21 05 31 Telephone international: +46 8 787 00 00

The Working Paper series presents reports on matters in the sphere of activities of the Riksbank that are considered to be of interest to a wider public. The papers are to be regarded as reports on ongoing studies and the authors will be pleased to receive comments.

The opinions expressed in this article are the sole responsibility of the author(s) and should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of Sveriges Riksbank.

## MAJA: A two-region DSGE model for Sweden and its main trading partners

Vesna Corbo and Ingvar Strid<sup>\*</sup>

Sveriges Riksbank Working Paper Series No. 391

July 2, 2020

#### Abstract

The Swedish economy is strongly dependent on global economic developments, which is reflected in generally strong empirical relationships between Swedish and foreign macroeconomic variables. It is, however, difficult for standard open-economy dynamic stochastic general equilibrium (DSGE) models to generate substantial cross-country spillovers; see e.g. the seminal paper of Justiniano and Preston (2010).

We present a two-region DSGE model that better captures the dependence on global economic developments than previous models. It is estimated on data for Sweden and an aggregate of its main trading partners, the euro area and the United States, for the period 1995Q2–2018Q4. To capture the strong empirical relationships between Sweden and the foreign economy, we assume that global shocks to e.g. technology, real interest rates, financial risk, and firm and consumer sentiment directly affect both economies, while their impact on each economy may differ. We also allow for a flexible specification of the demand for Swedish exports to better account for the fluctuations in Swedish trade. Finally, headline and core inflation are distinguished by the introduction of consumption of energy goods, which allows for a more detailed and realistic analysis of inflation developments.

This new model, named MAJA (Modell för Allmän JämviktsAnalys), is used by the Riksbank for interpretation of economic developments, forecasting, scenarios, and policy analysis. It builds on the work of Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005) and Smets and Wouters (2003) and the Riksbank's previous models, Ramses I and Ramses II (see Adolfson et al. (2007) and Adolfson et al. (2013), respectively).

Keywords: DSGE model, Monetary Policy, Open economy, International spillovers, Bayesian estimation.

JEL classification: E30, E40, E37, E52, F41, F44, C11, C32, C52.

<sup>\*</sup>Sveriges Riksbank, SE-103 37 Stockholm, Sweden. e-mail: vesna.corbo@riksbank.se; ingvar.strid@riksbank.se. We would like to thank Yildiz Akkaya, Ted Aranki, Paolo Bonomolo, Carl-Johan Belfrage, Hugo Bourrousse, Paola Di Casola, Jens Iversen, Jesper Lindé, Magnus Lindskog, Conny Olovsson, Mattias Ringqvist, Annukka Ristiniemi, Karl Walentin, and Andreas Westermark for their contributions during the development of MAJA. We moreover wish to thank Carl-Johan Belfrage, Ard den Reijer, Jens Iversen, Åsa Olli Segendorf, Ulf Söderström, and Karl Walentin for their comments on earlier drafts. The views expressed in this paper are solely the responsibility of the authors and should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Executive Board of Sveriges Riksbank.

## Contents

1 Introduction								4		
2	The	model								7
	2.1	Firms								8
		2.1.1	Production of domestic intermediate goods							8
		2.1.1	Production of imported intermediate goods	• •	•••	• •	• •	• •	•••	11
		2.1.2	Production of final consumption goods	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	•••	12
		2.1.0 9.1.4	Production of final investment goods	•••	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	14
		2.1.4	Production of nmar investment goods	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	14
	0.0	Z.1.0	r roduction of export goods	• •	• •	•••	•••	• •	••	10
	<i>L.L</i>	Houser		• •	• •	• •	•••	• •	•••	17
		2.2.1	Household preferences and the labour market	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	11
		2.2.2	The household's optimization	• •	• •	• •	•••	• •	•••	19
		2.2.3	Wage setting	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	21
	2.3	Moneta	ary and fiscal authorities				• •	• •	• •	22
		2.3.1	Time-varying neutral rate					• •		23
	2.4	Market	clearing conditions							25
	2.5	Foreign	n economy							26
		2.5.1	Summary of the foreign-economy model equations							27
	2.6	Shock :	processes							30
•	<b></b>	1								0.4
3	Taki	ng the	e model to the data							34 24
	J.1	Dayesia	The superturing distribution	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	04 94
		3.1.1 9.1.0	I ne posterior distribution	• •	• •	• •	•••	• •	••	34 96
		3.1.2	State-space representation of the model	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	30
		3.1.3	The likelihood function	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	37
		3.1.4	Prior distribution	• •	• •	• •	•••	• •	• •	37
		3.1.5	Optimizing the posterior density and sampling from it	• •			• •	• •	•••	38
		3.1.6	Model comparison				•••	• •		38
	3.2	Data .								39
		3.2.1	Observables							39
		3.2.2	Some key properties of the data							44
	3.3	3.3 Long-run assumptions and treatment of trends						48		
		3.3.1	Trend and cycle							48
		3.3.2	DSGE model trends							49
		3.3.3	Additional trends and calibration of the steady states of key	obs	$\operatorname{erv}$	able	s.			50
	3.4	Calibra	ation of model parameters							51
	-	3.4.1	Calibration of parameters and key shares							51
		3 4 2	Simplifying calibrations					• •		54
		3 4 3	Observation errors	•••	•••	• •	• •	• •	•••	56
	35	Prior d	listributions	• •	• •	•••	•••	• •	•••	56
	0.0	251	Structural parameters	•••	• •	•••	•••	• •	•••	56
		0.0.1 0 F 0		• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	50
	9.0	3.3.2	Snock process parameters	• •	• •	• •	•••	• •	•••	07 57
	3.0	Posteri	or distribution	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	57
		3.6.1	Posterior estimates of foreign model parameters	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•••	58
		3.6.2	Marginal versus joint estimation of the foreign parameters	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	60
		3.6.3	Posterior estimates of the domestic parameters	• •	• •	• •	• •	• •	•	61
		3.6.4	Conditional estimation of the domestic parameters	• •	• •		• •			66
		3.6.5	Modified posterior distribution				• •	• •	•	66
		3.6.6	Assessment of estimation approaches							67
	3.7	Model	fit							68

		3.7.1	Comparing posterior model statistics to the data			
		3.7.2	Standard deviations			
		3.7.3	Contemporaneous correlations			
	3.8	Model	comparison and sensitivity analysis			
		3.8.1	Domestic-foreign dependencies			
		3.8.2	Inflation trends			
		3.8.3	Calvo parameters			
4 Model properties						
	4.1	fluence of foreign developments on Sweden				
		4.1.1	The share of the variation in Swedish variables attributed to foreign shocks 7			
		4.1.2	Historical decomposition of Swedish GDP growth			
4.2 Inflation						
		4.2.1	Decomposing headline inflation			
		4.2.2	Historical decomposition of CPIF inflation			
	4.3	Monet	ary policy			
		4.3.1	Reporte forecasts			
		4.3.2	Effects of a domestic monetary policy shock			

### 5 Conclusions

#### 1 Introduction

Sweden is a small economy with open goods and capital markets which are strongly influenced by global economic developments. This is reflected in the generally strong comovement between Swedish and foreign-economy macroeconomic variables. In this paper we develop an open-economy dynamic stochastic general equilibrium (DSGE) model, which can adequately capture those strong international dependencies.

The strong influence of global economic developments on Sweden is particularly evident for real variables such as GDP and its components, and various labour market indicators. Furthermore, the Swedish and foreign business cycles are well synchronised, that is, the effects of foreign developments on the Swedish economy are largely instantaneous.<sup>1</sup> Strong empirical relationships are also found among financial variables such as stock indices, interest rates and risk indicators, such as spreads. Nominal and real interest rates have declined globally in the past 20–30 years and the policy rate of the Riksbank, the repo rate, is comoving with the policy rates in other advanced economies.<sup>2</sup> While the common trend decline presumably 'exaggerates' these correlations, it is arguably the case that global factors have been the main driver behind the decline in Swedish interest rates.

Standard economic theory would suggest that the strong comovement of foreign and Swedish (real) business cycles and financial markets should also manifest itself in highly synchronised inflation movements. Previous research has also documented that global inflation fluctuations account for a large fraction of the variation in national inflation rates; see e.g. Ciccarelli and Mojon (2010). The relationship between Swedish and foreign inflation, however, is both weaker and apparently more complex than the relationships among real economic variables. While Swedish and foreign inflation are modestly positively correlated, the correlation appears to be largely driven by high frequency movements, mainly volatile global energy price changes, and comovement at low frequencies, while there is little evidence of comovement at the business cycle frequency.

These empirical regularities suggest that an understanding of Swedish economic developments generally needs to start out from an analysis of developments abroad and of the channels through which the global/foreign economic developments affect the Swedish economy. Swedish trade with other countries is significant, with a trade-to-GDP ratio of around 90%. However, the strong and apparently instantaneous relationships between many variables suggests that the trade channel alone may not be enough to account for the influence of foreign developments. There is reason to believe that other channels, e.g. working through confidence and financial markets, are also important.<sup>3</sup> In a macroeconomic model for Sweden, it is paramount that global economic movements are accounted for and that international spillovers are substantial.

At the same time, standard open-economy models tend to generate little international comovement. This was pointed out by Justiniano and Preston (2010), who show that standard New-Keynesian models assign most of the business cycle fluctuations to domestic shocks.<sup>4</sup> Their results have been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Over the sample 1995-2018, Swedish GDP displayed a contemporaneous correlation of 0.9 with euro area GDP as well as with the weighted average of Sweden's 32 main trading partners, measured in annual percentage changes. The corresponding number for the correlation between Canadian and US GDP, to name one example of other highly correlated countries, is 0.8. We note that cross-country correlations of real variables generally increase with lower frequency, so that short-run movements are to a larger extent driven by domestic factors and medium to long-run movements by global ones.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ The OMXS stock index has a correlation of 0.7 with a global portfolio in the period 2001-2019. Swedish and German government bond yields are strongly correlated at both short and long maturities, e.g. for both 5- and 10-year bonds the correlation is 0.99. The correlations with US 5- and 10-year bond yields are around 0.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Alpanda and Aysun (2014), among others, highlight the importance of international financial linkages in DSGE models. Consumer confidence as measured by the Economic Sentiment Indicator in Sweden and in the euro area has a correlation of 0.8 over the sample 1995–2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In their study, the baseline structural model of the Canadian economy, estimated on Canadian and US data, implies that less than 3 percent of the variations in nominal and real Canadian variables are driven by US shocks, at any forecast horizon. Thus, the model-implied correlations between Canadian and US variables are essentially zero. Allowing shocks to be correlated across countries increases the influence of foreign factors, but even in this case the variance shares explained by US shocks are substantially below the shares observed in reduced-form models.

confirmed by other studies, for example Alpanda and Aysun (2014) and Jacob and Peersman (2013), and are also evident in earlier models of the Swedish economy such as Adolfson et al. (2008). It is not straightforward to pinpoint why cross-country spillovers and comovement are so limited in these models. It has been argued that it relates to the fact that foreign shocks have counterfactual implications for some domestic variables, which leads data to favour parameter values that virtually shut off international linkages, but the exact source of misspecification is not clear. Different improvements to the standard model have been proposed, including the multi-sector model by Bergholt (2015), but they are not easily incorporated into a fully-fledged quarterly-data model of the kind used for policy analysis at central banks. There are thus no obvious solutions to how to adequately capture the international dependencies of economies such as Sweden.

It is not only in models that the large influence of global factors is not entirely accounted for. Lindé and Reslow (2017) show that also official judgmental forecasts tend to underestimate the impact of economic developments abroad.<sup>5</sup> Judgmental forecasts are often to some extent influenced by macroeconomic models, and models are useful tools for disciplining discussions about economic developments. Having models that better capture the international spillovers observed in the data is thus important for improving forecasts in open economies.

The main strength of structural models relative to other tools, however, lies not in forecasting but in their storytelling abilities.<sup>6</sup> Structural models, in particular if they are estimated, can be used for decompositions, conditioning exercises and counterfactual scenarios. However, if international spillovers are not captured adequately in the model, the model interpretations of economic events may be misguided.<sup>7</sup> An apparent example of this is the global financial crisis in 2008–2009. For a country like Sweden, it is obvious that the source of the crisis was not domestic but that the crisis originated abroad, even if domestic factors may have contributed to the severity and transmission of these foreign or global shocks. A standard open-economy model would, however, tell a story quite similar to that of a closed economy model, namely that the movements in Swedish GDP in 2008–2009 were largely driven by domestic shocks. Relatedly, a model forecast or scenario for Swedish variables which takes the evolution of the foreign economy as given (i.e. a conditional forecast or a scenario) cannot be trusted if the spillovers in the model are much smaller than those observed in data. There is clearly a need for improvement of policy models along this dimension, and the primary goal of the analysis undertaken in this paper is to do precisely that in a macroeconomic model for Sweden.

This paper describes the new DSGE model MAJA, developed at Sveriges Riksbank.<sup>8</sup> It is a two-country model, where the large foreign economy represents the rest of the world. Both model economies consist of firms which produce goods using different inputs and sell the goods in markets characterised by monopolistic or perfect competition to maximise profits, households which obtain utility from consumption and leisure and offer their labour services to the firms, a government, and a central bank. In the small open economy, there is a larger variety of firm types, as some firms specialize in the production of exports or the distribution of imports, and final goods are produced through combining domestically produced and imported inputs. Moreover, households in the small open economy may save in both a domestic and a foreign asset. The model is estimated using Bayesian methods on data for Sweden and a trade-weighted measure of the foreign economy based on data for the euro area and the United States for the period 1995–2018.

The Riksbank has a rather long history of DSGE modelling for policy use. The models have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Studying forecasts produced over the years 2007–2017 by a number of Swedish forecasters, Lindé and Reslow (2017) show that forecasts of Swedish GDP take too little account of foreign GDP developments at both short- and long-term horizons. At long-term horizons, the same holds true also for forecasts of inflation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>It has been shown, though, that structural models can successfully be used for forecasting, as their forecasting performance is roughly on par with VAR models; see e.g. Smets and Wouters (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The same is also true for any other source of misspecification of our models. However, for small and very open economies the lack of spillovers may be an issue of particular importance given the large discrepancies between the cross-country correlations in models and in data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>MAJA is an acronym for the Swedish '*Modell för Allmän Jämviktsanalys*', which means 'Model for General Equilibrium Analysis'.

traditionally been used for forecasting, scenarios, policy analysis, and interpretation of data and forecasts. Most importantly, the models have been key in structuring information and discussions about policy-relevant questions. MAJA was preceded by two earlier models: Ramses I developed by Adolfson et al. (2005), and Ramses II initially developed by Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) and adapted for policy use by Adolfson et al. (2013).<sup>9</sup> These models were in use between 2005 and 2010, and 2010 and 2019, respectively. Compared to those earlier two models, MAJA differs in a few respects, where the following three are particularly important. First, the foreign economy is captured through a medium-sized structural model rather than a small structural vector autoregressive (SVAR) model. There are several reasons behind this. A richer modelling of the foreign economy opens up for a more detailed understanding of economic developments abroad. Moreover, a larger set of structural shocks, which to a large extent overlaps with the shocks in the small open economy, allows us to explore global factors and cross-country correlations between shocks. As global factors are found to be important drivers of the Swedish economy in empirical models, this allows for a better data fit and more realistic storytelling. Second, energy is included as a separate consumption good in the model, which allows us to analyze and observe both headline and core inflation in the two economies. Much of the cross-country comovement of inflation is driven by energy prices and shocks to energy prices account for a substantial share of inflation fluctuations, while core inflation (defined as headline inflation excluding energy) should be more closely linked to the real side of the model. Third, we include a global real interest rate trend in our model, to take into account the fact that interest rates have been trending down in our sample. The trend is modelled as a slow-moving process towards which actual interest rates converge in the medium run.<sup>10</sup>

The main overall result is that the model captures the empirical relationships between Swedish and foreign macroeconomic variables in a better way than standard open-economy New Keynesian models, among them the earlier models used at the Riksbank. This is illustrated in several ways: foreign/global shocks generally account for a substantial share of the variation in Swedish variables, cross-country correlations between variables are generally larger than in earlier models, and forecasts of Swedish variables conditional on foreign variables are generally more accurate.<sup>11</sup> Also, historical decompositions of Swedish variables during, for example, the financial crisis of 2008–09 and the euro crisis around 2012 accord with the common view that the downturns in the Swedish economy during those events were largely generated abroad. The assumption of shocks affecting the foreign and Swedish economies in similar ways and Swedish export demand being geared more towards foreign investment are important in increasing the cross-border spillovers to Sweden in the model.

In terms of key macroeconomic variables, our assessment is that the strong foreign dependencies of real economy variables and interest rates are reasonably well captured in the model, while the modelling of inflation appears more challenging. Real economy spillovers through trade, technology, confidence, and financial channels are substantial and larger than in standard open-economy models. The introduction of a time-varying persistent global real interest rate trend in the model makes it possible to capture the strong correlation between interest rates. Moreover, it improves foreign and Swedish policy rate forecast accuracy quite substantially. A more detailed modelling of inflation through the introduction of an energy component yields more direct interpretations of inflation developments. However, our estimates of key nominal rigidity parameters imply rather flat Phillips curves, suggesting a weak link between the real economy and inflation. Accounting for the low inflation period in Sweden, over the years 2012–2016, still poses a challenge. Just like earlier models, MAJA overpredicts inflation in this period. One consequence of the flat Phillips curves is also that the inflation response to a monetary policy shock is rather limited, with a magnitude of the effect similar to the one for Ramses II reported in Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Ramses I was documented and estimated on euro area data in Adolfson et al. (2005) and Adolfson et al. (2007). Estimates based on Swedish data are presented in Adolfson et al. (2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>We note also that MAJA has a different labour market modelling than both Ramses I and Ramses II, and that financial factors are captured in MAJA in a more simplistic way than in Ramses II.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>A staff memo focusing on the forecast performance of MAJA will be published during 2020.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. In Section 2, we outline the model and provide some intuition behind the economic mechanisms. A detailed derivation of the model can be found in a separate Technical Appendix. In Section 3, we discuss the estimation of the model, calibration, the choice of priors and observables, the treatment of trends, and the estimation results. It also contains a discussion of important properties of the data which we are trying to match. Section 4 highlights selected model properties. Finally, Section 5 concludes. A Data and Estimation Appendix (henceforth referred to as the Appendix) contains additional material related to the data and empirical analysis.

### 2 The model

In this section, we present the structure of the model and discuss some of the main equations. Detailed derivations and further discussions about the underlying assumptions can be found in the Technical Appendix.

Our model consists of two economies. The domestic economy is given by a small open-economy medium-sized DSGE model, similar to the models in Adolfson et al. (2007) and the baseline version of Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) and Adolfson et al. (2013). The foreign (large) economy is assumed to be closed, as the small economy is assumed to be of negligible size and thus not affect allocations in the large economy. It is given by a closed-economy version of the domestic economy. As such, our foreign economy model closely resembles those in Smets and Wouters (2003), and Smets and Wouters (2007). We here focus on describing the domestic economy model. The differences between the domestic and foreign economies are discussed further in Subsection 2.5.

The domestic economy model consists of a number of different firms, which produce, import or export different types of goods, households which obtain utility from consumption and leisure and offer their labour services to the firms, a government, and a central bank. The economy has two sources of secular growth: a positive drift in the state of the neutral technology shock  $z_t$ , and a positive drift in the state of an investment-specific technology shock  $\Psi_t$ . The former shock implies that GDP and its components, real wages, and labour productivity share a common trend. Introducing stochastic trends in the model allows us to estimate the model largely without pre-filtering the data.

In the rest of this section, we will present the log-linearized version of the model, equation by equation. We focus on the linear equations to provide intuition about model mechanisms, and discuss the underlying optimization problems in words in relation to each section below. All variables are log-linearized around their steady state.<sup>12</sup> A hat above a variable denotes its log deviation from steady state, e.g.  $\hat{\pi}_t^d = \log(\pi_t^d) - \log(\pi^d)$ , while the absence of a time subscript indicates the steady-state value of a variable.<sup>13</sup> Variables pertaining to the foreign economy are denoted by asterisks (\*). We first present the model equations for the domestic economy, before moving on to the foreign-economy counterparts.

The remainder of this section is organized as follows. We first present the domestic economy block of the model. We begin by describing the firms, starting with domestic and imported intermediate goods firms, and then moving on to the production of final consumption and investment goods, and, finally, the production of export goods. We then consider the households' problem, including wage setting, where households are assumed to be represented by unions who determine the wages. We then present our assumptions regarding the central bank and the government, and derive the aggregate resource constraint and the evolution of net foreign assets. The model is then completed with a description of the foreign economy block. Each section begins with a brief discussion of the theoretical structure and the optimization problem of the respective agents. The derived equilibrium conditions have been scaled to express the model in stationary form, and finally log-linearized. We

 $<sup>^{12}\</sup>ensuremath{\mathrm{There}}$  are a few exceptions, which will be discussed further below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>The log-linear deviation from steady state multiplied by 100 gives approximately the percentage deviation from steady state. Prior to log-linearization, all trending variables in the model have been stationarized, i.e. divided by the trend level of the neutral and, where applicable, investment-specific technologies. Log-deviations of these variables thus refer to deviations from their steady state trends.

present only the log-linearized equations, as the model is ultimately solved and estimated in log-linear form. The complete specification and solution of the different agents' optimization problems, scaling and log-linearization, as well as the steady-state solution of the model, are presented in detail in the accompanying Technical Appendix.

#### 2.1 Firms

There are several types of firms in the model, producing or importing intermediate or final goods for consumption, investment and exports. Final goods are produced by combining the domestically produced goods with imported goods. The production structure in our model closely resembles the one in Adolfson et al. (2013), with the exception of energy consumption.

The domestic homogeneous good is produced by competitive retailers who buy their input — varieties of the domestic intermediate goods — from the domestic intermediate goods producers. The domestic intermediate goods producers are monopolistically competitive. Importing firms buy foreign goods and redistribute them in the domestic economy. Upon entering the domestic economy, imported goods are repackaged as specialized imported intermediate goods, and then supplied monopolistically to four different types of import retailers. These, in turn, produce the aggregate imported goods used in the production of final consumption, investment and exports. Exporting firms produce a specialized export good by combining domestic and imported intermediate inputs, and sell these to foreign competitive retailers, which create a homogeneous good that is eventually sold to foreign agents. The firms are owned by the households in the economy, and firm profits are paid out to the households as dividends.

#### 2.1.1 Production of domestic intermediate goods

There is a large number of firms, each producing a differentiated domestic intermediate good. The intermediate goods producers use labour and capital as inputs in their production.<sup>14</sup> They choose capital and labour inputs such that enough goods are produced to meet demand. Intermediate goods demand is given by the production of the homogeneous good, which aggregates the differentiated intermediate goods using a Dixit-Stiglitz technology with a time-varying markup. We assume that firms need to borrow from financial intermediaries in order to finance a fraction of their wage bill in advance, following Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005) and Adolfson et al. (2013), among others. Through this so called working capital channel higher interest rates will increase the firms' costs and hence inflation.<sup>15</sup>

While the domestic homogeneous goods producer takes prices as given, the producers of the differentiated intermediate goods are monopolistically competitive. Firm market power is a prerequisite for sticky prices. Price stickiness is introduced by assuming that firms cannot re-optimize their prices continuously, and instead set prices in a staggered fashion, following Calvo (1983). Each intermediate firm faces a probability  $1 - \xi_d$  that it can re-optimize its price in any given period and, hence, with probability  $\xi_d$  it cannot choose an optimal price.<sup>16</sup> If the firm is not able to re-optimize in period t, the price in period t + 1 will be set according to a heuristic indexation rule, with weights on previous period's domestic inflation and the time-varying trend inflation rate,  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$ , which is given by an exogenous process. The purpose of including the inflation trend shock in the model is to be able to account for low frequency, persistent, movements in inflation that are otherwise difficult to capture. The trend is interpreted to capture movements in the medium-term inflation expectations of firms and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>The intermediate goods producers are also subject to a fixed production cost. The fixed cost is assumed to grow at the same rate as consumption, the real wage and output in steady state, to ensure that profits remain zero.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>The working capital channel has been shown to be important for the effects of monetary policy and the degree of price stickiness in estimations on US data (see Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The probability that the firm can set its price optimally in a given period does not depend on the time that has passed since it was last able to re-optimize its price. The number of periods until it can re-optimise its price again is a geometrically distributed stochastic variable (a distribution with the 'no memory' property).

wage-setters which, in turn, could reflect their perceptions of changes in policy makers' objectives. A positive (negative) trend shock increases (decreases) inflation temporarily but persistently for reasonable parameterization of the shock process. Empirical support for the inclusion of the inflation trend shock is provided in Section 3.8.2. The specifications of the exogenous shock processes in the model are provided and discussed in Section 2.6 below.

The intermediate firms' price setting problem results in the following hybrid price Phillips curve:

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{d} - \hat{\overline{\pi}}_{t}^{c} = \Xi_{d} \left( \widehat{mc}_{t}^{d} + \hat{\lambda}_{t}^{d} \right) + \frac{\kappa_{d}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{d}} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{d} - \hat{\overline{\pi}}_{t}^{c} \right) + \frac{\beta}{1 + \beta \kappa_{d}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{d} - \hat{\overline{\pi}}_{t+1}^{c} \right) - \frac{\beta \kappa_{d}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{d}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\overline{\pi}}_{t}^{c} - \hat{\overline{\pi}}_{t+1}^{c} \right),$$

$$(2.1)$$

where  $\pi_t^d$  denotes domestic inflation,  $mc_t^d$  denotes the real marginal cost of the domestic intermediate goods producer, and  $\lambda_t^d$  is the domestic price markup shock. The parameter  $\Xi_d$  denotes the slope of the domestic Phillips curve, and is given by the following combination of parameters:<sup>17</sup>

$$\Xi_{d} \equiv \frac{\left(1 - \beta \xi_{d}\right) \left(1 - \xi_{d}\right)}{\xi_{d} \left(1 + \beta \kappa_{d}\right)}$$

The slope of the Phillips curve is decreasing in  $\xi_d$ , as firms optimizing prices less frequently implies that inflation is less responsive to costs. Moreover,  $\beta$  denotes the discount factor, and  $\kappa_d$  the indexation parameter determining the weight on past inflation in indexation. We note that in the case  $\kappa_d$  is set to zero and in the absence of a time-varying inflation trend, the above Phillips curve simplifies to the following forward-looking New Keynesian Phillips curve:

$$\hat{\pi}_t^d = \Xi_d \left( \widehat{mc}_t^d + \hat{\lambda}_t^d \right) + \beta E_t \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^d.$$
(2.2)

If instead  $\kappa_d = 1$ , the coefficient on lagged inflation in the Phillips curve reaches its maximum value  $\frac{1}{1+\beta}$ , which is close to  $\frac{1}{2}$  for any reasonable parameterization of the discount factor  $\beta$ . Note that, in contrast to reduced-form specifications of the Phillips curve, the coefficient on lagged inflation is thus restricted from above.

The Phillips curve implies that domestic inflation is determined by the current and anticipated future levels of real marginal costs. As long as  $\kappa_d \neq 0$ , even lagged real marginal costs play a role. The firm can increase production by increasing labour or capital input and, since the firm is assumed to use inputs efficiently, the marginal costs along each of these margins are equal. One expression for the marginal cost is given by

$$\widehat{mc}_t^d = \widehat{\bar{w}}_t + \hat{R}_t^{wc,d} - \widehat{mpl}_t, \qquad (2.3)$$

$$\Xi_d \equiv rac{1}{1+\epsilon_d/(\eta_d-1)} rac{\left(1-eta\xi_d
ight)\left(1-\xi_d
ight)}{\xi_d\left(1+eta\kappa_d
ight)},$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>We assume that the differentiated intermediate goods are aggregated into a homogenous good using a Dixit-Stiglitz aggregator. We could have, alternatively, assumed that they are aggregated using the aggregator developed in Kimball (1995), as in for example Smets and Wouters (2007) and Coenen et al. (2018). The Kimball aggregator implies that the demand elasticity depends on the relative price of the differentiated goods. In practice, it alters the expression for the slope of the Phillips curve in the following way:

where  $\epsilon_d$  denotes the curvature of the Kimball goods market aggregator (calibrated to 10 in both of the referenced papers, and equalling zero in the Dixit-Stiglitz case) and  $\eta_d$  denotes the elasticity of substitution of the differentiated goods, which is related to the steady-state price markup through the following expression:  $\lambda^d = \eta_d / (\eta_d - 1)$ . As pointed out in Eichenbaum and Fisher (2007), the assumption of a Kimball aggregator (with  $\epsilon_d > 0$ ) allows for a lower degree of nominal rigidities, more in line with micro data evidence. We note that the two assumptions result in models which are observationally equivalent. While we have opted for the Dixit-Stiglitz aggregator to keep the model simple, we report also what Calvo parameter our estimated slope of the Phillips curve implies under the alternative assumption of a Kimball aggregator.

Another way of reducing the estimated nominal rigitity in the model is the assumption that capital is firm-specific (rather than homogenous as in our model), as discussed in Eichenbaum and Fisher (2007) and Altig et al. (2011). We do not explore this assumption further, but note that it would result in a model observationally equivalent to ours.

where  $\bar{w}_t$  denotes the real wage rate per unit of aggregate homogeneous labour common to all intermediate firms,  $R_t^{wc,d}$  the gross effective nominal rate of interest faced by the firms, and  $\widehat{mpl}_t$  the marginal product of labour. The presence of the term  $R_t^{wc,d}$  stems from the assumption that firms finance part of their wage bill in advance. The interest rate faced by domestic goods firms is specified as follows:

$$\hat{R}_{t}^{wc,d} = \frac{\nu^{wc,d}R}{R^{wc,d}}\hat{R}_{t} + \frac{\nu^{wc,d}(R-1)}{R^{wc,d}}\hat{\nu}_{t}^{wc,d},$$
(2.4)

reflecting the assumption that a (possibly time-varying) fraction  $\nu_t^{wc,d}$  of the firms' wage bill has to be financed in advance at the gross nominal interest rate determined by the central bank and denoted by  $R_t$ . If the steady-state fraction,  $\nu^{wc,d}$ , is set to zero,  $R_t^{wc,d}$  disappears from the expression for marginal costs in equation (2.3). We assume that  $\nu_t^{wc,d}$  evolves according to an exogenous stochastic process.<sup>18</sup> The marginal product of labour, in turn, is provided by

$$\widehat{mpl}_t = \alpha \left( \widehat{\frac{k}{N}} \right)_t + \hat{\epsilon}_t, \tag{2.5}$$

where  $\binom{k}{N}_t$  denotes the capital-labour ratio, and  $\epsilon_t$  is a stationary neutral technology shock. The parameter  $\alpha$  governs the share of capital in the intermediate goods producers' production function. The capital-labour ratio is given by the following expression:

$$\left(\frac{\hat{k}}{N}\right)_t = \hat{k}_t - \hat{N}_t - \left(\hat{\mu}_{z^+,t} + \hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t}\right).$$
(2.6)

Here,  $N_t$  and  $k_t$  denote labour and capital inputs, respectively, which are used in the production of domestic homogenous goods. The terms  $\mu_{z^+,t}$  and  $\mu_{\Psi,t}$  denote the technological growth rates in the model.  $\mu_{\Psi,t}$  is the growth rate of investment-specific technology, while  $\mu_{z^+,t}$  is the evolution of the combination of investment-specific and neutral technology,  $z_t^+$ , given by

$$\hat{\mu}_{z^+,t} = \frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} \hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t} + \hat{\mu}_{z,t},$$
(2.7)

where  $\mu_{z,t}$  is the growth rate of neutral technology.  $\mu_{\Psi,t}$  and  $\mu_{z,t}$  are assumed to evolve according to exogenous stochastic processes. All else equal, a positive temporary technology shock increases the marginal product of labour, decreases marginal cost and hence lowers inflation. A positive shock to the growth rate of technology, which increases the growth rate temporarily but the level of technology permanently, also lowers marginal cost and inflation while the effect on the marginal product of labour depends on the utilization of capital.

Optimizing with respect to capital, we get the following expression for marginal cost:

$$\widehat{mc}_t^d = \widehat{\overline{r}}_t^k - \widehat{mpk}_t, \tag{2.8}$$

where  $\hat{r}_t^k$  is the rental rate of capital, and  $\widehat{mpk_t}$  the marginal product of capital. The marginal product of capital is in turn given by

$$\widehat{mpk}_t = -(1-\alpha)\left(\frac{\widehat{k}}{N}\right)_t + \widehat{\epsilon}_t.$$
(2.9)

From equations (2.3), (2.5), (2.8), and (2.9) the marginal cost can alternatively be expressed as

$$\widehat{mc}_t^d = (1 - \alpha) \left( \widehat{\overline{w}}_t + \widehat{R}_t^{wc,d} \right) + \alpha \widehat{\overline{r}}_t^k - \widehat{\epsilon}_t.$$
(2.10)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>As discussed further in Section 3.4.2, when estimating the model, we eventually assume that  $\nu_t^{wc,d} = 1$  and  $\hat{\nu}_t^{wc,d} = 0$ , which implies that expression 2.4 becomes  $\hat{R}_t^{wc,d} = \hat{R}_t$ . We make the same assumption also for the importing and exporting firms, implying that the strength of the working capital channel in our model is not time-varying.

We recall that  $\alpha$  governs the share of capital in production. As  $\alpha$  is generally set such that the share of labour exceeds the share of capital in production, it becomes clear from the above expression that the level of wages is a key driver of marginal costs. From the Phillips curve in equation (2.1), we see that wages then are a key driver also of domestic inflation. As we shall see further below, domestic inflation in turn forms the largest part of aggregate consumer price inflation, which implies that wages are an important determinant also of aggregate consumer price inflation. Wages in our model are set by the households, through their unions, and will be discussed in some more detail together with the households' optimization problem in Section 2.2 below.

A total of five shocks were introduced above. The price markup,  $\lambda_t^d$ , stationary technology,  $\epsilon_t$ , and permanent technology,  $\mu_{z,t}$  and  $\mu_{\Psi,t}$ , shocks can be broadly characterised as supply shocks since they have opposing effects on output and prices. The inflation trend shock,  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$ , can be characterised as a demand shock since it moves output and prices in the same direction.<sup>19</sup>

#### 2.1.2 Production of imported intermediate goods

The import sector consists of domestic firms that buy a homogeneous good or, alternatively, energy from foreign firms. There are four different types of importing firms: (i) those that turn the imported product into a specialized non-energy consumption good,  $C_{i,t}^m$ , (ii) those that turn the imported product into a specialized investment good,  $I_{i,t}^m$ , (iii) those that turn the imported product into a specialized good used as input in production by exporting firms,  $X_{i,t}^m$ , and (iv) those that turn imported energy into a specialized energy consumption good,  $C_{i,t}^{e,m}$ . There is a large number of importing firms in each category. They sell their specialized output to import retailers, who produce the final imported goods. Consequently, there are also four types of import retailers.<sup>20</sup>

The setup in the import sector is similar to the one in the domestic sector. The import retailers take prices as given while the producers of the differentiated intermediate goods act under monopolistic competition and are assumed to set prices following Calvo (1983). The probability that an intermediate firm can set its price optimally in any given period is given by  $1 - \xi_{m,j}$ , j = c, i, x, ce. If the firm cannot re-optimize in period t, the price in period t + 1 will be set according to an indexation rule, with weights on previous period's imported inflation and the domestic time-varying trend inflation rate. The assumption of nominal price rigidities in the import sectors allows for incomplete exchange rate pass-through to import and, in continuation, aggregate prices. As all firms do not immediately respond to changes in their marginal costs, including those driven by movements in the exchange rate, the pass-through to prices is limited in the short run. This is in line with the evidence from the data, in particular concerning aggregate prices, as we discuss further in Section 3.2 below. The importing intermediate firms' price setting problem then results in the following Phillips curves, one for each type of importing firm:

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{m,j} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c} = \Xi_{m,j} \left( \widehat{mc}_{t}^{m,j} + \hat{\lambda}_{t}^{m,j} \right) + \frac{\kappa_{m,j}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{m,j}} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{m,j} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c} \right) + \frac{\beta}{1 + \beta \kappa_{m,j}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{m,j} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c} \right) - \frac{\beta \kappa_{m,j}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{m,j}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c} \right),$$

$$j = c, i, x, ce.$$
(2.11)

In line with the notation in the intermediate domestic Phillips curve above,  $\pi_t^{m,j}$  denotes inflation in the import production sector j,  $mc_t^{m,j}$  denotes the marginal cost of the intermediate import goods producer j,  $\lambda_t^{m,j}$  is the price markup shock in sector j, and  $\kappa_{m,j}$  the indexation parameter determining

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>It should be noted that the categorisation of shocks as supply or demand shocks in a DSGE model is not obvious and depends e.g. on the assumed policy response of the central bank.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>The producers of the imported intermediate goods are subject to a fixed production cost, just as the domestic ones. The fixed cost is assumed to grow at the same rate as output in steady state, to ensure that profits remain zero. Given our setup with monopolistic power in the import and export sectors, the inclusion of fixed costs in these sectors is particularly important for the steady state solution, as zero net foreign assets in steady state otherwise do not imply that net exports derived from the aggregate resource constraint equal zero.

the weight on past inflation in indexation in sector j. The parameter  $\Xi_{m,j}$  denotes the slope of the Phillips curve in import sector j, and is given by the following combination of parameters:

$$\Xi_{m,j} \equiv \frac{\left(1 - \beta \xi_{m,j}\right) \left(1 - \xi_{m,j}\right)}{\xi_{m,j} \left(1 + \beta \kappa_{m,j}\right)}, \ j = c, \ i, \ x, \ ce.$$

Note again that the slope of the Phillips curve is decreasing in  $\xi_{m,i}$ .<sup>21</sup>

The marginal cost of the importing firms is proportional to the price of the imported goods in domestic currency. The marginal cost is thus a function of the nominal exchange rate and of the price of the foreign homogenous goods purchased by the importing firms. Rewritten in terms of relative prices, the importing firms' real marginal costs are given by

$$\widehat{mc}_t^{m,j} = \hat{q}_t + \hat{p}_t^c - \hat{p}_t^{c,*} - \hat{p}_t^{m,j} + \hat{R}_t^{wc,m}, \ j = c, \ x, \ i,$$
(2.12)

where  $q_t$  denotes the real exchange rate,  $p_t^c$  and  $p_t^{c,*}$  the relative price of consumption to intermediate homogeneous goods in the home and foreign economies, respectively, and  $p_t^{m,j}$  the relative price of homogeneous imported good j to the domestic homogeneous good. For the energy goods importers, the marginal costs are instead given by

$$\widehat{mc}_{t}^{m,ce} = \hat{q}_{t} + \hat{p}_{t}^{c} + \hat{p}_{t}^{ce,*} - \hat{p}_{t}^{c,*} - \hat{p}_{t}^{m,ce} + \hat{R}_{t}^{wc,m}, \ j = ce,$$
(2.13)

including also the relative price of foreign energy to the foreign intermediate homogeneous good,  $p_t^{ce,*}$ . From equations (2.12) (or (2.13)) and (2.11) it is clear that the pass-through from a change in the exchange rate to import inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,j}$ , is given by the slope of the Phillips curve, which in turn is governed by the Calvo parameter,  $\xi_{m,j}$ .  $R_t^{wc,m}$  denotes the gross effective nominal interest rate faced by importing firms. Similar to the domestic firms, we assume that the importing firms have to finance a fraction  $\nu_t^{wc,m}$  of their input costs in advance, according to the following expression:

$$\hat{R}_t^{wc,m} = \frac{\nu^{wc,m} R^*}{R^{wc,m}} \hat{R}_t^* + \frac{\nu^{wc,m} \left(R^* - 1\right)}{R^{wc,m}} \hat{\nu}_t^{wc,m}, \qquad (2.14)$$

where  $\nu_t^{wc,m}$  is assumed to evolve according to an exogenous stochastic process. Note that the importing firms are assumed to borrow at the gross nominal interest rate  $R_t^*$ , determined by the foreign central bank, as their production input consists of the foreign homogeneous good and is thus purchased abroad.

Finally, the definitions of the relative prices of the four different types of imported goods imply the following restrictions across inflation rates, needed to close the model:

$$\hat{p}_t^{m,j} = \hat{p}_{t-1}^{m,j} + \hat{\pi}_t^{m,j} - \hat{\pi}_t^d, \ j = c, \ i, \ x, \ ce.$$

$$(2.15)$$

#### 2.1.3 Production of final consumption goods

Final consumption goods are purchased by households and produced by a representative competitive firm that combines domestically produced and imported goods,  $c_t^d$  and  $c_t^m$ , into an aggregate nonenergy good,  $c_t^{xe}$ , and domestically produced and imported energy,  $c_t^{e,d}$  and  $c_t^{e,m}$ , into an aggregate energy good  $c_t^{e,22}$ . The two aggregate goods  $c_t^{xe}$  and  $c_t^e$  are in turn combined into the final consumption good  $c_t$  through a nested CES (constant elasticity of substitution) production function. The introduction of energy consumption allows us to distinguish headline from core inflation in the model (with core inflation being defined as inflation excluding energy). The prices of the domestically produced

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Note also that a broad categorisation of the import markup shocks as supply or demand shocks based on their effects on economy-wide output and prices is less straightforward.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>We assume that production of energy requires some use of the domestic homogenous good, just as all the other goods. We think of this as there being an endowment of energy, which requires labour and capital in the same proportions as all other goods in order to be turned into consumable energy.

energy in the two countries are treated as stochastic processes.<sup>23</sup> Since positive energy price shocks increase inflation and decrease output these shocks can be broadly characterized as supply shocks.

Demand for the two intermediate non-energy goods is given by

$$\hat{c}_t^d = \eta_c \hat{p}_t^{cxe} + \hat{c}_t^{xe} \tag{2.16}$$

and

$$\hat{c}_t^m = -\eta_c \left( \hat{p}_t^{m,c} - \hat{p}_t^{cxe} \right) + \hat{c}_t^{xe}, \tag{2.17}$$

where  $p_t^{cxe}$  is the relative price of aggregate non-energy consumption to the domestic intermediate homogeneous good, and  $\eta_c$  is the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported non-energy consumption goods. We can combine the above two equations to obtain the following expression:

$$\hat{c}_t^m - \hat{c}_t^d = -\eta_c \hat{p}_t^{m,c}.$$
(2.18)

From this, it is clear that the relative price of imported and domestic goods governs their relative demand, and that the sensitivity of demand to price changes is proportionate to the elasticity  $\eta_c$ . The higher the elasticity of substitution, the less import goods are demanded relative to domestic goods following an increase in the price of imports. A value of  $\eta_c$  above one implies that imported and domestic consumption are substitutes, while a value below one implies that they are complements. It is common to restrict  $\eta_c$  to be higher than one in estimation, as there are theoretical arguments for why different varieties of goods should reasonably be substitutes at the micro level. There is also a divergence in the estimates at the micro and macro level, where the former tend to be considerably higher than the latter. We note that the definitions of goods at the micro and macro level are often different.<sup>24</sup> The elasticities of substitution between imported and domestic goods in our model refer to the substitutability of entire baskets of goods, rather than single varieties of goods, in which case complementarity in production of final goods is a plausible assumption. Moreover, even though agents are in theory infinitely lived in our model, the time horizon of primary interest to us is the business cycle frequency. As production structures evolve over time only slowly, complementarity of imports and domestic goods may even be the preferred assumption. When the model is estimated we assign a prior for  $\eta_c$  centered close to unity and allow the parameter to take on values both above and below one.

Demand for the two intermediate energy goods is given by

$$\hat{c}_{t}^{e,d} = -\eta_{em} \left( \hat{p}_{t}^{d,ce} - \hat{p}_{t}^{ce} \right) + \hat{c}_{t}^{e}$$
(2.19)

and

$$\hat{c}_t^{e,m} = -\eta_{em} \left( \hat{p}_t^{m,ce} - \hat{p}_t^{ce} \right) + \hat{c}_t^e,$$
(2.20)

<sup>24</sup>The so called trade elasticities in the empirical literature usually refer to estimates of the reaction of aggregate trade volumes to changes in relative prices. Estimated on micro data, these elasticities tend to be rather high. Their estimation is usually based on the Armington (1969) assumption that the substitutability between two imported varieties is the same as the substitutability between an imported variety and a domestic one. As such, this elasticity of substitution is more closely related to (albeit not exactly the same as) our elasticity of substitution between differentiated intermediate import goods, which is related to the markup in the importing sector in the following way:  $\lambda^{m,j} = \eta_{m,j} / (\eta_{m,j} - 1)$ , j = c, i, x, ce. These elasticities in our model are calibrated to 6 or higher, depending on the sector. When aggregate data are employed for the estimation of these elasticities, obtained estimates tend to be much lower (see for example Mc Daniel and Balistreri (2003)). While the differences in estimates are related to different methodologies and the occurrence of biases in estimates on aggregate data, the concepts may be different if they concern single varieties or aggregate baskets of goods.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>Treating energy prices as stochastic processes implies that we are assuming that energy prices are driven by supply side factors. When it comes to Swedish energy, this assumption is warranted, as electricity prices are to a considerable extent determined by weather phenomena. As we discuss in Section 4.2, the foreign economy energy prices in our model are closely related to the movements of the price of oil. There is an ongoing discussion in the academic literature about the dominant drivers of oil prices (see Kilian (2009), Kilian (2014), and Hamilton (2003), for three prominent examples). We do not wish to take an explicit stand on the importance of demand and supply drivers in driving oil prices. Our present modelling choice, to let energy prices evolve exogenously, is guided by the ambition to keep the model relatively simple and tractable. Assessing the importance of demand effects on energy prices is left for future model development.

where  $p_t^{d,ce}$ ,  $p_t^{m,ce}$  and  $p_t^{ce}$  are the relative prices of domestic, imported and aggregate energy consumption, respectively, to the domestic intermediate homogeneous good, and  $\eta_{em}$  is the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported energy consumption goods. Finally, demand for the two aggregate consumption goods is given by the following expressions:

$$\hat{c}_t^{xe} = -\eta_e \left( \hat{p}_t^{cxe} - \hat{p}_t^c \right) + \hat{c}_t \tag{2.21}$$

and

$$\hat{c}_t^e = -\eta_e \left( \hat{p}_t^{ce} - \hat{p}_t^c \right) + \hat{c}_t, \tag{2.22}$$

where  $\eta_e$  is the elasticity of substitution between energy and non-energy consumption in the final consumption aggregate.

The above described production structure gives rise to three different measures of aggregate inflation: the aggregate consumer price inflation  $\pi_t^c$  which corresponds to *headline* inflation, the aggregate non-energy price inflation  $\pi_t^{cxe}$ , which we refer to as *core* inflation, and the aggregate energy price inflation  $\pi_t^{ce}$ . These are given by the following three equations:

$$\hat{\pi}_t^c = (1 - \tilde{\omega}_e) \,\hat{\pi}_t^{cxe} + \tilde{\omega}_e \hat{\pi}_t^{ce}, \qquad (2.23)$$

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{cxe} = (1 - \tilde{\omega}_c)\,\hat{\pi}_t^d + \tilde{\omega}_c \hat{\pi}_t^{m,c},\tag{2.24}$$

and

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{ce} = (1 - \tilde{\omega}_{em})\,\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce} + \tilde{\omega}_{em}\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce},\tag{2.25}$$

where  $\pi_t^d$  and  $\pi_t^{m,c}$  denote the domestic and imported non-energy price inflation, and  $\pi_t^{d,ce}$  and  $\pi_t^{m,ce}$ the domestic and imported energy price inflation, respectively. The energy share,  $\tilde{\omega}_e$ , is given by  $\tilde{\omega}_e \equiv \omega_e (p^{ce}/p^c)^{1-\eta_e}$ , and it is later calibrated to match the average energy share in aggregate consumption through calibration of the parameter  $\omega_e$ . In the corresponding way,  $\tilde{\omega}_c \equiv \omega_c (p^{m,c}/p^{cxe})^{1-\eta_c}$  and  $\tilde{\omega}_{em} \equiv \omega_{em} (p^{m,ce}/p^{ce})^{1-\eta_{em}}$  are functions of the parameters determining the steady-state import share in non-energy and energy consumption, respectively. The relative prices of the aggregate goods are given by the following three expressions:

$$\hat{p}_t^c = (1 - \tilde{\omega}_e)\,\hat{p}_t^{cxe} + \tilde{\omega}_e \hat{p}_t^{ce},\tag{2.26}$$

$$\hat{p}_t^{cxe} = \tilde{\omega}_c \hat{p}_t^{m,c}, \qquad (2.27)$$

and

$$\hat{p}_t^{ce} = (1 - \tilde{\omega}_{em})\,\hat{p}_t^{d,ce} + \tilde{\omega}_{em}\hat{p}_t^{m,ce}.$$
(2.28)

Finally, in order to close the model, we need to include the following restriction across inflation rates implied by the definition of the relative price of domestic energy consumption:

$$\hat{p}_t^{d,ce} = \hat{p}_{t-1}^{d,ce} + \hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce} - \hat{\pi}_t^d.$$
(2.29)

#### 2.1.4 Production of final investment goods

Just as the aggregate consumption goods, the aggregate investment goods are produced by a representative competitive firm that combines domestically produced and imported goods. The investment production technology includes the unit root process with a positive drift,  $\Psi_t$ .<sup>25</sup> Moreover, total investment is defined as the sum of investment goods used in the accumulation of physical capital, plus

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>It is common to include an investment-specific unit root technology shock to account for a declining relative price of investment, following Greenwood, Hercowitz, and Krusell (1997) and Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005), and this feature was also included in Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) and Adolfson et al. (2013). The empirial relevance of this trend depends on the country and sample studied. See also Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011). In our sample, Swedish investment growth has been higher than GDP growth. We therefore include a deterministic investment trend for Sweden in our estimation, but no trend for the trade-weighted average of Sweden's main trading partners. We discuss this further in Section 3.2.2.

investment goods used in capital maintenance. There is a distinction between physical and efficient capital in the model, as we allow for a variable capital utilization rate. As we shall see in Section 2.2 below, there is a trade-off between increasing the capital stock in the economy through investment in additional physical capital and increasing the utilization rate of already installed capital as adjustment along both of these margins is costly. The assumption of variable capital utilization matters, for example, for the effects of technology shocks.

Demand for the domestic and imported intermediate investment goods,  $i_t^d$  and  $i_t^m$  respectively, is given by

$$\hat{\imath}_{t}^{d} = \eta_{i}\hat{p}_{t}^{i} + \hat{\imath}_{t} + \frac{1}{i}\frac{\sigma_{b}k^{p}}{\mu_{z}+\mu_{\Psi}}\hat{u}_{t}, \qquad (2.30)$$

and

$$\hat{\imath}_{t}^{m} = -\eta_{i} \left( \hat{p}_{t}^{m,i} - \hat{p}_{t}^{i} \right) + \hat{\imath}_{t} + \frac{1}{i} \frac{\sigma_{b} k^{p}}{\mu_{z} + \mu_{\Psi}} \hat{u}_{t}, \qquad (2.31)$$

where  $p_t^i$  and  $p_t^{m,i}$  are the relative prices of aggregate and imported investment to the domestic intermediate homogeneous good,  $i_t$  denotes aggregate investment, and  $\eta_i$  is the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported investment goods. The last term in the two equations reflects the assumption that investment goods are used in the maintenance of physical capital,  $k_t^p$ , with the cost of the maintenance depending on the degree of capital utilization  $u_t$ . The parameter  $\sigma_b$  is a parameter of the capital utilization cost function.<sup>26</sup>

Finally, the relative prices of the different investment goods are related by the following expression:

$$\hat{p}_t^i = \tilde{\omega}_i \hat{p}_t^{m,i}, \tag{2.32}$$

where  $\tilde{\omega}_i \equiv \omega_i \left( p^{m,i}/p^i \right)^{1-\eta_i}$  is a function of the parameter  $\omega_i$ , which determines the steady-state import share of investment. The relative price of investment thus varies proportionately to the relative price of the imported investment input in production.

#### 2.1.5 Production of export goods

Final export goods are produced by firms combining domestically produced and imported goods, just as final consumption and investment goods are. Unlike in the case of consumption and investment, however, there is a large number of final export goods producers, each producing a specialized export good. The producers of the specialized export goods act under monopolistic competition and are assumed to set prices following Calvo (1983). The homogenous export good, which is later used for consumption and investment in the foreign economy, is then assumed to be produced by a representative, competitive, foreign retailer using the specialized final export goods as inputs.<sup>27</sup> We note that the export producers set their prices in foreign currency, as their goods are purchased and consumed abroad.

Demand for the domestic and imported intermediate export goods,  $x_t^d$  and  $x_t^m$  respectively, is given by

$$\hat{x}_t^d = \eta_x \tilde{\omega}_x \hat{p}_t^{m,x} + \hat{x}_t, \qquad (2.33)$$

and

$$\hat{x}_{t}^{m} = -\eta_{x} \left(1 - \tilde{\omega}_{x}\right) \hat{p}_{t}^{m,x} + \hat{x}_{t}, \qquad (2.34)$$

where  $p_t^{m,x}$  is the relative prices of intermediate import goods used in export production to the domestic intermediate homogeneous good,  $x_t$  denotes aggregate exports, and  $\eta_x$  is the elasticity of substitution

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>The capital utilization cost function is an increasing, convex function of the utilization rate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>The producers of the specialized export goods are subject to a fixed production cost, just as the producers of domestic and imported intermediate goods. The fixed cost is assumed to grow at the same rate as output in steady state, to ensure that profits remain zero. See further discussion under Section 2.1.2 above.

between domestic and imported inputs in export production. The parameter  $\tilde{\omega}_x$  is defined as

$$\tilde{\omega}_x \equiv \frac{\omega_x \left(p^{m,x}\right)^{1-\eta_x}}{\omega_x \left(p^{m,x}\right)^{1-\eta_x} + (1-\omega_x)},$$

where  $\omega_x$  determines the steady-state import share of exports. Allowing for imported inputs in the production of exports is important for generating the positive comovement between exports and imports observed in data. Around 40 percent of Swedish imports are used in the production of export goods.

The price setting setup in the exporting sector is analogous to the ones in the domestic and import sectors. Each specialized export producer faces a probability  $1 - \xi_x$  that it can re-optimize its price in any period, independent of when it was last able to re-optimize its price. If the firm is not able to re-optimize in period t, the price in period t + 1 will be set according to an indexation rule, with weights on previous period's export inflation,  $\pi_t^x$ , and the foreign time-varying trend inflation rate,  $\bar{\pi}_t^*$ . The price setting problem results in the following Phillips curve:

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{x} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{*} = \Xi_{x} \left( \widehat{mc}_{t}^{x} + \hat{\lambda}_{t}^{x} \right) + \frac{\kappa_{x}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{x}} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{x} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{*} \right)$$

$$+ \frac{\beta}{1 + \beta \kappa_{x}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{x} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{*} \right) - \frac{\beta \kappa_{x}}{1 + \beta \kappa_{x}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t}^{*} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{*} \right),$$

$$(2.35)$$

where  $mc_t^x$  denotes the marginal cost of the specialized export goods producer,  $\lambda_t^x$  is the price markup shock,  $\kappa_x$  the indexation parameter determining the weight on past inflation in indexation, and  $\Xi_d$ the slope of the export producers' Phillips curve, given by

$$\Xi_x \equiv \frac{\left(1 - \beta \xi_x\right) \left(1 - \xi_x\right)}{\xi_x \left(1 + \beta \kappa_x\right)}.$$

The marginal costs of the exporting firms are a function of the prices of the domestic and imported input goods. In terms of relative prices, the marginal costs of the exporting firms are given by

$$\widehat{mc}_{t}^{x} = \hat{R}_{t}^{wc,x} + \hat{p}_{t}^{c,*} - \hat{q}_{t} - \hat{p}_{t}^{x} - \hat{p}_{t}^{c} + \tilde{\omega}_{x}\hat{p}_{t}^{m,x}, \qquad (2.36)$$

where  $p_t^x$  denotes the relative price of exports to the foreign homogeneous goods and  $R_t^{wc,x}$  the gross effective nominal interest rate faced by the exporting firms.<sup>28</sup> Just as domestic and importing firms, exporting firms are assumed to finance a fraction  $\nu_t^{wc,x}$  of their input costs in advance, according to the following expression:

$$\hat{R}_{t}^{wc,x} = \frac{\nu^{wc,x}R}{R^{wc,x}}\hat{R}_{t} + \frac{\nu^{wc,x}(R-1)}{R^{wc,x}}\hat{\nu}_{t}^{wc,x}, \qquad (2.37)$$

where  $\nu_t^{wc,x}$  is determined by an exogenous stochastic process. We also need to include the following restriction implied by the definition of the relative price of exports in order to close the model:

$$\hat{p}_t^x = \hat{\pi}_t^x - \hat{\pi}_t^{d,*} - \frac{1}{\eta_f} \left( \hat{\mu}_{z^+,*,t} - \hat{\mu}_{z^+,t} \right) + \hat{p}_{t-1}^x,$$
(2.38)

where  $\pi_t^{d,*}$  denotes the rate of inflation of the foreign homogenous good.  $\mu_{z^+,*,t}$  and  $\mu_{z^+,t}$  denote the evolution of the combination of investment-specific and neutral technology (also discussed in Section 2.1 above) in the foreign and domestic economies, respectively, included to make sure that exports are

 $<sup>^{28}</sup>$ Note that real marginal costs in each sector are deflated by the price of the good produced in that same sector. Thus, the exporting firms' real marginal costs are deflated by the export price which is set in foreign currency. This explains the ocurrence of the relative price of exports, real exchange rate and relative prices of consumption in the domestic and foreign economies in equation (2.36). Note also that the price of the domestic homogeneous good is used as numeraire, which explains why the cost of the domestic production input is not explicitly seen in the expression for the exporting firms' marginal costs.

on a balanced growth path even in the case of different growth rates in the two economies.<sup>29</sup> Also, the parameter  $\eta_f$  denotes the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported goods in the foreign economy.

Finally, total demand by the foreign economy for domestic exports is given by the following expression:

$$\hat{x}_t = -\eta_f \hat{p}_t^x + \omega_c^x \hat{c}_t^* + (1 - \omega_c^x) \,\hat{i}_t^{d,*},\tag{2.39}$$

where  $c_t^*$  denotes foreign aggregate consumption, and  $i_t^{d,*}$  foreign total demand for investment goods.<sup>30</sup> The parameter  $\omega_c^x$  determines the weights on foreign consumption and investment in total export demand. As the foreign economy is modelled as approximately closed and the foreign import sector is thus not explicitly modelled, we estimate  $\omega_c^x$  and refrain from making assumptions on the underlying structural parameters.<sup>31</sup> As we will discuss further in Section 3.6.3 below, foreign investment turns out to be the dominating determinant of demand for Swedish exports in our estimations. One interpretation is that this reflects the fact that a relatively large share of Swedish exports is accounted for by investment goods.

#### 2.2 Households

#### 2.2.1 Household preferences and the labour market

We assume that there is a large representative household, with full risk sharing of consumption among household members as in Merz (1995). As preferences are separable in consumption and leisure, this implies that the consumption of all individual household members is equal, irrespective of their employment status, work specialization and skills. The household members attain utility from consumption and disutility from work. There is a large number of members who differ by the type of labour service they are specialized in and their disutility of work. The preferences with respect to consumption are specified as in Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) and Adolfson et al. (2013). The modelling of the disutility from work instead relies on the setup in Galí (2011a) and Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012), with the purpose of introducing unemployment into the model in a simple way. All variations in labour input take place at the extensive margin, that is, by varying the number of employed workers rather than their work intensity. This implies that labour input to production is modelled in terms of employment rather than hours. Unemployment in the model results from union market power in labour markets. As labour is monopolistically supplied, wages are set with a positive markup which generally results in wages that are too high to ensure full employment. There is habit persistence in consumption and shocks to household preferences. We include shocks to the discount rate  $(\zeta_t^{\beta})$ , consumption preferences  $(\zeta_t^c)$ , and labour supply  $(\zeta_t^n)^{32}$ 

We include also an endogenous preference shifter  $\Theta_t$  as in Galí (2011a) and Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012), which is a function of the aggregate consumption trend and allows for a potentially more limited wealth effect on labour supply.<sup>33</sup> The preference shifter is given by the following expres-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>In our baseline specification, technological growth is assumed to be global, which implies that  $\mu_{z^+,t} = \mu_{z^+,*,t}$  and that the term in parenthesis of equation (2.38) is zero.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>As in the domestic economy, foreign investment goods are assumed to be used both in the accumulation of physical capital  $(i_t^*)$  and in capital maintenance.

 $<sup>^{31}</sup>$ A more standard way of modelling export demand is to assume that it moves proportionately with foreign GDP, in which case exports are implicitly assumed to be divided between the different uses according to the different components' share of GDP, as in Adolfson et al. (2013) and many other models. This assumption differs from how imports are treated in the domestic economy, where the import share is allowed to vary by component (and is assumed to be zero in public consumption). As we will see in Section 3.8 below, our more flexible specification is favoured by the data compared to the traditional modelling of aggregate export demand.

 $<sup>^{32}</sup>$ All shocks are included to allow for the possibility of choosing any subset of the three. All three shocks cannot be active at once in the estimation of the model (see Section 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>The inclusion of the preference shifter is motivated in Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012) as a way of reconciling the existence of a long-run balanced growth path with a small short-term wealth effect. This feature implies that the labour force moves procyclically in response to, for example, a monetary policy shock.

sion:

$$\hat{\Theta}_t = \hat{z}_t^C + \hat{\overline{v}}_t^N, \qquad (2.40)$$

where  $z_t^C$  denotes trend consumption and  $\bar{v}_t^N$  the marginal utility of consumption. The trend consumption  $z_t^C$  evolves according to the following process:

$$\hat{z}_t^C = (1 - \nu) \left( \hat{z}_{t-1}^C - \hat{\mu}_{z^+, t} \right) - \nu \widehat{\bar{v}}_t^N, \qquad (2.41)$$

where the parameter  $\nu \in [0, 1]$  (which we estimate) determines the importance of the wealth effect in the model. The higher the value of  $\nu$ , the closer we are to standard preferences with no preference shifter. If  $\nu = 1$ , we have that  $\hat{z}_t^C = -\hat{v}_t^N$  and  $\hat{\Theta}_t = 0$ . The marginal utility of consumption is given by the following equation:

$$\widehat{\widehat{v}}_{t}^{N} = \mu_{z^{+}} \left(\mu_{z^{+}} - b\right) \widehat{\zeta}_{t}^{\beta} + \mu_{z^{+}} \left(\mu_{z^{+}} - b\right) \widehat{\zeta}_{t}^{c} - \mu_{z^{+}}^{2} \widehat{c}_{t} + b\mu_{z^{+}} \widehat{c}_{t-1} - b\mu_{z^{+}} \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+},t}$$

$$-\beta b \left[ \left(\mu_{z^{+}} - b\right) E_{t} \widehat{\zeta}_{t+1}^{\beta} + \left(\mu_{z^{+}} - b\right) E_{t} \widehat{\zeta}_{t+1}^{c} - \mu_{z^{+}} E_{t} \widehat{c}_{t+1} + b \widehat{c}_{t} - \mu_{z^{+}} E_{t} \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+},t+1} \right],$$
(2.42)

where b is a parameter determining the degree of habit persistence in consumption.<sup>34</sup> We note that without habits (that is setting b = 0), and in the absence of preference shocks and growth, the above equation boils down to

$$\hat{\overline{v}}_t^N = -\hat{c}_t, \qquad (2.43)$$

reflecting our assumption that utility is logarithmic in consumption.

The unemployment rate in the model is given by

$$\hat{U}_t = \hat{L}_t - \hat{N}_t, \tag{2.44}$$

where  $L_t$  denotes the labour force and  $N_t$  denotes employment.<sup>35</sup> With this definition, the unemployed include all the individuals who would like to work but are not currently employed. As argued in Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012), it can thus be viewed as involuntary. Labour supply is determined by a participation constraint stating that the individuals find it optimal to participate in the labour market as long as the disutility of work does not exceed the utility to the household from the additional wage income.<sup>36</sup> This labour market participation constraint is given by

$$\widehat{\bar{w}}_t - \hat{p}_t^c = \widehat{\zeta}_t^n + \widehat{\zeta}_t^\beta + \widehat{z}_t^C + \varphi \widehat{L}_t, \qquad (2.45)$$

where the parameter  $\varphi \geq 0$  determines the shape of the distribution of work disutilities across the individual household members. In the case of standard preferences, i.e. when the parameter  $\nu$  in equation (2.41) is set to one, we have that  $\hat{z}_t^C = -\hat{v}_t^N$ . In the absence of habits, preference shocks and growth,  $\hat{v}_t^N = -\hat{c}_t$ , and the labour market participation constraint is given by the following expression:

$$\widehat{\bar{w}}_t - \hat{p}_t^c - \hat{c}_t = \varphi \hat{L}_t. \tag{2.46}$$

As discussed by Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012) and Galí (2011a), this equation is inconsistent with the empirical evidence on the effects of a monetary policy shock based on US data since a policy shock which reduces the policy rate decreases  $\hat{w}_t - \hat{p}_t^c - \hat{c}_t$  but increases the participation rate. However,

 $<sup>^{34}</sup>$ We include habit formation in our model as it has been shown to be important in generating hump-shaped responses of aggregate demand to shocks. See Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005), Smets and Wouters (2007), and Adolfson et al. (2007), among many others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>We note that  $\hat{L}_t$  and  $\hat{N}_t$  are log deviations from steady state while  $\hat{U}_t$  is the deviation of the unemployment rate (in levels) from its steady state, rather than a log-deviation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Individual members take into account the utility of the household rather than their personal utility, as not internalizing the benefits to the household of an individual's unemployment would result in no participation. The reason is that the assumption of full consumption risk-sharing implies that unemployed individuals will enjoy a higher utility ex post than employed individuals.

in our model monetary policy shocks account for little of the variation in the economic variables and the importance of the endogenous preference shifter, as captured by the parameter  $\nu$ , is presumably guided more by the responses of the labour force and the unemployment rate to other shocks.

As in Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012), we define the natural rate of unemployment — i.e. the unemployment rate that would prevail in the absence of nominal wage rigidities — as

$$\hat{U}_t^n = \frac{1}{\varphi} \hat{\lambda}_t^w, \qquad (2.47)$$

where  $\lambda_t^w$  is a time-varying wage markup inducing changes in workers' market power, which evolves according to an exogenous stochastic process.

#### 2.2.2 The household's optimization

The households in the economy own the capital stock. They receive income from wages and return on their capital holdings. We distinguish the physical capital stock from the capital available to firms. The capital used by firms in production, 'efficient capital' or 'capital services',  $\hat{k}_t$ , can be increased either by investment in the physical capital stock,  $k_t^p$ , or through increased capital utilization,  $\hat{u}_t$ , as described by the following equation:<sup>37</sup>

$$\hat{k}_t = \hat{u}_t + \hat{k}_t^p. \tag{2.48}$$

Capital utilization is determined by the following expression:

$$\hat{p}_t^i = \hat{\bar{r}}_t^k - \sigma_a \hat{u}_t, \tag{2.49}$$

where  $\sigma_a$  is a parameter of the capital utilization cost function. Equation (2.49) shows that the relative price of investment,  $\hat{p}_t^i$ , depends positively on the rental rate on capital,  $\hat{r}_t^k$ , and negatively on capital utilization,  $\hat{u}_t$ . This illustrates the trade-off between increasing the capital stock in the economy through investment in additional capital and increasing the utilization rate of existing capital which was mentioned in Section 2.1.4 above. The law of motion for physical capital is given by

$$\hat{k}_{t+1}^{p} = \frac{1-\delta}{\mu_{z}+\mu_{\Psi}} \left( \hat{k}_{t}^{p} - \hat{\mu}_{z+,t} - \hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t} \right) + \frac{\Upsilon i}{k^{p}} \left( \hat{\Upsilon}_{t} + \hat{i}_{t} \right), \qquad (2.50)$$

where  $\delta$  denotes the capital depreciation rate and  $\Upsilon_t$  is a stationary investment-specific technology shock that affects the efficiency of transforming investment into capital.<sup>38</sup>

The households spend part of their resources on consumption and investment, purchasing the aggregate consumption and investment goods discussed in Sections 2.1.3 and 2.1.4 above. Moreover, as they own the economy's physical capital stock, they also pay for the capital utilization costs. Finally, the households invest in domestic bonds  $B_{t+1}$  (on which they earn interest in period t+1), denominated in domestic currency, and foreign bonds  $B_{t+1}^F$ , denominated in foreign currency. They earn interest,  $R_t$  and  $R_t^*$  on their domestic and foreign bond holdings, respectively, which is adjusted by a risk premium shock,  $\chi_t$ , as in Smets and Wouters (2007). We assume that  $\chi_t$  is given by an exogenous stochastic process.<sup>39</sup> A positive shock to this wedge increases the required return on assets and reduces current

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>Variable capital utilization has been argued to be crucial for matching responses of inflation and output to a monetary policy shock, in Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005) on US data. Later papers using a different estimation approach or data for other countries find that the inclusion of variable capacity utilization is less important; see, for example, Smets and Wouters (2007) and Adolfson et al. (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>The transformation of investment into capital includes investment adjustment costs, as in Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005), who argue that these costs are important in generating hump-shaped responses of investment and other variables to a monetary policy shock. Investment adjustment costs have been shown to be among the empirically most important frictions in models using Bayesian estimation techniques, such as Smets and Wouters (2007) and Adolfson et al. (2007). While investment adjustment costs do not show up in the log-linear version of equation (2.50), they will appear in the investment Euler equation (2.59) below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>This shock induces a wedge between the interest rate controlled by the central bank and the return on assets held by the households, and has similar effects as a net-worth shock in Bernanke, Gertler, and Gilchrist (1999). A structural interpretation of the shock is provided in Fisher (2015).

consumption. The foreign bonds are, in addition, adjusted by the premium on foreign bond holdings,  $\Phi_t$ , which depends on the real aggregate net foreign asset position of the domestic economy,  $\check{a}_t$ , the current and anticipated growth rates of the exchange rate, and a time-varying mean-zero shock to the (country) risk premium,  $\check{\phi}_t$ .<sup>40</sup> Specifically, the additional premium on foreign bond holdings is given by

$$\hat{\Phi}_t = -\tilde{\phi}_a \breve{a}_t - \tilde{\phi}_s \left( E_t \hat{s}_{t+1} + \hat{s}_t \right) + \tilde{\phi}_t, \qquad (2.51)$$

where  $\phi_a$  and  $\phi_s$  are parameters, and  $s_t$  denotes the change in the nominal exchange rate between periods t-1 and t. Note that the exchange rate is defined as domestic currency per unit of foreign currency, and that a positive change thus implies a depreciation of the domestic currency. The households' optimization with respect to domestic and foreign bonds gives rise to the following uncovered interest rate parity condition:

$$\hat{R}_t = \hat{R}_t^* + \hat{\Phi}_t + E_t \hat{s}_{t+1}.$$
 (2.52)

This condition states that a positive (negative) difference between the domestic interest rate and the foreign interest rate plus the premium on foreign bond holdings is expected to be offset by a corresponding depreciation (appreciation) of the nominal exchange rate. We note that this interest parity condition can be rewritten in terms of real interest rates and the real exchange rate as follows:

$$\hat{\bar{R}}_{t} = \hat{\bar{R}}_{t}^{*} + \hat{\Phi}_{t} + E_{t}\hat{q}_{t+1} - \hat{q}_{t}, \qquad (2.53)$$

where we have defined the domestic and foreign ex-ante real interest rates as

$$\bar{R}_t = \hat{R}_t - E_t \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^c, \qquad (2.54)$$

$$\bar{\vec{R}}_{t}^{*} = \hat{R}_{t}^{*} - E_{t} \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c,*}, \qquad (2.55)$$

and where  $q_t$  denotes the real exchange rate. We note that the real exchange rate in our model is defined in terms of aggregate consumer prices, as the foreign CPI expressed in domestic currency over the domestic CPI, as commonly defined in data. We can write the real exchange rate in terms of inflation rates and changes in the nominal exchange rate, as follows:

$$\hat{q}_t = \hat{q}_{t-1} + \hat{s}_t + \hat{\pi}_t^{c,*} - \hat{\pi}_t^c, \tag{2.56}$$

where  $q_t$  denotes the real exchange rate and  $s_t$  the change in the nominal exchange rate from t-1 to t.

The utility maximization of the household with respect to consumption (and domestic bond holdings) results in the following consumption Euler equation:

$$\widehat{\bar{v}}_t^N = E_t \widehat{\bar{v}}_{t+1}^N + \widehat{\bar{R}}_t - E_t \hat{\mu}_{z^+,t+1} + \hat{\chi}_t, \qquad (2.57)$$

where  $\bar{v}_t^N$  is the marginal utility of consumption as given by equation (2.42). We note that in the absence of habits (that is setting b = 0), preference shocks and growth, we can use equations (2.42) and (2.54) to rewrite the above equation into the standard textbook consumption Euler equation (adjusted by a risk premium shock), as given by

$$\hat{c}_t = E_t \hat{c}_{t+1} - \left(\hat{\bar{R}}_t + \hat{\chi}_t\right).$$
(2.58)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>The dependence of  $\Phi_t$  on  $\bar{a}_t$  ensures that the steady state of the model is well-defined. If the domestic economy is a net borrower, domestic households must pay a premium on the foreign interest rate. If the domestic economy is a net lender, they instead recieve lower interest on their savings.

The dependence of  $\Phi_t$  on the exchange rate is included to allow the model to reproduce two empirical observations regarding the uncovered interest parity (UIP) and the output response to a monetary policy shock, namely that the assessment of risk is affected by movements in interest rates, with partly offsetting effects on exchange rate movements, and that output responses to monetary policy shocks are hump-shaped in data, which requires slower responses of demand to the shock. Our specification follows Adolfson et al. (2013). See the Technical Appendix for a more detailed discussion.

This states that the utility obtained from consuming today, on the one hand, and the expected utility from saving and instead consuming in the future, on the other, are equal.

Household optimization with respect to investment yields the following investment Euler equation:

$$\widehat{\Delta i_t} = \beta E_t \widehat{\Delta i_{t+1}} + \frac{1}{(\mu_{z^+} \mu_{\Psi})^2 \, \tilde{S}''} \left[ \tilde{\vec{p}}_{k',t} + \hat{\Upsilon}_t - \frac{p^i}{\breve{p}_{k'} \Upsilon} \hat{p}_t^i \right], \tag{2.59}$$

where

$$\widehat{\Delta i_t} = \widehat{i_t} - \widehat{i_{t-1}} + \widehat{\mu}_{z^+,t} + \widehat{\mu}_{\Psi,t}.$$

This implies that current investment growth is a function of next period's expected investment growth, the real value of a unit of installed capital,  $\check{p}_{k',t}$ , the relative price of investment to domestic intermediate homogeneous goods,  $p_t^i$ , and the stationary investment-specific technology shock,  $\Upsilon_t$ . The parameter  $\tilde{S}''$  belongs to the function of the technology that transforms current and past investment into installed capital for use in the following period. The higher  $\tilde{S}''$ , the lower is the sensitivity of investment to the real value of capital and to movements in the relative price or investment-specific technology. The growth terms in the equation reflect the inclusion of investment adjustment costs in our model.

The real value of capital, in turn, is determined by the following equation:

$$\widehat{\breve{p}}_{k',t} = \frac{\beta (1-\delta)}{\mu_{z}+\mu_{\Psi}} E_{t} \widehat{\breve{p}}_{k',t+1} + \frac{\beta \bar{r}^{k}}{\mu_{z}+\mu_{\Psi} \breve{p}_{k'}} E_{t} \left( \widehat{\vec{r}}_{t+1}^{k} + \hat{u}_{t+1} \right) 
- E_{t} \hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t+1} - E_{t} \left( \hat{R}_{t} - E_{t} \widehat{\pi}_{t+1}^{d} + \hat{\chi}_{t} \right),$$
(2.60)

where we recall that  $\delta$  denotes the capital depreciation rate. The current real value of capital is thus a function of next period's expected real value, the expected real rental rate on capital and capital utilization, expected investment trend growth, and the ex-ante real interest rate adjusted by a risk premium shock (and relative prices).<sup>41</sup>

#### 2.2.3 Wage setting

We assume that households are monopoly suppliers of differentiated labour services hired by the firm. Thus, households can determine their wages. After having set their wages, households agree to supply the firm's demand for labour at the going wage rate. Differentiated labour is sold by households to labour contractors, who combine it into a homogeneous input good purchased by the domestic intermediate goods producers.

The households supply labour under monopolistic competition. They set wages as a markup over the (real) marginal rate of substitution between consumption and employment. The marginal rate of substitution captures the trade-off between working, and hence receiving income that can be used for consumption, and leisure. Just as the monopolistic firms setting prices, households are assumed to set wages in a staggered fashion subject to Calvo wage setting frictions, as in Erceg, Henderson, and Levin (2000). Once the wage has been set, households meet the demand for workers at the ongoing wage, which is determined by the firms. In every period, each labour type — or each union representing that labour type — faces a probability  $1 - \xi_w$  that it can re-optimize its nominal wage. This probability is independent of when the union was last able to re-optimize its wage, as well as independent across labour types. When the nominal wage is not re-optimized, it is set according to an indexation rule with (estimated) weights on the previous period's aggregate consumer price inflation,  $\pi_t^c$ , and the time-varying trend inflation rate,  $\bar{\pi}_t^{c}$ .<sup>42</sup> The household's wage setting problem results in the following

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>The definition of the ex-ante real interest rate given by equation (2.54) includes aggregate consumer price inflation, while equation (2.60) includes a domestic inflation term. Rewriting (2.60) in terms of the real interest rate defined in (2.54) would therefore, in addition to  $\hat{\bar{R}}_t$ , introduce also relative price terms in the expression for  $\hat{\bar{p}}_{k't}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>The growth rate of wages is also assumed to be tied to steady state productivity growth.

wage Phillips curve:

$$\hat{\pi}_t^w = \widehat{\pi}_t^c + \beta E_t \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^w - \widehat{\pi}_{t+1}^c \right) + \kappa_w \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^c - \widehat{\pi}_t^c \right) - \beta \kappa_w E_t \left( \hat{\pi}_t^c - \widehat{\pi}_{t+1}^c \right) - d_w \varphi \left( \hat{U}_t - \hat{U}_t^n \right), \quad (2.61)$$

where

$$d_w \equiv \frac{\left(\lambda^w - 1\right)\left(1 - \beta\xi_w\right)\left(1 - \xi_w\right)}{\xi_w \lambda^w \left(1 + \varphi\right) - \xi_w},$$

and where  $\pi_t^w$  denotes wage inflation and  $\kappa_w$  the indexation parameter determining the weight on past consumer price inflation in indexation. Also,  $\lambda^w$  denotes the wage markup in steady state and  $\varphi$  is a parameter determining the household disutility from work. We note that in the case  $\kappa_w$  is set to be zero and in the absence of a time-varying inflation trend, the above wage Phillips curve simplifies to the following purely forward-looking wage Phillips curve, where current wage inflation is determined by next period's expected wage inflation and the deviation of unemployment from its natural rate:<sup>43</sup>

$$\hat{\pi}_t^w = \beta E_t \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^w - d_w \varphi \left( \hat{U}_t - \hat{U}_t^n \right).$$
(2.62)

Iterating this expression forward, it is easy to see that wage inflation is proportional to the discounted sum of expected deviations of current and future unemployment from its natural level.

Finally, wage inflation in the model is defined according to the following equation:

$$\hat{\pi}_t^w = \hat{\bar{w}}_t - \hat{\bar{w}}_{t-1} + \hat{\pi}_t^d + \hat{\mu}_{z^+,t}, \qquad (2.63)$$

where  $\bar{w}_t$  denotes the real wage at time t, defined as the nominal wage over the price of domestic intermediate homogeneous goods. Note that  $\bar{w}_t$  is also assumed to grow with the productivity in the economy, which explains the occurrence of the term  $\mu_{z^+,t}$  in the above equation.

#### 2.3 Monetary and fiscal authorities

We assume that monetary policy is conducted by setting the policy rate according to a rule. The policy maker is assumed to adjust the short-run interest rate in response to deviations of CPI inflation from the inflation target and deviations of the unemployment rate from its long-run (steady-state) value. Since quarterly inflation is a rather volatile variable we choose to instead include annual inflation in the rule. We choose the unemployment rate as our measure of resource utilization following the reasoning in Adolfson et al. (2013) that, unlike the output gap, unemployment is an observed variable and judgments of it can thus directly affect monetary policy.<sup>44</sup> The policy maker also takes into account the rate of change in inflation and in unemployment. We allow for interest rate smoothing by including the lagged interest rate as an argument in the rule. Monetary policy is thus determined by the following rule:

$$\hat{R}_t = \rho_R \hat{R}_{t-1} + (1 - \rho_R) \left[ \hat{\overline{\pi}}_t^c + r_\pi \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} - \hat{\overline{\pi}}_t^c \right) + r_{RU} \hat{U}_{t-1} \right] + r_{\Delta\pi} \Delta \hat{\pi}_t^c + r_{\Delta RU} \Delta \hat{U}_t + \hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t}, \quad (2.64)$$

where  $\hat{R}_t$  is the short-term interest rate in deviation from a time-varying trend, as further explained below,  $\pi_t^{c,a}$  the annual CPI inflation rate,  $U_t$  the unemployment rate, and  $\hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t}$  an interest rate shock.<sup>45</sup>

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,a} = \frac{1}{4} \left[ \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c} + \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c} + \hat{\pi}_{t-2}^{c} + \hat{\pi}_{t-3}^{c} \right].$$

We include the annual inflation rate in the policy rule as a smoother alternative to the (very volatile) quarterly rate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>Recall that the natural rate of unemployment is defined as  $\hat{U}_t^n = \frac{1}{\varphi} \hat{\lambda}_t^{\omega}$ . We note that, in our model (and in Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012)), unlike in Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011), Adolfson et al. (2013) and Erceg, Henderson, and Levin (2000)), the wage Phillips curve includes only shocks to the wage markup and not preference (labour supply) shocks, which allows us to separately identify both of these shocks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>Adolfson et al. (2013) include hours worked in their Taylor rule. Due to a different labour market setup in our model, we do not observe variations in hours but focus on the extensive margin instead, including employment and unemployment as observables.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>The annual inflation rate is given by the following moving average:

Following Adolfson et al. (2013) the policy rule incorporates the inflation trend shock,  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$ , which was introduced in Section 2.1.1. <sup>46</sup> Empirical evidence on the inflation trend shock is reported in Section 3.8.2. While there is strong support for the incorporation of the time-varying inflation trend in the indexation rule applied by the firms that do not re-optimise their prices there is no clear guidance from marginal likelihood comparisons on whether to include the trend also in the policy rule.

Government consumption expenditures are assumed to follow an exogenous stochastic process, described in Section 2.6.

#### 2.3.1 Time-varying neutral rate

In the past 20-30 years nominal interest rates have trended down globally. The decline in nominal rates is mainly associated with a decline in real interest rates, as there is no apparent (downward) trend in inflation expectations in this period.<sup>47</sup> The structural decline in real rates has been attributed to demographic factors, low trend productivity growth and an increased demand for safe assets; see e.g. Rachel and Smith (2015).

The standard assumption in DSGE models is that the relevant interest rate gap,  $\hat{R}_t$ , (and the real interest rate gap,  $\hat{R}_t$ ) is expressed in deviation from a time-invariant steady state, i.e.  $\hat{R}_t = \log R_t - \log R$  (just as is the case for many other variables in the model). Motivated by the empirical observations above, here we instead assume that the agents in the economy, including the central bank, consider deviations of the interest rate from a time varying trend,  $\hat{R}_t^t$ . The policy rate gap is therefore defined as

$$\hat{R}_t = \hat{R}_t^{dev,ss} - \hat{R}_t^t, \tag{2.65}$$

where  $\hat{R}_t^{dev,ss} = \log R_t - \log R$  and where the nominal policy rate trend,  $\hat{R}_t^t$ , is assumed to depend on a real interest rate trend,  $\hat{R}_t^t$ , and a component intended to capture shifts in (long-run) inflation expectations,  $\hat{\pi}_t^t$ , as follows:

$$\hat{R}_t^t = \hat{\bar{R}}_t^t + \hat{\bar{\pi}}_t^t.$$
(2.66)

We alternately refer to  $\hat{R}_t^t$  and  $\hat{\bar{R}}_t^t$  as the 'trend interest rates' or 'neutral rates'. Simplifying the monetary policy reaction function in equation (2.64) by assuming  $\rho_R = 0$  (no interest rate smoothing),  $r_{\Delta\pi} = r_{\Delta RU} = 0$  (no response to changes in inflation and unemployment) and  $\hat{\pi}_t^c = 0$  (no inflation trend) the rule can be written as

$$\hat{R}_t = \hat{R}_t^{dev,ss} - \hat{R}_t^t = r_\pi \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} + r_{RU} \hat{U}_{t-1} + \hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t}.$$
(2.67)

This simplified expression illustrates directly that the neutral policy rate,  $\hat{R}_t^t$ , can be interpreted as the rate that is neither expansionary ( $\hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t} < 0$ ) nor contractionary ( $\hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t} > 0$ ) when the economy operates near its potential, i.e. when  $\hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} \approx 0$  and  $\hat{U}_{t-1} \approx 0.^{48}$ 

We specify a simple model for  $\hat{R}_t^t$  which harbours two, empirically motivated, simplifying assumptions. First, we assume that the real interest rate trend,  $\hat{R}_t^t$ , is almost exclusively determined by global factors, as described further below. Sweden is a small economy with open capital markets, implying that Swedish real interest rates are to a large extent determined by the global supply and demand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>An alternative would be to exclude the trend shock from the rule which would imply that the central bank reacts more strongly to inflation trend shocks. Note that  $\hat{\pi}_t^c + r_\pi \left(\hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} - \hat{\pi}_t^c\right) = r_\pi \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} - (r_\pi - 1)\hat{\pi}_t^c$  such that the difference between the two rules is given by the term  $(r_\pi - 1)\hat{\pi}_t^c$ . Note also that the inflation response coefficient satisfies  $r_\pi > 1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Inflation increased globally in the 1970s (the great inflation) and decreased in the 1980s and beginning of the 1990s (the great disinflation) but has been stationary in Sweden in the inflation targeting period since the mid-90s. Inflation expectations have also been stable, and close to the inflation target.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>Note that the terminology 'expansionary'/ 'contractionary' is used in a model-specific context here. An expansionary (contractionary) policy means that the policy rate is set lower (higher) than what is suggested by the systematic part of the policy rule. Obviously, different models and perspectives can lead to different conclusions on whether policy is 'expansionary' or 'contractionary' at a given point in time.

of savings. This assumption is further supported by the strong dependence of Swedish interest rates on foreign interest rates (see Section 3.2). Second, we take the view that de-anchoring of inflation expectations has not played a key role in the trend decline in nominal interest rates and assume  $\hat{\pi}_t^t = 0.^{49}$ 

Following standard theory the real interest rate trend is allowed to depend on global technology growth,  $\mu_{z^+,t}$ . We also allow for a dependence on the risk premium shock,  $\chi_t$ . The latter is intended to capture the effects of shifts in the demand for safe assets on policy rates, and could also be viewed as an attempt to endogenize part of the variation in the real neutral rate, which would otherwise be attributed to exogenous factors. The resulting specification of the real interest rate trend is provided by

$$\widehat{\bar{R}}_{t}^{t} = r_{\mu_{z^{+}}} \hat{\mu}_{z^{+},t} - r_{\chi} \hat{\chi}_{t} + \hat{z}_{t}^{R}, \qquad (2.68)$$

where  $z_t^R$  is a shock to the real interest rate trend which is included to capture non-modelled factors, e.g. effects of demographic changes on the real interest rate. An innovation to  $\hat{z}_t^R$  affects the policy rate but no other variables in the model since it does not affect the policy rate gap. This specification of the real neutral rate is similar to its modelling in semi-structural models aimed to provide estimates of the neutral interest rate; see e.g. Laubach and Williams (2015), Holston, Laubach, and Williams (2016) and Pescatori and Turunen (2015). The modelling of foreign monetary policy is identical to the modelling of domestic monetary policy; see Section 2.5 below. Since it is assumed that the global technology growth shock and the shock to the real interest rate trend are common to the foreign and Swedish economies , i.e.  $\hat{\mu}_{z^+,t} = \hat{\mu}_{z^+,t}^*$  and  $\hat{z}_t^R = \hat{z}_t^{R,*}$  (see further the discussion in Sections 2.6 and 3.3), the domestic real interest rate trend is largely determined by global factors. It thus approximately holds that  $\hat{R}_t^t \approx \hat{R}_t^{t,*}$ , where  $\hat{R}_t^{t,*}$  is the foreign/global real interest rate trend.<sup>50</sup> While Holston, Laubach, and Williams (2016) assume that the real neutral rate contains a unit

While Holston, Laubach, and Williams (2016) assume that the real neutral rate contains a unit root, here it is assumed to be stationary and the steady-state values of the real interest rate trend and the actual real interest rate are assumed to be identical.<sup>51</sup> Hence the steady states of the nominal neutral rate and the actual policy rates are equal, i.e.  $R^t = R$ . More fundamentally our assumption implies that the policy rate eventually reverts back to a long-run, or steady-state, level while the unit root specification of Holston, Laubach, and Williams (2016) implies random walk forecasts of the neutral rate. The possible dependence on the risk premium,  $\chi_t$ , also reflects that, while the central bank determines the policy rate, it ultimately aims to influence the interest rates faced by households and firms. In estimating the model we let the data determine whether this dependence is warranted or not.

The interest rate trend is an unobserved variable and in estimating the model we do not provide 'external data' to directly identify the trend.<sup>52</sup> Instead the process for  $\hat{R}_t^t$  is estimated jointly with the cyclical component,  $\hat{R}_t$ , and its identification is based mainly on data on foreign and Swedish resource utilization, inflation and policy rates, i.e. the variables which enter the policy rules. This could be considered a type of 'indirect inference' and it is described in a simple and intuitive way by e.g. Taylor and Wieland (2016).

Finally, one may note that our specification of the real interest rate trend nests the more 'standard' specification with a constant intercept in the monetary policy rule (equal to the long-run, or steady-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>An alternative would be to assume  $\hat{\pi}_t^t = \hat{\pi}_t^c$ , but this assumption results in a downward trending, and therefore counterfactual, estimate of the inflation expectations component,  $\hat{\pi}_t^t (= \hat{\pi}_t^c)$ . Since we do not use data on inflation expectations in estimation to directly identify  $\hat{\pi}_t^t$ , it appears instead to be indirectly identified by the policy rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>The dependence on the risk premium shock introduces a difference between the Swedish and foreign real interest rate trends but, as will made be clear in the empirical part of the paper, the domestic and foreign risk premium shocks are strongly correlated, reflecting a strong co-movement of foreign and Swedish spreads in data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>In the DSGE model steady state,  $\bar{R}^t = \bar{R} = \mu_{z^+}/\beta$ , and is thus roughly equal to the steady-state rate of technological growth.

 $<sup>^{52}</sup>$ The interest rate trend is often estimated using small semi-structural models; see e.g. the references in the text, as well as Armelius, Solberger, and Spånberg (2018) for an estimate of the Swedish neutral rate. It is, however, difficult to motivate the use of such estimates as data input to our model.

state level of the policy rate, R), i.e. a rule where  $\hat{R}_t^t = 0$  such that  $\hat{R}_t = \hat{R}_t^{dev,ss}$ .<sup>53</sup> In the empirical part of the paper, we compare the two specifications and show that there is very strong support for the time-varying trend specification described above.

#### 2.4 Market clearing conditions

The aggregate resource constraint, equalising the uses of the domestic homogeneous good to total production, is given by the following equation:

$$\hat{y}_t = \frac{g}{y}\hat{g}_t + \frac{c^d}{y}\hat{c}_t^d + \frac{c^{e,d}}{y}\hat{c}_t^{e,d} + \frac{i^d}{y}\hat{i}_t^d + \frac{x^d}{y}\hat{x}_t^d.$$
(2.69)

Output is used as input in the production of aggregate consumption of non-energy and energy goods,  $c_t^d$  and  $c_t^{e,d}$ , respectively, as input in the production of aggregate investment,  $i_t^d$ , as well as input in the production of the aggregate export good,  $x_t^d$ . It is also absorbed by government consumption,  $g_t$ .

From the production function of the producers of intermediate domestic goods, we in turn get the following expression of total production from the supply side:

$$\hat{y}_t = \left(1 + \frac{\phi^d}{y}\right) \left[\hat{\epsilon}_t + \alpha \left(\hat{k}_t - \hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t} - \hat{\mu}_{z^+,t}\right) + (1 - \alpha) \hat{N}_t\right].$$
(2.70)

Using equations (2.5) and (2.6), we obtain the following alternative expression to equation (2.70):

$$\hat{y}_t = \left(1 + \frac{\phi^d}{y}\right) \left[\widehat{mpl}_t + \hat{N}_t\right],\tag{2.71}$$

which shows how the deviations of output, productivity, and employment from their steady states are related.

We further need to specify an expression linking net exports and the current account. Expenses on imports and net new purchases of foreign assets must equal income from exports and from previously purchased net foreign assets. Focusing first on the expenses on imports, we note that the relevant measure here is the total value of all imports that cross the border, that is the marginal cost times the gross imports entering the domestic economy. There is an important distinction between the value of the imports crossing the border and the value of the imports used in the domestic economy, as the latter is higher due to positive markups from the monopolistic importing firms. This explains the inclusion of fixed costs for the import producing firms.<sup>54</sup> Moving on to the receipts from exports, we note again that the relevant measure is the value of all exports that cross the border. In other words, we include in the equation what remains of exports once the fixed costs of production are covered times the aggregate export price. The evolution of net foreign assets is thus given by the following expression:

$$\widetilde{a}_t + (\text{real}) \text{ expenses on imports}_t = (\text{real}) \text{ receipts from exports}_t + \frac{1}{\beta} \widetilde{a}_{t-1},$$
(2.72)

where  $\check{a}_t$  denotes the real aggregate net foreign asset position. With the expressions for expenses on imports and receipts from exports substituted in, we get

$$\begin{aligned}
\check{a}_{t} &+ \tilde{q}R^{wc,m} \left( c^{m} \hat{c}_{t}^{m} + i^{m} \hat{i}_{t}^{m} + x^{m} \hat{x}_{t}^{m} + p^{ce,*} c^{e,m} \hat{c}_{t}^{e,m} \right) \\
&+ p^{x} \tilde{q} \left( x - \phi^{x} \right) \hat{R}_{t}^{wc,m} + p^{ce,*} \tilde{q}R^{wc,m} \left( c^{e,m} + \phi^{m,ce} \right) \hat{p}_{t}^{ce,*} \\
&= p^{x} \tilde{q} \left[ x \hat{x}_{t} + \left( x - \phi^{x} \right) \hat{p}_{t}^{x} \right] + \frac{1}{\beta} \check{a}_{t-1},
\end{aligned}$$
(2.73)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Note that  $r_{\mu_{z+}} = r_{\chi} = 0$  and  $\hat{z}_t^R = 0$  together imply  $\hat{\overline{R}}_t^t = 0$ .

 $<sup>^{54}</sup>$ In the Riksbank's earlier models (see Adolfson et al. (2005) and Adolfson et al. (2013)), this distinction was not made, why the implications for net exports from the GDP identity and from the evolution of net foreign assets were not consistent. This, in turn, implied that the consumption-to-output ratios were not in line with data.

where  $\tilde{q} \equiv qp^c/p^{c,*}$  and q denotes the steady-state value of the real exchange rate, and  $\phi^{m,ce}$  and  $\phi^x$ denote the fixed costs of the imported intermediate consumption goods producers and export goods producers, respectively.<sup>55</sup> We note that the assumption that firms in the import sector finance part of their input costs in advance gives rise to the inclusion of the term  $R_t^{wc,m}$  in the above equation. Also, as the foreign energy price is possibly different from the price of the foreign homogeneous good, expenses on imports (and thereby also net foreign assets) are a function also of the relative price  $p_t^{ee,*}$ .

#### $\mathbf{2.5}$ Foreign economy

We model the foreign economy as a structural model. We thus depart from the modelling strategies in e.g. Adolfson et al. (2007) and Adolfson et al. (2013) where the foreign economy was represented by a small VAR model. There are several benefits of the structural modelling approach for the foreign economy. It allows us to use the model as a storytelling device when it comes to foreign economic developments to a larger degree than a VAR model does. It enables the identification of a larger number of foreign structural shocks. As we further discuss in Section 3.2.1 below, we also include a larger set of foreign observables compared to many other small open economy models. Moreover, and most importantly for our purposes, it opens up for a more thorough analysis of international spillovers. As discussed in the introduction to our paper, it is an established fact in the academic literature that small open economy DSGE models — that is, models of the class that our model belongs to — have a hard time generating the international comovement we observe in data. In order to understand why and have a chance of improving the degree of spillovers through existing channels or through introducing additional spillover channels, we need a more detailed model of the foreign economy. The structural model setup has enabled us to do both: we improve on spillovers through trade as well as introduce new transmission channels through the assumption of correlated shocks.

The structure of the foreign economy is analogous to that of the domestic economy. All functional forms (utility function, production technologies, various costs) are unchanged. Nonetheless, given our small open-economy assumption, the influence of the domestic economy is negligible, and the foreign economy is thus approximately closed. Most of this block's equilibrium conditions are identical to those of the domestic block.<sup>56</sup> The structure of the foreign economy's corporate sector is analogous to that of the domestic economy's homogeneous goods sector. Final consumption and investment goods are produced by foreign, competitive, representative firms using the same production technologies as the domestic final goods producers, but with the shares of imported inputs set to zero. The household problem in the foreign economy is very similar to the domestic economy one, but for the following exception: the small open-economy assumption implies that foreign households do not have access to the bond market of the small-open economy. The wage setting problem is analogous to the domestic one. We assume that foreign monetary policy is also conducted according to an instrument rule, which is analogous to the one in the domestic economy above. Finally, we note that the market clearing conditions consist of the resource constraint from the user and supply side, where the foreign homogeneous good is allocated to the same uses as in the domestic economy except for the production of exports, due to the assumption of the foreign economy being closed.

We thus do not discuss in detail the full set of equations pertaining to the foreign-economy model in this section, but only list the equations below. More detailed derivations can be found in the Technical Appendix.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>Note that the net foreign asset position is zero in steady state, why level (rather than log) deviations must be used for deviations of  $\bar{a}_t = \frac{S_t B_{t+1}^F}{P_t^d z_t^+}$  from steady state. We have therefore defined  $\check{a}_t = \bar{a}_t - \bar{a}$ . <sup>56</sup>The foreign economy is very close to the model in Smets and Wouters (2003), on which the Riksbank's first DSGE

model, Ramses, also was based (see Adolfson et al. (2005) and Adolfson et al. (2007)).

#### 2.5.1 Summary of the foreign-economy model equations

The foreign-economy model consists of equations corresponding to expressions (2.1), (2.3)-(2.9), (2.21)-(2.24), (2.26), (2.29), (2.30), (2.32), (2.40)-(2.42), (2.44), (2.45), (2.47)-(2.50), (2.54), (2.57), (2.59)-(2.61), (2.63), (2.64), (2.66), and (2.68)-(2.70) in the model of the domestic economy. Notation is consistent with the one in the domestic-economy model. Foreign-economy variables are distinguished from their domestic-economy counterparts by asterisks.

From the foreign intermediate goods firms' problem, we have the price Phillips curve (corresponding to equation (2.1) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{d,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} = \Xi^{*} \left( \widehat{mc}_{t}^{*} + \hat{\lambda}_{t}^{*} \right) + \frac{\kappa^{*}}{1 + \beta^{*} \kappa^{*}} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{d,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} \right) + \frac{\beta^{*}}{1 + \beta^{*} \kappa^{*}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{d,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c,*} \right) - \frac{\beta^{*} \kappa^{*}}{1 + \beta^{*} \kappa^{*}} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c,*} \right),$$

$$(2.74)$$

where

$$\Xi^* \equiv \frac{(1 - \beta^* \xi^*) (1 - \xi^*)}{\xi^* (1 + \beta^* \kappa^*)},$$

the expression for marginal costs (corresponding to equation (2.3) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{mc}_t^* = \widehat{\overline{w}}_t^* + \widehat{R}_t^{wc,*} - \widehat{mpl}_t^*, \qquad (2.75)$$

the gross effective nominal interest rate faced by the foreign firms (corresponding to equation (2.4) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{R}_t^{wc,*} = \frac{\nu^{wc,*}R^*}{R^{wc,*}}\hat{R}_t^* + \frac{\nu^{wc,*}\left(R^*-1\right)}{R^{wc,*}}\hat{\nu}_t^{wc,*},\tag{2.76}$$

the marginal product of labour (corresponding to equation (2.5) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{mpl}_t^* = \alpha^* \left( \frac{\widehat{k}}{N} \right)_t^* + \widehat{\epsilon}_t^*, \qquad (2.77)$$

the capital-labour ratio (corresponding to equation (2.6) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\left(\frac{\hat{k}}{N}\right)_{t}^{*} = \hat{k}_{t}^{*} - \hat{N}_{t}^{*} - \left(\hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} + \hat{\mu}_{\Psi^{*},t}\right), \qquad (2.78)$$

the evolution of the combination of investment-specific and neutral technology (corresponding to equation (2.7) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} = \frac{\alpha^*}{1 - \alpha^*} \hat{\mu}_{\Psi^*,t} + \hat{\mu}_{z^*,t}, \qquad (2.79)$$

the alternative expression for marginal costs determining the real rental rate of capital (corresponding to equation (2.8) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{mc}_t^* = \widehat{\overline{r}}_t^{k,*} - \widehat{mpk}_t^*, \qquad (2.80)$$

and the marginal product of capital (corresponding to equation (2.9) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{mpk}_t^* = -\left(1 - \alpha^*\right) \left(\frac{\widehat{k}}{N}\right)_t^* + \widehat{\epsilon}_t^*.$$
(2.81)

From the final goods firms' problem, we have the expression for non-energy consumption demand (corresponding to equation (2.21) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{c}_t^{xe,*} = \eta_e^* \hat{p}_t^{c,*} + \hat{c}_t^*, \qquad (2.82)$$

and the expression for energy consumption demand (corresponding to equation (2.22) in the domesticeconomy model)

$$\hat{c}_t^{e,*} = -\eta_e^* \left( \hat{p}_t^{ce,*} - \hat{p}_t^{c,*} \right) + \hat{c}_t^*.$$
(2.83)

We also include the expression for the CPI inflation (corresponding to equation (2.23) in the domesticeconomy model)

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{c,*} = (1 - \omega_e^*) \left(\frac{1}{p^{c,*}}\right)^{1 - \eta_e^*} \hat{\pi}_t^{d,*} + \omega_e^* \left(\frac{p^{ce,*}}{p^{c,*}}\right)^{1 - \eta_e^*} \hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*}.$$
(2.84)

as well as the expressions for non-energy price inflation (corresponding to equation (2.24) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{cxe,*} = \hat{\pi}_t^{d,*}.$$
(2.85)

Moreover, we need to include the expression of the relative prices of the aggregate consumption good (corresponding to equation (2.26) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{p}_t^{c,*} = \omega_e^* \left(\frac{p^{ce,*}}{p^{c,*}}\right)^{1-\eta_e^*} \hat{p}_t^{ce,*},$$
(2.86)

and energy (corresponding to equation (2.29) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{p}_t^{ce,*} = \hat{p}_{t-1}^{ce,*} + \hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*} - \pi_t^{d,*}.$$
(2.87)

We further include the demand for domestic investment goods (corresponding to equation (2.30) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\imath}_{t}^{d,*} = \hat{\imath}_{t}^{*} + \frac{1}{i^{*}} \frac{\sigma_{b}^{*} k^{p,*}}{\mu_{z^{+,*}} \mu_{\Psi^{*}}} \hat{u}_{t}^{*}.$$
(2.88)

and the relative price of the aggregate investment good (corresponding to equation (2.32) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{p}_t^{i,*} = 0. (2.89)$$

From the household problem, we have the endogenous preference shifter (corresponding to equation (2.40) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\Theta}_t^* = \hat{z}_t^{C,*} + \hat{\overline{\upsilon}}_t^{N,*}, \tag{2.90}$$

the evolution of trend consumption (corresponding to equation (2.41) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{z}_t^{C,*} = (1 - \nu^*) \left( \hat{z}_{t-1}^{C,*} - \hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} \right) - \nu^* \hat{\overline{\upsilon}}_t^{N,*},$$
(2.91)

and the marginal utility of consumption (corresponding to equation (2.42) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{v}_{t}^{N,*} = \mu_{z^{+,*}} \left(\mu_{z^{+,*}} - b^{*}\right) \widehat{\zeta}_{t}^{\beta,*} + \mu_{z^{+,*}} \left(\mu_{z^{+,*}} - b^{*}\right) \widehat{\zeta}_{t}^{c,*} - \mu_{z^{+,*}}^{2} \widehat{c}_{t}^{*} + b^{*} \mu_{z^{+,*}} \widehat{c}_{t-1}^{*} - b^{*} \mu_{z^{+,*},t} \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} (2.92) \\ -\beta^{*} b^{*} \left[ \left(\mu_{z^{+,*}} - b^{*}\right) E_{t} \widehat{\zeta}_{t+1}^{\beta,*} + \left(\mu_{z^{+,*}} - b^{*}\right) E_{t} \widehat{\zeta}_{t+1}^{c,*} - \mu_{z^{+,*}} E_{t} \widehat{c}_{t+1}^{*} + b^{*} \widehat{c}_{t}^{*} - \mu_{z^{+,*}} E_{t} \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t+1} \right].$$

We also have the unemployment rate (corresponding to equation (2.44) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{U}_t^* = \hat{L}_t^* - \hat{N}_t^*, \tag{2.93}$$

the expression determining the labour participation rate (corresponding to equation (2.45) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{\bar{w}}_t^* - \hat{p}_t^{c,*} = \widehat{\zeta}_t^{n,*} + \widehat{\zeta}_t^{\beta,*} + \widehat{z}_t^{C,*} + \varphi^* \widehat{L}_t^*, \qquad (2.94)$$

and the natural rate of unemployment (corresponding to equation (2.47) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{U}_t^{n,*} = \frac{1}{\varphi^*} \hat{\lambda}_t^{w,*}.$$
(2.95)

We moreover include the relationship between efficient and physical capital (corresponding to equation (2.48) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{k}_t^* = \hat{u}_t^* + \hat{k}_t^{p,*}, \tag{2.96}$$

the expression for the capital utilization (corresponding to equation (2.49) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{p}_t^{i,*} = \hat{\bar{r}}_t^{k,*} - \sigma_a^* \hat{u}_t^*, \qquad (2.97)$$

the law of motion for capital (corresponding to equation (2.50) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{k}_{t+1}^{p,*} = \frac{1 - \delta^*}{\mu_{z^{+,*}} \mu_{\Psi^*}} \left( \hat{k}_t^{p,*} - \hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} - \hat{\mu}_{\Psi^*,t} \right) + \frac{\Upsilon^* i^*}{k^{p,*}} \left( \hat{\Upsilon}_t^* + \hat{i}_t^* \right),$$
(2.98)

the definition of the ex-ante real interest rate (corresponding to equation (2.54) in the domesticeconomy model)

$$\hat{\bar{R}}_{t}^{*} = \hat{R}_{t}^{*} - E_{t}\hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c,*}$$
(2.99)

the log-linearized consumption Euler equation (corresponding to equation (2.57) in the domesticeconomy model)

$$\widehat{v}_t^{N,*} = E_t \widehat{v}_{t+1}^{N,*} + \widehat{\bar{R}}_t^* - E_t \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t+1} + \chi_t^*, \qquad (2.100)$$

the first-order condition for investment (corresponding to equation (2.59) in the domestic-economy model)<sup>57</sup>

$$\widehat{\Delta i_t^*} = \beta^* E_t \widehat{\Delta i_{t+1}^*} + \frac{1}{(\mu_{z^{+,*}} \mu_{\Psi^*})^2 \tilde{S}''^*} \left[ \widehat{\vec{p}}_{k',t}^* + \hat{\Upsilon}_t^* - \frac{p^{i,*}}{\vec{p}_{k'}^* \Upsilon^*} \hat{p}_t^{i,*} \right],$$
(2.101)

where

$$\widehat{\Delta i_t^*} = \widehat{i}_t^* - \widehat{i}_{t-1}^* + \widehat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} + \widehat{\mu}_{\Psi,*,t},$$

and the first-order condition for capital (corresponding to equation (2.60) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\widehat{\breve{p}}_{k',t}^{*} = \frac{\beta^{*} (1 - \delta^{*})}{\mu_{z^{+,*}} \mu_{\Psi^{*}}} E_{t} \widehat{\breve{p}}_{k',t+1}^{*} + \frac{\beta^{*} \bar{r}^{k,*}}{\mu_{z^{+,*}} \mu_{\Psi^{*}} \breve{p}_{k'}^{*}} E_{t} \left( \widehat{\bar{r}}_{t+1}^{k,*} + \hat{u}_{t+1}^{*} \right) 
- E_{t} \hat{\mu}_{\Psi^{*},t+1} - E_{t} \left( \hat{R}_{t}^{*} - E_{t} \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{d,*} + \chi_{t}^{*} \right).$$
(2.102)

Finally, from the wage setting problem, we include the wage Phillips curve (corresponding to equation (2.61) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\pi}_{t}^{w,*} = \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} + \beta^{*} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{w,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,*} \right) + \kappa_{w}^{*} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} \right) - \beta^{*} \kappa_{w}^{*} E_{t} \left( \hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} - \hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{c,*} \right) - d_{w}^{*} \varphi^{*} \left( \hat{U}_{t}^{*} - \hat{U}_{t}^{n,*} \right),$$
(2.103)

where

$$d_{w}^{*} \equiv \frac{(\lambda^{w,*} - 1) (1 - \beta^{*} \xi_{w}^{*}) (1 - \xi_{w}^{*})}{\xi_{w}^{*} \lambda^{w,*} (1 + \varphi^{*}) - \xi_{w}^{*}},$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Note that the second derivative of the function S is a function of steady state variables only and therefore treated as a parameter. This explains why is has a superscript \*, even though the function S itself doesn't.

and the expression for the wage inflation (corresponding to equation (2.63) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{w,*} = \hat{\bar{w}}_t^* - \hat{\bar{w}}_{t-1}^* + \hat{\pi}_t^{d,*} + \hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t}.$$
(2.104)

We next need to include the central bank policy rule (corresponding to equation (2.64) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{R}_{t}^{*} = \rho_{R^{*}}\hat{R}_{t-1}^{*} + (1 - \rho_{R^{*}})\left[\hat{\bar{\pi}}_{t}^{c,a,*} + r_{\pi^{*}}\left(\hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,*} - \hat{\bar{\pi}}_{t}^{c,*}\right) + r_{RU^{*}}\hat{U}_{t-1}^{*}\right] + r_{\Delta\pi^{*}}\Delta\hat{\pi}_{t}^{c,*} + r_{\Delta RU^{*}}\Delta\hat{U}_{t}^{*} + \hat{\varepsilon}_{R^{*},t},$$
(2.105)

noting also that the foreign nominal neutral rate is given by the following expression (corresponding to equation (2.66) in the domestic-economy model)

$$\hat{R}_t^{t,*} = \hat{\bar{R}}_t^{t,*} + \hat{\bar{\pi}}_t^{t,*}, \qquad (2.106)$$

where the real neutral rate evolves as follows (corresponding to equation (2.68) in the domesticeconomy model)

$$\widehat{\bar{R}}_{t}^{t,*} = r_{\mu_{z^{+,*}}, \hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*}, t}} - r_{\chi^{*}} \hat{\chi}_{t}^{*} + \hat{z}_{t}^{R,*}, \qquad (2.107)$$

and the following two equations for the aggregate resource constraint (corresponding to equations (2.69) and (2.70), respectively, in the domestic-economy model):

$$\hat{y}_t^* = \frac{g^*}{y^*} \hat{g}_t^* + \frac{c^{xe,*}}{y^*} \hat{c}_t^{xe,*} + \frac{c^{e,*}}{y^*} \hat{c}_t^{e,*} + \frac{i^{d,*}}{y^*} \hat{\imath}_t^{d,*}, \qquad (2.108)$$

and

$$\hat{y}_t^* = \left(1 + \frac{\phi^*}{y^*}\right) \left[\hat{\epsilon}_t^* + \alpha^* \left(\hat{k}_t^* - \hat{\mu}_{z^{+,*},t} - \hat{\mu}_{\Psi^*,t}\right) + (1 - \alpha^*) \,\hat{N}_t^*\right].$$
(2.109)

#### 2.6 Shock processes

The model contains a large number of foreign and domestic shocks and most of these could be considered 'standard', i.e. they are commonly included in medium-scale DSGE models. The choice of the exact set of shocks to include in the baseline estimated model and the modelling of the shocks is to a large extent based on empirical considerations; see Section 3 where estimation results are discussed. The shocks and their stochastic processes in the baseline specification of the model are listed in Table 1. The baseline specification contains 29 exogenous shocks — 13 foreign and 16 domestic.

An important feature in increasing the influence of foreign economic developments on the Swedish economy is the introduction of dependencies between foreign and domestic shocks. The usual practice with DSGE models, including the previous DSGE models developed by the Riksbank, has been to assume independent shock processes, and typically AR(1) processes. Independence implies that the shocks can be given a structural interpretation and the usual assumption of AR(1) processes means that the shock may be persistent while the number of parameters in the model does not become too large. In other words, it is a relatively parsimonious specification.<sup>58</sup> However, given a structural model the independence assumption may deliver unreasonable implications for the endogenous variables. In our context, it is well-known that a standard small open-economy DSGE model without foreign-domestic shock dependencies cannot properly account for the substantial cross-country spillovers observed in the data; see e.g. Justiniano and Preston (2010). While ideally one would prefer to capture these comovements among variables endogenously, it has proven difficult to do so in an open-economy model setting.

Curdia and Reis (2010) discuss the modelling of the process for the vector of shocks at a general level and motivate the use of correlated shocks mainly as a tool to discover misspecification and to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>Simultaneous equation reduced form macro-econometric models usually allow for richer shock dynamics, both across time and across shocks.

Shock		Stochastic process	Parameters		
Foreign	L				
$\hat{\epsilon}_t^*$	Temporary technology	AR(1)	$\rho_{\epsilon^*}, \sigma_{\epsilon^*}$		
$\hat{\Upsilon}_t^*$	Temporary marginal efficiency of inv.	AR(1)	$ ho_{\Upsilon^*}, \sigma_{\Upsilon^*}$		
$\hat{\mu}_{z^*,t}$	Permanent technology	AR(1)	$\rho_{\mu_z^*}, \sigma_{\mu_z^*}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^*$	Price markup	iid	$\sigma_{\lambda^*}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^{w,*}$	Wage markup	ARMA(1,1)	$ ho_{\lambda^{w,*}},  heta_{\lambda^{w,*}}, \sigma_{\lambda^{w,*}}$		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^{c,*}$	Consumer preference	Correlated with $\hat{\Upsilon}_t^*$ , eq. 2.110	$ ho_{\zeta^{c,*}}, \sigma_{\zeta^{c,*}}, c_{\zeta^{c,*} \gamma^*}$		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^{n,*}$	Labour supply	AR(1)	$\rho_{\zeta^{n,*}}, \sigma_{\zeta^{n,*}}$		
$\hat{\chi}_t^*$	Household risk premium	AR(1)	$\rho_{\chi^*}, \sigma_{\chi^*}$		
$\hat{arepsilon}_{R,t}^{*}$	Monetary policy	iid	$\sigma_{\varepsilon_{R}^{*}}$		
$\hat{p}_t^{ce,*}$	Relative price of energy	AR(1)	$\rho_{p^{ce,*}}, \sigma_{p^{ce,*}}$		
$\widehat{\bar{\pi}}_t^*$	Inflation target/trend	AR(1)	$\rho_{\bar{\pi}^{c},*}$ (cal), $\sigma_{\bar{\pi}^{c},*}$		
$\hat{g}_t^*$	Government consumption	AR(1)	$ ho_{g^*}, \sigma_{g^*}$		
$\hat{z}_t^{R,*}$	Real interest rate trend	ARMA(1,1)	$\rho_{z^{R,*}}, \theta_{z^{R,*}}, \sigma_{z^{R,*}}$		
$\hat{\mu}_{\Psi^*,t}$	Permanent inv spec techn.	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\nu}_t^{wc,*}$	Work. cap. frac., firms	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^{eta,*}$	Discount rate	Inactive	-		
Domest	tic				
$\hat{\epsilon}_t$	Temporary technology	Correlated with $\hat{e}_t^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\rho_{\epsilon}, \sigma_{\epsilon}, c_{\epsilon, \epsilon}^*$		
$\hat{\Upsilon}_t$	Temporary marginal efficiency of inv.	Correlated with $\hat{\Upsilon}_t^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\sigma_{\Upsilon}, c_{\Upsilon,\Upsilon^*}$		
$\hat{\mu}_{z,t}$	Permanent technology	Common, $\hat{\mu}_{z,t} = \hat{\mu}_{z,t}^*$	-		
$\hat{\lambda}^d_t$	Domestic price markup	iid	$\sigma_{\lambda^d}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^{m,c}$	Import consumption markup	iid	$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,c}}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^{m,i}$	Import investment markup	Correlated with $\hat{\mu}_{z,t}^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,i}}, c_{\lambda^{m,i}}, -\mu_z^*$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^{m,x}$	Import-in-export markup	iid	$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,x}}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^x$	Export markup	iid	$\sigma_{\lambda^x}$		
$\hat{\lambda}_t^w$	Wage markup	AR(1)	$ ho_{\lambda^w}, \sigma_{\lambda^w}$		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^c$	Consumer preference	Correlated with $\hat{\zeta}_t^{c,*}$ , eq. 2.110	$\sigma_{\zeta^c}, c_{\zeta^c,\zeta^{c,*}}$		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^n$	Labour supply	Correlated with $\hat{\zeta}_t^{n,*}$ , eq. 2.110	$\rho_{\ell^n}, \sigma_{\ell^n}, c_{\ell^n,\ell^n,*}$		
$\hat{\chi}_t$	Household risk premium	Correlated with $\hat{\chi}_t^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\rho_{\chi}, \sigma_{\chi}, c_{\chi,\chi^*}$		
$\widetilde{\phi}_t$	Country exch. rate. risk premium	Correlated with $\hat{\mu}_{z,t}^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\left  \rho_{\tilde{\phi}}, \sigma_{\tilde{\phi}}, c_{\tilde{\phi}, -\mu_z^*} \right $		
$\hat{arepsilon}_{R,t}$	Monetary policy	iid	$\sigma_{\varepsilon_R}$		
$\widehat{\bar{\pi}}_t^c$	Inflation target/trend	AR(1)	$ ho_{ar{\pi}^c}$ (cal), $\sigma_{ar{\pi}^c}$		
$\hat{p}_t^{d,ce}$	Relative price of energy	Correlated with $\hat{p}_t^{ce,*}$ , eq. 2.110	$\rho_{p^{d,ce}}, \sigma_{p^{d,ce}}, c_{p^{d,ce},p^{ce},*}$		
$\hat{g}_t$	Government consumption	Correlated with $\hat{g}_t^*$ , eq. 2.110	$\rho_g, \sigma_g, c_{g,g^*}$		
$\hat{z}^R_t$	Real interest rate trend	Common, $\hat{z}_t^R = \hat{z}_t^{R,*}$	-		
$\hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t}$	Permanent inv spec techn.	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\boldsymbol{\nu}}_t^{wc,d}$	Work. cap. frac., dom. goods firms	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\boldsymbol{\nu}}_t^{wc,m}$	Work. cap. frac., import firms	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\nu}_{t}^{wc,x}$	Work. cap. frac., export firms	Inactive	-		
$\hat{\zeta}_t^{\beta}$	Discount rate	Inactive	-		

Table 1: Shock processes in the baseline specification of the model

robustify inference. They consider a fairly general shock correlation structure — the process for the vector of shocks is described by an unrestricted VAR model and they also discuss special cases within this framework. Re-estimating the model of Smets and Wouters (2007) using i) independent shocks and ii) a VAR(1) model for the shocks, they find that most of the parameter estimates and the model fit (as judged by the marginal likelihood) are similar in the two specifications while forecast error variance decompositions differ. Other researchers have instead focused on *particular* shock dependencies, where one example is the relationship between productivity and government spending shocks.<sup>59</sup> We focus on foreign-domestic 'natural pairs' shock correlations in an open-economy setting and in this regard our paper is most closely related to the work of Justiniano and Preston (2010), and also De Walque et al. (2017) and Alpanda and Aysun (2014). In our context, the modelling of shocks should meet three objectives. First, introducing shock dependencies should meaningfully increase the spillovers from the foreign to the domestic economy in the model, i.e. it should help in better reflecting the strong cross-country correlations between Swedish and foreign variables. Second, it should be possible to provide some degree of interpretation of the shock dependencies, e.g. in terms of non-modelled data. And third, the modelling of shock dependencies should still be reasonably parsimonious, which implies that it cannot be entirely data-driven.

Regarding the interpretation of shock correlations, the basic idea is that many shocks appear to affect the foreign/global and Swedish economies in similar ways. Considering that Sweden is a small open economy and that we treat the foreign economy as the rest of the world, it is rather intuitive that, when a shock hits the rest of the world, Sweden should typically not be exempted. As an example, euro area and Swedish consumption growth are rather strongly correlated in the data. In DSGE models, a substantial fraction of the variability in consumption is typically attributed to consumer preference shocks. A positive preference shock increases households' current consumption and decreases their savings. If it is assumed in our model that the foreign and domestic consumer preference shocks are independent, smoothed estimates of the two shock processes turn out to be correlated nevertheless. This follows since the shock is a key driver of consumption in the respective economies and consumption growth rates in the two economies are correlated. Hence the model is misspecified, i.e. it lacks an internal mechanism that can explain the positive foreign-domestic consumption correlation in the data. Alternatively, if artificial data is simulated using the model assuming independent foreign and domestic preference shocks, the consumption correlation will be too low in comparison with what is observed in the data (in fact close to zero).

One interpretation of the consumer preference shock is that it captures the 'mood swings' of households — waves of optimism and pessimism — which are needed to explain variations in consumption beyond those accounted for by e.g. changing incomes and interest rates. DSGE model based estimates of the consumer preference shock are therefore presumably related to consumer confidence indicators (CCI). The correlation between euro area and Swedish CCIs is high. A likely explanation is that foreign and Swedish confidence are to a large extent influenced by the same news, i.e. Swedish consumer confidence is strongly affected by foreign economic developments. Allowing for a dependence of the Swedish consumer preference shock on the corresponding foreign shock in our model could be viewed as a shortcut to capture such dependencies in non-modelled data — in this case the consumer sentiment.

Similar motivations could be provided for other foreign-domestic shock pairs. The interdependence of national financial markets has increased over time and foreign and Swedish risk indicators, e.g. stock prices or bond spreads, are rather strongly correlated. In the model this is accounted for by a dependence of the domestic risk premium shock on the corresponding foreign shock. This assumption is similar to Alpanda and Aysun (2014) who assume that US and euro area credit spread (and also

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>Smets and Wouters (2007) allow for contemporaneous correlation between the productivity and government spending shocks, a choice that is supported by the analysis of Curdia and Reis (2010). Chari, Kehoe, and McGrattan (2010) estimate a VAR model for the structural shocks of a DSGE model and find that most of the cross-correlations are large. Ireland (2004) estimates a small DSGE model using maximum likelihood assuming a VAR model for the observation errors.

net worth and monetary policy) innovations are correlated in a two-region DSGE model with a more elaborate financial sector, and find support for substantial cross-country financial shock correlations. In estimating our model we generally allow for correlations between most 'natural pairs' of foreign and domestic shocks and let the data determine whether a dependency is warranted or not.

A generic pair of *correlated shocks* are modelled using the submodel

$$\begin{cases} x_{1,t} = \rho_{11} x_{1,t-1} + s_{\varepsilon_1} \sigma_{11} \tilde{\varepsilon}_{1,t} \\ x_{2,t} = \rho_{21} x_{1,t} + \rho_{22} x_{2,t-1} + s_{\varepsilon_2} \sigma_{22} \tilde{\varepsilon}_{2,t} \end{cases},$$
(2.110)

a simple dynamic structural model where  $x_{1,t}$  and  $x_{2,t}$  are the shocks and where  $\tilde{\varepsilon}_{1,t}$  and  $\tilde{\varepsilon}_{2,t}$  are independent and standard normally distributed innovations. The most common pair we consider is foreign  $(x_{1,t})$  and domestic  $(x_{2,t})$  shocks of the same type, e.g. the foreign and domestic consumer preference shocks, but we also allow for a few other pairs of correlated shocks, mainly on empirical grounds. The foreign shock affects the domestic shock via the parameter  $\rho_{21}$ . It is important to note that  $\varepsilon_{1,t} = s_{\varepsilon_1}\sigma_{11}\tilde{\varepsilon}_{1,t}$  and  $\varepsilon_{2,t} = s_{\varepsilon_2}\sigma_{22}\tilde{\varepsilon}_{2,t}$  are assumed to be independent which means they can be given structural interpretations as the foreign/global and domestic innovations, respectively.<sup>60</sup> The standard deviations of the innovations are given by  $s_{\varepsilon_1}\sigma_{11}$  and  $s_{\varepsilon_2}\sigma_{22}$  where  $\sigma_{11}$  and  $\sigma_{22}$  are estimated and where  $s_{\varepsilon_1}$  and  $s_{\varepsilon_2}$  are scaling parameters which are calibrated.<sup>61</sup> When  $\rho_{21} \neq 0$ , the domestic shock is affected by the foreign shock while if  $\rho_{21} = 0$  the model reduces to the standard assumption of independent AR(1) shock processes. The submodel for the shocks for foreign-domestic pairs also embeds the small open economy assumption since  $x_{1,t}$  is exogenous with respect to  $x_{2,t}$ . The parameters of the submodel are  $\rho_{11}$ ,  $\rho_{22}$ ,  $\sigma_{11}$ ,  $\sigma_{22}$ , and  $\rho_{21}$ . When the model is taken to the data we estimate the first four of these parameters and the correlation between the two shocks  $c_{x_2,x_1} =$  $corr(x_{1,t}, x_{2,t})$  and then solve for the 'loading' parameter of the foreign shock onto the domestic shock,  $\rho_{21}$ . Our specification is somewhat more flexible than the one used by Justiniano and Preston (2010) since it contains one more parameter, i.e. the shock correlation is not a function of the other parameters. More technical details on the modelling of shocks and a discussion of alternative approaches is provided in a separate technical documentation.<sup>62</sup>

A more restrictive assumption is to assume that a shock is common to the foreign and Swedish economies, i.e.  $x_{2,t} = x_{1,t}$ . We refer to such shocks as *common shocks*. In the main specification of the model, we assume that there are two shocks that are common to the foreign and domestic economies: the technology shock,  $\hat{\mu}_{z^*,t}$  and the real interest rate trend shock,  $\hat{z}_t^{R,*}$ . The assumption of a common global technology trend is quite standard and follows e.g. Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011). It captures the idea that long-run total factor productivity developments in Sweden should follow those in other advanced economies. The assumption of a common shock to the real interest rate trend is motivated by the fact that Sweden is a small open economy with free movement of capital which implies that long-term real interest rates are largely determined abroad. While our assumption of a common real interest rate trend for the foreign economy and Sweden may be viewed as extreme, it is, we believe, a simplification that broadly captures the global trend in interest rates in our sample covering the past 25 years.

For the remaining domestic shocks in the model we allow for global and local components through the specification in (2.110), and let the data determine the relative importance of the global component. We find empirical support for modelling two foreign shocks as ARMA(1,1) processes, the real interest rate trend shock and the wage markup shock. We note that the wage markup shock is modelled as an ARMA(1,1) process also by Smets and Wouters (2007) and Galí (2011b) where the MA term captures high frequency variation in wage growth. Further details on the specification and estimation of the shock processes is provided in Section 3 below.

 $<sup>^{60}</sup>$ Note that the assumption of orthogonal innovations differs from De Walque et al. (2017) and Alpanda and Aysun (2014) who model correlated *innovations*. In order to identify the innovations Alpanda and Aysun (2014) assume e.g. that the financial shock innovation in the euro area has no contemporaneuous effect on the US financial innovation, i.e. a Cholesky identification.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>The scaling parameters are inconsequential for the discussion here and their role is instead discussed in Section 3.5. <sup>62</sup>The documentation of the modelling of shock dependencies is available upon request.
# 3 Taking the model to the data

The model is estimated using Bayesian methods with data for Sweden, the euro area and the United States. We use the Matlab package Dynare 4.5.0 to obtain all the results in this paper. In Section 3.1, we outline the method for taking the model to the data. These methods are, by now, fairly standard among macroeconomists and a reader familiar with the Bayesian econometrics of DSGE models may skip reading this section. In Section 3.2, the data series used for estimation are described and the properties of the data are summarised through a set of stylized facts. In Section 3.3, the trend assumptions in the model and how they relate to trends in the data are discussed. In Sections 3.4 and 3.5, the calibrations and prior distributions of the parameters in the model are discussed and motivated. Estimation results are presented in Section 3.6 and in Section 3.7 model fit is examined by comparing model-implied standard deviations and correlations of variables with those in the data. Finally, in Section 3.8 the baseline empirical specification of the model is assessed through marginal likelihood comparisons with alternative specifications.<sup>63</sup>

## 3.1 Bayesian estimation of DSGE models

#### 3.1.1 The posterior distribution

The model parameters are estimated using Bayesian inference methods. In this section we review the Bayesian estimation procedure for DSGE models; see e.g. Herbst and Schorfheide (2015) for a more comprehensive review. The vector containing the model parameters,  $\theta$ , is partitioned into two groups of parameters, calibrated and estimated parameters,  $\theta_{cal}$  and  $\theta_{est}$  respectively, and  $y_{1:T} = (Y_1, ..., Y_T)$  denotes the data where  $Y_t$  is the vector of observed variables at time t. Calibrated parameters are parameters that are kept fixed throughout the estimation, i.e. the prior probability that they attain their assigned value equals one.<sup>64</sup> The objective is to characterise the posterior distribution of the estimated parameters provided by

$$p\left(\theta_{est}|y_{1:T}\right) = \frac{p\left(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est}\right)p\left(\theta_{est}\right)}{p\left(y_{1:T}\right)} \propto p\left(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est}\right)p\left(\theta_{est}\right),\tag{3.1}$$

where  $p(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est})$  is the likelihood function,  $p(\theta_{est})$  is the prior density of the parameters and  $p(y_{1:T})$  is the marginal likelihood.<sup>65</sup> While the conditioning on the set of calibrated parameters,  $\theta_{cal}$ , is not explicitly stated it should be implicitly understood. Once a representation of the posterior distribution of the parameters is available, it is straightforward to obtain probability distributions for other objects of interest, e.g. means and standard deviations of model variables, impulse responses etc.

Two modifications to the standard Bayesian estimation method are considered in this paper. The first alternative estimation method allows us to assess how Swedish data affects the estimation of foreign economy parameters when all parameters are estimated jointly using both foreign and Swedish data. The two-country DSGE model is based on the assumption that foreign variables are exogenous with respect to the domestic variables (the small open-economy assumption), which implies that domestic shocks are assumed by construction not to affect foreign variables. However, inference on foreign economy parameters based on the posterior, equation (3.1), are, in general, affected by the inclusion of Swedish data series in the dataset. This is perhaps most apparent for the parameters governing long-run productivity growth and the trend interest rate, i.e. the processes for the shocks that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>The new notation introduced in this chapter may, in a few instances, conflict with the notation in previous chapters. It should, however, be clear from the context what is intended.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>Note that the distinction between calibrated and estimated parameters is not always clear in the process of estimating a model, i.e. it may be decided based on preliminary estimations, hypothesis testing and model comparisons that a parameter should be calibrated in order to simplify the model.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>The density of the observables conditional on the parameters,  $p(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est})$ , describes the model, e.g. for a given parameter vector, we can simulate data and compare the properties of the simulated data to actual data. Bayesian analysis instead interprets the likelihood function as a density function for the parameters given the data, i.e. given the data it asks which parameter vector is most likely to have generated the data.

are assumed to be common for the two economies. Therefore, it is of interest to also consider a conditional two-step estimation approach where, first, the foreign model parameters are estimated using only foreign data series and, second, the parameters of the domestic model are estimated conditional on the foreign model parameter estimates. By comparing the results from the joint and conditional estimation approaches it is then possible to assess to what extent the inclusion of Swedish data series affects the inference on foreign parameters in the joint estimation case.

Formally, we partition the estimated parameters,  $\theta_{est}$ , into two groups containing the parameters of the foreign and domestic parts of the model,  $\theta_{est}^{for}$  and  $\theta_{est}^{dom}$ . In the first step, the foreign parameters are estimated using only foreign data, i.e. we characterise the marginal foreign parameters posterior distribution

$$p\left(\theta_{est}^{for}|y_{1:T}^{for}\right) = \frac{p\left(y_{1:T}^{for}|\theta_{est}^{for}\right)p\left(\theta_{est}^{for}\right)}{p\left(y_{1:T}^{for}\right)}.$$
(3.2)

In the second step, the domestic parameters are estimated conditional on the foreign posterior mode parameter estimate

$$p\left(\theta_{est}^{dom}|y_{1:T};\hat{\theta}_{est}^{for}\right) = \frac{p\left(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est}^{dom};\hat{\theta}_{est}^{for}\right)p\left(\theta_{est}^{dom}\right)}{p\left(y_{1:T}\right)},\tag{3.3}$$

where  $\hat{\theta}_{est}^{for}$  denotes the posterior mode of the foreign parameters. Henceforth, we refer to this procedure in short as *conditional estimation*. The first step corresponds to estimating the foreign, closed-economy part of the model in separation, as in e.g. Smets and Wouters (2003). Moreover, note that the procedure is similar to, but somewhat simpler than, the two-step estimation strategy outlined by Justiniano and Preston (2010).<sup>66</sup>

The second modification to the standard Bayesian estimation approach relates both to the main objective of our paper and, more generally, to how DSGE models are used in a policy context. It may be argued that it is more important for the model to capture certain aspects of the data, while other aspects are relatively less important. Examples of more important dimensions are cross-correlations between key Swedish and foreign variables, e.g. GDP growth, inflation and policy rates. Relatively less important dimensions could involve the various properties of some variables in the set of observables that may be considered 'non-core'.<sup>67</sup> Our approach consists of adding a penalty term to the objective function, thereby penalising parameter values which imply a large discrepancy between the variances and covariances of selected variables in the model and data. Since our focus is on cross-country relationships between variables we choose to target covariances of cross-country pairs of variables which are strongly correlated in the data. By contrasting the results from this estimation approach with the standard Bayesian approach we can assess e.g. whether the model-implied cross-country correlations can be brought closer to the data sample correlations.

The modified posterior density takes the form

$$\frac{p\left(\theta_{est}|y_{1:T}\right)}{f\left(\left(S_m - S_d\right)^2 | \theta_{est}; y_{1:T}\right)},\tag{3.4}$$

where  $S_m$  is a vector containing a set of model-implied population second moments and  $S_d$  is the vector containing the corresponding data sample moments. Our approach generalizes the 'endogenous prior' approach by Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) to allow for covariance matching in addition to the matching of variances. Since we use the sample (rather than pre-sample) data to compute the sample second moments in  $S_d$ , this approach is, strictly speaking, not Bayesian and it explains

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>In the second step, these authors assign tight priors for the foreign parameters which are centered on the estimates obtained in the first step. They then estimate all parameters, foreign and domestic, in the second step. We instead calibrate (i.e. impose infinitely strict priors for) the foreign parameters in the second step.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>An example of such a variable could be capacity utilization, which is included in the set of observables to enable identification of the utilization cost parameter. Matching the statistical properties of this variable could be considered less relevant than matching the properties of, for example, GDP.

why we prefer to use the terminology 'penalty' instead of 'prior'. We generally choose to include the covariances of variables which are strongly correlated in our data sample. In our estimation, half of the matched covariances involve cross-country pairs of variables. The full set of variances and covariances matched in estimation are reported in the Appendix.

In summary we characterise i) the joint posterior distribution, ii) the marginal foreign posterior and conditional domestic posterior distributions, and iii) a modified posterior distribution. The objective here is not mainly to argue in favour of one of the estimation approaches, but rather to learn from the differences in the results produced. Standard Bayesian estimation of the joint posterior distribution is the baseline estimation approach. In Section 3.6.6 a brief discussion of the advantages and disadvantages of the respective estimation methods is provided.

The respective objective functions are optimized to obtain the parameter mode and the Metropolis-Hastings algorithm is used to sample from the posterior, or modified posterior, distribution.

## 3.1.2 State-space representation of the model

The equilibrium of a DSGE model is described by a set of nonlinear expectation equations, or by the corresponding (log-)linear approximations to these equations; see Section 2. The solution to these equations is given by a policy function

$$X_t = g\left(X_{t-1}, \epsilon_t; \theta\right), \tag{3.5}$$

which relates the vector of state variables,  $X_t$ , to its lagged value, a vector of innovations,  $\epsilon_t$ , and the parameter vector,  $\theta$ . The vector of state variables contains all the variables in the model, including the shocks. The policy function cannot typically be derived in closed form. This implies that numerical approximation methods must be used to obtain an approximation,  $\hat{g}$ , to g. The evaluation of the likelihood function,  $p(y_{1:T}|\theta_{est})$ , for a DSGE model consists of two parts. First, given a parameter vector,  $\theta$ , an approximation to the policy function is obtained (the solution) and represented as a state-space model. Second, Kalman (linear) or particle filtering (non-linear) methods are used to evaluate the likelihood function.

Several methods are available to solve DSGE models linearly, e.g. Anderson and Moore (1985), Sims (2002) and Klein (2000). In the (log-)linear approximation case, which is the standard case and the one considered in this paper, the resulting state-space representation of the DSGE model is

$$X_{t} = \hat{g}\left(X_{t-1}, \epsilon_{t}; \theta\right) = T\left(\theta\right) X_{t-1} + R\left(\theta\right) \epsilon_{t}, \qquad (3.6)$$

and

$$Y_t = c_t + d(\theta) + ZX_t + v_t, \ t = 1, ..., T ,$$
(3.7)

where (3.6) is the state equation, and (3.7) is the observation equation, which maps the data series to the variables in the model. Here  $X_t$  (dimension  $n_x$ ) is the vector containing the state variables, in the econometric sense, and  $Y_t$  (dimension  $n_y$ ) is a vector containing the observed variables. The parameters of the model are collected in the vector  $\theta$  (dimension  $n_{\theta}$ ) and the coefficient matrices, T (which is typically dense) and R, and the vector d are nonlinear functions of  $\theta$ . The matrix Zis a selector matrix which does not typically depend on  $\theta$ . The innovations,  $\epsilon_t$  (dimension  $n_{\epsilon}$ ), and the measurement errors,  $v_t$  (dimension  $n_v$ ), are assumed to be independent and normally distributed,  $\epsilon_t \sim N(0, \Sigma_{\epsilon})$  and  $v_t \sim N(0, \Sigma_v)$ . We include the (possibly) time-varying parameter  $c_t$  in order to capture special assumptions related to the trends or levels of the observable variables; see Section 3.2. Henceforth, we will refer to  $d(\theta)$  as the model-implied steady state of the observables while the term steady state will refer to  $c_t + d(\theta)$ .

The resulting model is therefore a particular type of linear and Gaussian state-space (LGSS) model. Importantly, what makes DSGE models 'special' is that the functions  $T(\theta)$ ,  $R(\theta)$ ,  $d(\theta)$  are not available analytically (except in very special cases), but are obtained for a given  $\theta$  by numerically

solving for the rational expectations equilibrium. This implies that Gibbs sampling, which is otherwise the standard posterior sampling method for LGSS models, is not feasible in general for DSGE models.<sup>68</sup>

The distribution of the initial state vector,  $X_0$ , is typically assumed to be equal to the stationary distribution of the state vector  $N(0, \Sigma_x)$ , where  $\Sigma_x$  is the solution to the Lyapunov equation<sup>69</sup>

$$\Sigma_x = T\Sigma_x T^T + R\Sigma_\epsilon R^T. \tag{3.8}$$

Also note that  $\Sigma_x$  contains the model-implied population, or stationary distribution, variances and covariances which are used to construct the modified posterior.

## 3.1.3 The likelihood function

The likelihood function is given by

$$p(Y_{1:T}|\theta) = \prod_{t=1}^{T} p(Y_t|Y_{1:t-1};\theta) = \prod_{t=1}^{T} \int p(Y_t|X_t;\theta) p(X_t|Y_{1:t-1};\theta) dX_t,$$
(3.9)

where  $Y_{1:T} = (Y_1, ..., Y_T)$  is the data. For the linear and Gaussian state-space model, the likelihood is evaluated using the prediction error decomposition and the Kalman filter; see e.g. Harvey (1989).

### 3.1.4 Prior distribution

The kernel of the posterior density of the parameter vector  $\theta_{est}$  is given by

$$p(\theta_{est}|Y_{1:T}) \propto p(Y_{1:T}|\theta_{est})p(\theta_{est}), \qquad (3.10)$$

where attention is usually restricted to the determinacy region of the parameter space,  $\Theta_D$  (see Lubik and Schorfheide (2004) for an exception). The determinacy region is the subset of the parameter space where the model has a unique and stable solution.<sup>70</sup> Here, we interpret the restriction as being part of the formulation of the prior distribution, i.e. the prior density is truncated at the boundary of the indeterminacy region. The effective prior distribution is typically formulated as a set of marginal prior distributions:<sup>71</sup>

$$p(\theta_{est}) = I(\theta_{est} \in \Theta_D)\tilde{p}(\theta) = I(\theta_{est} \in \Theta_D)\Pi_{j=1}^{n_{\theta}} p_j(\theta_{est}^j),$$
(3.11)

where  $\theta^{j}$  is the  $j^{th}$  element of the vector  $\theta$  and  $p_{j}$  denotes its marginal, univariate, prior distribution.

There are essentially three categories of parameters in DSGE models: unbounded parameters, parameters which are bounded from below (or above), and parameters which are bounded both from below and above. In the DSGE literature, parameters belonging to these classes are typically given normal, gamma (or inverse gamma) and beta prior distributions, respectively, and we follow this practice. The marginal prior distributions of the estimated parameters,  $\theta_{est}$ , are presented in Section 3.5 below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Gibbs sampling implies that one can sample directly from the conditional posterior distributions of blocks/subsets of parameters. It is, however, possible to use a block Metropolis sampler where a subset of the parameters, those related to the shock processes, are sampled using a Gibbs step; see e.g. Curdia and Reis (2010) for such a Gibbs-within-Metropolis algorithm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>We use the doubling algorithm to solve the Lyapunov equation since it is faster than the standard method using Dynare; see the function lyapunov\_symm.m in Dynare. Solving the equation analytically, i.e.  $vec(\Sigma_x) = (I_{n_x^2} - T \otimes T)^{-1} vec(RQR^T)$ , is not feasible in estimating a model of the size considered here. A computationally less expensive alternative is to let  $\Sigma_x = diag(\Sigma_x)$  and assume that the variances are 'large', possibly combined with using a training sample.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>DSGE models typically admit an infinite number of explosive solutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>The marginal priors are not, strictly speaking, independent due to the indeterminacy constraint.

#### 3.1.5 Optimizing the posterior density and sampling from it

The posterior density is non-standard, i.e. it is not a known functional form. The objective of sampling algorithms is to generate a sequence of draws,  $\theta_i$ , i = 1, ...R, from the posterior kernel,  $p(\theta_{est}) = p(\theta_{est}|Y_{1:T})$ , where R is the length of the chain. These draws provide a *representation* of the posterior density. In the context of Bayesian estimation of DSGE models, the single-block random walk Metropolis (RWM) algorithm has been the preferred sampling method. In the RWM algorithm, a proposal,  $\theta_{est,p}$ , is generated using a symmetric proposal density,  $q(.|\theta_{est,i})$ , where  $\theta_{est,i}$  is the current state of the chain. The proposal is then accepted with probability

$$\alpha_{i+1} = \min\left\{1, \frac{p(\theta_{est,p})}{p(\theta_{est,i})}\right\}.$$
(3.12)

The proposal distribution is typically chosen to be a normal distribution,  $q(\theta_{est,p}|\theta_{est,i}) = N(\theta_{est,i}, \Sigma)$ , with covariance matrix  $\Sigma$  proportional to the inverse of the Hessian at the posterior mode,  $\theta_{est,m}$ ,  $\Sigma = -\varkappa H_m^{-1}$ , where  $\varkappa > 0$  is a scaling parameter.<sup>72</sup> A crucial step in this approach is then the optimization of the posterior density, since the quality of the RWM sampler will rely on the quality of the estimated inverse Hessian at the posterior mode. Moreover, policy analysis and forecasting using central bank DSGE models is often conditioned on the posterior mode estimate, i.e. the uncertainty about parameters which is reflected in the posterior distribution is not always taken into account, with the implication that the optimization step is very important 'in its own right' and not merely as a prelude to sampling. More advanced sampling methods in the context of DSGE models are discussed by e.g. Chib and Ramamurthy (2010).

#### 3.1.6 Model comparison

The DSGE model presented in Section 2 contains many features. In the empirical work our goal is to assess which of these features are important, or not important, for model fit and to contrast alternative model specifications. The main tool for model comparison is the difference between the log marginal likelihoods for two alternative model specifications, the log Bayes factor, provided by

$$\log BF_{12} = \log p_1(y_{1:T}) - \log p_2(y_{1:T}), \qquad (3.13)$$

where  $BF_{12}$  denotes the Bayes factor. A positive value of  $\log BF_{12}$  indicates support for model specification 1 relative to model specification 2 and larger positive values implies stronger support. However, for various reasons one needs to be careful in interpreting the Bayes factor and, if possible, it is preferable to frame the model comparison (or model selection) problem as Bayesian hypothesis testing on the model's parameters.<sup>73</sup> Scales for interpretation of the Bayes factor have been provided by e.g. Jeffreys (1961) and Kass and Raftery (1995). The latter authors provide the following guidelines: if  $\log BF_{12}$  is in the range of 1-3 the evidence is 'positive', in the range of 3-5 it is 'strong', and above 5 it is 'decisive'.<sup>74</sup> In this paper, we broadly follow this scale.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>A good choice, based on the theory of optimal mixing, is often to let  $\varkappa = 2.38/\sqrt{n_{\theta_{est}}}$  where  $n_{\theta_{est}}$  is the number of estimated parameters.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>If an individual parameter  $\theta^i$  is estimated a Baysian test of the hypothesis  $\theta^i = \theta^{i,0}$  involves checking whether  $\theta^{i,0}$  is included in the, say, a 95% posterior probability interval of the parameter. A necessary condition for this to be valid is that there is positive prior probability mass on the point  $\theta^{i,0}$  since otherwise the posterior probability mass will be zero by construction. In DSGE models extreme values of parameters are often assigned zero prior probability. In these instances the fact that the extreme value is outside the posterior probability interval cannot be used to conclude that the extreme value should be rejected.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>The corresponding ranges for the Bayes factor  $BF_{12}$  provided by these authors are 3-20 (positive), 20-150 (strong) and > 150 (very strong).

## 3.2 Data

## 3.2.1 Observables

The model is estimated on data for Sweden, the euro area and the United States. The variables in the model, collected in the state vector  $X_t$ , are related to their observed counterparts,  $Y_t$ , through the observation equation (3.7). The sample period begins shortly after inflation targeting was introduced in Sweden, in 1995Q2, and ends in 2018Q4. A total of  $n_y = 25$  data series are used for estimation 10 foreign data series and 15 Swedish data series. The foreign data series are constructed by weighting data for the euro area and the United States, according to Swedish trade weights. While the trade weights vary slightly across time, the weight on the euro area is close to 85% throughout the sample period, and hence the weight on the US is around 15%. We will refer to this weighted aggregate of euro area and US data as the KIX20 aggregate.<sup>75</sup> The Riksbank usually considers a broader representation of the trade-weighted foreign economy, including 32 countries (KIX32).<sup>76</sup> There are two main reasons why we have opted for a narrower representation, including 20 countries. The first concerns the availability of reliable data on all of the 10 observed foreign variables. The broader representation, KIX32, usually focuses on a smaller set of key variables, i.e. GDP, inflation and the policy rate. Second, since the KIX20 is 'nested' within the broader KIX32, the properties of the data series are quite similar. For example, the correlations between narrow (KIX20) and broad (KIX32) foreign data series are usually large and typically above 0.95, which suggests that the exact choice of data representation of the foreign economy is perhaps not a key issue.

Where relevant, the data series have been seasonally adjusted. The series are displayed in Figures 1, 2 and 3, and some descriptive statistics are collected in Table 2. The table also includes the steady-state values of the observables to facilitate a comparison with the data sample mean. A more complete description of the data series, including definitions, sources and treatment of outliers, and the observation equations for all of the observed variables, is provided in the Appendix.

The inclusion of a stochastic unit root technology shock in the model allows us to use data series that have not been pre-processed (detrended). The majority of the data series involve only basic transformations of the raw data series to make the series stationary, e.g. the foreign and Swedish real GDP series are divided by population size to yield per capita terms and then transformed into annualised quarterly growth rates. In Table 2 the transformations applied to the data series are reported. Here, we briefly comment on those series where *particular assumptions are made in constructing the data series*, i.e. where the data has been pre-processed in some way.

The foreign, KIX20-weighted, employment rate series displays a trend, stemming mainly from an upward trend in the euro area employment rate in the sample period. We detrend the foreign employment rate using a piece-wise linear trend, assuming a trend annual growth rate of 0.3 percent until the end of 2008 and 0.15 percent thereafter.<sup>77</sup> Similarly, the Swedish employment rate displays an upward trend in the latter part of the sample, e.g. due to various economic reforms introduced around 2006, which increased the incentives to participate in the labour force. Here, we have chosen to detrend the series using the trend measure that is used in forecasting and policy work at the Riksbank, obtained with a demographic model for labour market variables, KAMEL; see NIER (2012) for a description of the model. For both foreign and Swedish employment, the data series used for estimation are therefore employment (or equivalently employment rate) gaps,  $N_t^{*,obs,gap}$  and  $N_t^{obs,gap}$ , measured as percentage deviations from trend.

Swedish aggregate price inflation is measured using CPIF inflation, which is the CPI inflation with mortgage rates held fixed. The CPIF has been the Riksbank's operational target variable for several years and as of 2017 also the formal inflation target variable for monetary policy. The measure of price changes for imported consumer goods excluding energy,  $\pi_t^{m,cxe,obs}$ , is constructed based on an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>The KIX (krona index) refers to an aggregate of countries that are important for Sweden's international transactions. <sup>76</sup>The weight of the euro area in the KIX32 index is 47.6 percent in 2018 and the US weight is 8.5 percent.

 $<sup>^{77}</sup>$ Coenen et al. (2018) make a similar assumption. They detrend the euro area employment rate using a linear trend consistent with an annual increase in the labour force of 0.3%.

		Data: statistic and sample period					Model
Variable	Transf. and unit	Mean	Mean	Mean	Std	ADF	Steady state
		95Q2-18Q4	95Q2-08Q2	08Q3-18Q4	95Q2 - 18Q4	95Q2 - 18Q4	
Foreign (KIX20)							
Consumption	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.2	1.7	0.6	1.5	R,1	1.3
CPI	4qq, perc	1.8	2.2	1.3	1.3	R,1	2.0
CPI excluding energy	4qq, perc	1.7	1.9	1.3	0.7	R,1	2.0
Employment	Per cap, perc	-1.6	-0.5	-2.9	1.9	A,10	0.0
GDP	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.3	1.8	0.7	2.1	R,1	1.3
Investment	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.5	2.6	0.0	5.2	R,1	1.3
Policy rate	Perc	2.2	3.7	0.3	2.0	A,10	3.0
Corporate spread	Perc points	1.8	1.4	2.2	0.5	A,10	1.8
Unemployment rate	Perc	9.0	8.5	9.7	1.2	A,10	8.0
Wage	4qq, perc	2.2	2.6	1.7	0.9	R,1	2.5
Sweden							
Capacity utilisation	Perc	83.8	85.3	82.0	3.4	A,10	85.0
Consumption	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.7	2.2	1.1	2.8	R,1	1.7
CPIF	4qq, perc	1.5	1.7	1.4	1.2	R,1	2.0
CPIF excl. energy	4qq, perc	1.3	1.3	1.3	0.9	R,1	2.0
CPIF imp. excl. energy	4qq, perc	-0.4	-0.4	-0.4	1.9	R,1	0.0
Employment	Per cap, perc	-0.8	-0.8	-0.7	1.9	A,10	0.0
Exports	Per cap, 4qq, perc	2.7	3.8	1.4	9.6	R,1	2.7
GDP	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.8	2.5	0.9	3.6	R,1	1.7
Imports	Per cap, 4qq, perc	2.7	3.4	1.7	9.1	R,1	2.7
Investment	Per cap, 4qq, perc	2.8	4.1	1.2	10.6	R,1	2.5
Real exchange rate	4qq, perc	0.7	0.3	1.3	9.8	R,1	0.0
Policy rate	Perc	2.4	3.8	0.6	2.2	A,10	3.0
Corporate spread	Perc points	1.8	1.5	2.1	0.4	A,10	1.8
Unemployment rate	Perc	7.6	7.7	7.5	1.4	A,10	7.2
Wage	4qq, perc	3.3	3.8	2.6	1.1	R,1	3.7

Table 2: Data series used in estimation. Basic statistics and model steady state.

Per cap = per capita. Per c = per cent. 4qq=annualised quarterly change. The null hypothesis of the augemented Dickey-Fuller (ADF) test is  $H_0$ : the data series contains a unit root. 'A' denotes that  $H_0$  is not rejected and 'R' denotes that it is rejected at the stated significance level, which is expressed in percent.

Figure 1: Data: GDP and components of GDP. Annualised quarterly growth (aqg). Units: see Table 2. Swedish data in blue and KIX20-weighted data in red.

















Figure 3: Data: inflation and interest rates. Annualised quarterly change (aqc). Units: see Table 2. Swedish data in blue and KIX20-weighted data in red.







assessment of the import content of the various goods and services in the CPI, and covers roughly 26% of the consumption basket.<sup>78</sup> It should be noted that this measure of import inflation is very similar to the change in the price of the goods component of the CPI ('CPI goods') — both measures average at -0.4 in the sample period and their correlation is 0.9.<sup>79,80</sup>

The choice of observed series for inflation is important for the estimated degree of exchange rate pass-through. As pointed out in De Walque et al. (2017), standard open-economy models have a hard time simultaneously matching the pass-through to both import and aggregate consumer prices. The pass-through to import prices is generally found to be higher than the pass-through to aggregate consumer prices; see e.g. Ortega and Osbat (2020). Here, it is also important whether import prices are measured as producer prices (at the border) or as final consumer prices (which are less commonly observed). In a standard model, the direct exchange rate pass-through to aggregate consumer prices is proportional to the pass-through to import prices and scaled by the share of imports in final goods production.<sup>81</sup> If the price rigidities in the import sector are matched to import prices at the border, the resulting pass-through to aggregate consumer prices becomes too high. Ultimately, this reflects misspecification of the production and price setting in our models.<sup>82</sup> However, within the present setup the problem can be alleviated through a more appropriate choice of inflation measures. Our measure of imported inflation corresponds to final goods prices and should, as such, generate a lower degree of exchange rate pass-through than if import prices at the border were used as the import inflation measure. Consequently, we should expect to find a relatively high value of the Calvo parameter in the import consumption goods sector when estimating the model.<sup>83</sup>

# 3.2.2 Some key properties of the data

Sweden is a small economy with open goods and capital markets. One indicator of openness is the trade-to-GDP ratio (the sum of exports and imports as a share of GDP). In line with globalization trends, this so called trade openness index for Sweden roughly doubled from 46% in 1960 to 91% in 2018. In the sample period the ratio increased from 70% in 1995 to 93% in 2008 while in the past decade it has been fairly stable.

In this section we briefly characterise the data used for estimation through a set of 'stylized facts'. These facts are based on sample means, standard deviations, unit root inference and pairwise cross-correlations of the data series. We generally focus on describing strong relationships in the data rather than on describing weak correlations or the absence of relationships. Contemporaneous sample correlations for all the observed variables in the model,  $corr(Y_{i,t}, Y_{j,t})$ , are reported in the Appendix. A subset of the correlations, which are more directly of relevance for the discussion below, are reported in Table 3. Below, in a few instances we also refer to data regularities revealed by the sample cross-correlations,  $corr(Y_{i,t}, Y_{j,t-s})$ , while these are not reported in the paper. With  $n_y = 25$  observed variables there are  $n_y (n_y - 1) = 25 (25 - 1) = 300$  pairs of variables and dimension reduction suggests a focus on the contemporaneous relationships. We have also noted that, when there are strong

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>Clothes, electronic equipment, vehicles and foreign travel are some of the more important product groups which are classified as 'largely imported'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>Around 84% of the products that are classified as imported are goods, 8% are food and 8% are services. Hence, there is a large overlap between imports excluding energy and the goods component in the CPI, which explains the strong correlation between the two series.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>The Riksbank's previous model, Ramses II, did not include a measure of import inflation among the observed variables. Instead, the change in the GDP deflator was used to measure the domestic component of CPI inflation and the import component of inflation was implicitly identified.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>There are, of course, also indirect effects that can make aggregate consumer prices move more or less than proportionally to the weight of imports in the aggregate. These include price effects of changes in demand and inflation expectations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>Suggestions for ways to resolve this problem are proposed by Corsetti and Dedola (2005) and De Walque et al. (2017), among many others. Some have already been implemented in our setup, such as imports entering the production of exported goods.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup>As we do not observe prices in the investment and export goods sectors, it is not straighforward to form expectations about the degree of price stickiness and exchange rate pass-through in these sectors.

Table 3: Contemporaneous sample correlations. Selected pairs of foreign (KIX20) and Swedish variables. Sample 1995Q2-2018Q4. Absolute value of correlations sorted in descending order. Units of variables: see Table 2.

KIX20	Sweden	Corr	KIX20	KIX20	Corr
Policy rate	Policy rate	0.92	Employment	Unemp. rate	-0.95
Corp. spread	Corp. spread	0.86	Corp spread	Policy rate	-0.84
GDP	GDP	0.68	GDP	Investment	0.82
Unemp. rate	Unemp. rate	0.67	GDP	Consumption	0.71
GDP	Imports	0.66	Consumption	Investment	0.60
CPIxe	Repo rate	0.65	CPIxe	Policy rate	0.58
Employment	Employment	0.63	CPI	Wage	0.51
Investment	Imports	0.63	Employment	Wage	0.50
GDP	Exports	0.62	Unemp. rate	Policy rate	-0.32
Investment	Exports	0.58	CPI	Policy rate	0.30
Consumption	Consumption	0.52			
Investment	Investment	0.47	Sweden	Sweden	Corr
CPIxe	Wages	0.46	Employment	Unemp. rate	-0.98
Consumption	Exports	0.45	Wage	Policy rate	0.71
Consumption	Imports	0.42	Exports	Imports	0.70
CPI	CPIF	0.40	Exports	GDP	0.65
GDP	Real exch. rate	-0.35	Imports	GDP	0.51
Wages	Wages	0.27	Consumption	GDP	0.50
CPIxe	CPIFxe	0.07	Investment	GDP	0.49
			Corp spread	Policy rate	-0.49
			Exports	Investment	0.40
			GDP	Real exch. rate	-0.39
			Imports	Real exch. rate	-0.31
			Unemp. rate	CPIFxe	-0.19
			Consumption	Investment	0.11
			CPIF	Policy rate	0.09

correlations among variables in the data, the maximum correlations are typically contemporaneous or with short lags/leads.

#### Weaker economic development after the financial crisis 2008

In Table 2 we contrast the means of the data series for the pre- and post financial crisis subsamples, 1995Q2–2008Q2 and 2008Q3–2018Q4 respectively. Foreign and Swedish average GDP growth, wage and price inflation and policy rates have all been lower in the post-financial crisis subsample, when compared to the pre-crisis subsample.<sup>84</sup> These sub-sample differences make it challenging to calibrate a (time-invariant) steady state for many of the observed variables. Here, we have generally chosen to base calibrations on the full sample of data, 1995Q2 to 2018Q4, with the interpretation that economic developments in the decade following the financial crisis have been 'weaker than normal', while developments prior to the financial crisis were 'stronger than normal'. It is important to acknowledge that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>Note that the post-financial crisis sample includes the crisis quarters in 2008 and 2009. The average growth rates of real variables, e.g. foreign and Swedish GDP growth, obviously depend on the sample period. However, the overall picture of significantly higher real growth rates and interest rates in the pre-crisis period is not affected by the exact starting point of the later subsample.

the sub-sample differences could reflect structural breaks or time-varying trends in some of the data series, but a careful treatment of these issues is beyond the scope of this paper.

#### Swedish GDP growth is more volatile than foreign growth

The volatility of Swedish GDP and its components, measured by the standard deviation, is almost double the volatility of its foreign counterparts; see Table 2. In cyclical upturns the Swedish economy tends to grow faster than the foreign economy, and in downturns the reverse holds — a fact sometimes referred to as Sweden being a 'high beta economy'.<sup>85</sup> Investment and trade (exports and imports) are the most volatile components of Swedish GDP, while consumption has the lowest volatility. For the remaining observables, the standard deviations of the foreign and Swedish variables are of a similar magnitude.

### Foreign and Swedish unemployment rates and policy rates display persistent behaviour

Likelihood-based inference is based on the assumption of stationarity of the observed variables. The augmented Dickey-Fuller test is applied to test for a unit root in the data series to provide an indication of the trending behaviour of the observed series, while acknowledging that the sample period is short and that the power of the test is low. We find that the null hypothesis of a unit root is strongly rejected for most of the observables — for 16 out of the 25 series the null is rejected at the 1% significance level; see Table 2. All these data series have been first differenced, i.e. they appear as growth rates. On the other hand, for the level variables the hypothesis of a unit root cannot be rejected at the 10% level. These variables are the foreign and Swedish employment gaps, unemployment rates, policy rates and spreads, as well as Swedish capacity utilization. The unit root, or near unit root, behaviour of some data series is reflected in very persistent estimates of some of the shock processes; see Section 3.6. The labour market variables are very persistent with only a few peaks and troughs in the sample period, but visually they do not display apparent upward or downward trends. In order to handle the downward trends in the foreign and Swedish policy rates the model has been extended with real interest rate trends; see Section 2.3.1.

### Strong contemporaneous correlations between GDP and its components

The correlations among GDP and its components are generally strong and the largest correlations are typically recorded contemporaneously, i.e. without a lead or a lag. For the foreign variables the contemporaneous correlations range from 0.6 for consumption and investment to 0.8 between GDP and investment. For the Swedish data the correlation between exports and GDP is particularly strong while consumption is somewhat less strongly correlated with the other components. Once again, it should be noted that the correlations are computed for the variables in quarterly growth rates, i.e. as they enter the dataset used for estimation of the model. The correlations between the variables in annual growth rates are typically larger than the correlations between variables in (annualised) quarterly growth rates.

#### GDP leads labour market variables

Cross-correlations between GDP and various labour market variables suggest that there is a positive comovement between GDP and employment or hours, and that GDP leads the labour market

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>Here, beta refers to the coefficient in the capital asset pricing models which describes the movementes of an asset's returns in response to overall market swings. An asset with a positive beta moves in the same direction as the rest of the market. A high beta implies a high degree of volatility or systematic risk. In a macroeconomic setting, the fact that Swedish GDP has a positive comovement with foreign GDP, and in addition is more volatile, makes Sweden a 'high beta economy'.

variables by a few quarters.<sup>86</sup> These observations are valid both for foreign and Swedish data, and for variables expressed in growth rates or levels/gaps. Employment and unemployment are almost perfectly negatively correlated, reflecting that business cycle fluctuations in the labour force are of relatively minor importance.

## Strong correlation between foreign and Swedish GDP

The strong relationship between foreign and Swedish GDP growth is a key stylized fact, and a feature that we would like our DSGE model to capture better than standard open-economy DSGE models. The contemporaneous correlation between the quarterly growth rates of foreign and Swedish GDP per capita is 0.7 and the correlation between the annual growth rates is 0.9, which we consider a remarkably strong relationship. It is not the case that foreign real developments lead the Swedish cycle but instead the maximum correlations are contemporaneous. We also note that the correlations between the Swedish GDP components and foreign GDP are generally large and largely contemporaneous. Also, foreign and Swedish employment gaps and unemployment rates are rather strongly correlated and the maximum correlations are recorded contemporaneously. Overall, for the real quantities in the model there are strong relationships between foreign and Swedish variables.

However, this does not imply a strong relationship between foreign and Swedish inflation rates. The contemporaneous correlation between foreign and Swedish headline inflation is 0.4 and the relationship is mainly due to fluctuations in the oil price. The empirical relationship between foreign and Swedish inflation is discussed further in Section 3.8.2.

### Foreign and Swedish policy rates share a common downward trend

Foreign and Swedish interest rates have trended down in the sample and are very strongly correlated. The trend is mostly attributed to a downward trend in *real* interest rates, while inflation expectations in Sweden, the euro area and the US have been largely stationary in the sample period. The fact that policy rates have trended down in many countries simultaneously suggests that common, or global, factors play a key role in the decline. This observation also motivates the introduction of a common, near unit root, real interest rate trend in the model. One may also note that, while Swedish inflation has been somewhat lower than foreign inflation on average in the sample, the levels of the nominal policy rates have been very similar. Hence the (ex post) real interest rate has been higher on average in Sweden than in the foreign economy, which is consistent with a somewhat higher level of productivity growth in Sweden in the sample period.

# The Krona depreciates in bad times, appreciates in good times, and leads import inflation

Changes in the real exchange rate, which are primarily driven by changes in the nominal exchange rate, are modestly negatively correlated with foreign and domestic real growth. The Krona tends to appreciate in good times and depreciate in bad times. The contemporaneous correlation between the change in the real exchange rate and import inflation is low but the correlation is rather strong with a lag, where a weaker exchange rate tends to be followed in a few quarters by higher import inflation. The correlation between the change in the real exchange rate and core inflation is also moderately strong while the correlation with headline inflation is weak. These correlations suggest that energy price and exchange rate movements are negatively correlated, i.e. energy price developments tend to be weak in downturns when the Krona depreciates.

Note also that the rather strong correlation between the exchange rate and import price inflation does not translate into a large exchange rate pass-through. Regression-based estimates of the average pass-through from the exchange rate to import inflation or inflation for Sweden are instead quite low.<sup>87</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup>The empirical relationships between GDP and the labour market variables are not evident from the contemporaneous correlations reported here. These relationships are more evident if one studies the cross-correlation function between the annual growth rates of GDP and employment (or hours).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup>In the article 'The impact of the exchange rate on inflation', Sveriges Riksbank (2016), the estimated effect on CPIF

# Stronger relationships between real and nominal variables in the foreign economy than in the Swedish economy

The level of foreign employment is moderately strongly correlated with foreign wage inflation and foreign core inflation. Moreover, foreign wage and price inflation are rather strongly correlated. In Swedish data, on the other hand, these relationships are generally much weaker. It is particularly interesting to note the weak correlations between the employment gap, or the unemployment rate, and wage inflation in Sweden. Swedish wage inflation is instead somewhat more strongly correlated with foreign variables, and in particular with foreign core inflation (while only weakly positively correlated with foreign wage inflation). These observations could perhaps suggest that Swedish wage negotiations are generally more directly influenced by foreign developments; see also the evidence in Westermark (2019). However, wage inflation has been substantially higher on average in Sweden than in the foreign economy according to the wage measures we use, with an average difference of around one percentage point; see Table 2.

#### Wages, productivity and the labour share

In New Keynesian models inflation is related to current and future real marginal costs through the Phillips curve; see equation (2.1). Real marginal cost is often measured by the labour share (or real unit labour cost), the ratio of real wages to labour productivity (or alternatively the ratio of the wage sum to nominal GDP). The foreign labour share has declined markedly in our sample. Average nominal wage growth has been very low while average price inflation has been broadly in line with the inflation targets of the Federal Reserve and the ECB. Average foreign real wage growth has been lower than average productivity growth resulting in a declining labour share.

The Swedish labour share instead displays a slight upward trend in the sample, which could be interpreted partly as a recovery after the deep crisis in the Swedish economy in the beginning of the 1990s, which led to a sharp fall in the labour share. These trends arguably create difficulties when the model is taken to the data and require additional treatment.

In estimating our model we do not use direct measures of foreign or Swedish real marginal costs but they are instead identified by data on wage inflation, price inflation, GDP, and employment. Since it is difficult to reconcile a trending labour share with stationary inflation, in the case of the foreign economy we choose to incorporate an excess trend for wage inflation to account for the low wage growth in the sample. A consequence of this is that the model estimate/measure of foreign real marginal cost does not display the downward trend otherwise apparent in the data.<sup>88</sup>

## **3.3** Long-run assumptions and treatment of trends

### 3.3.1 Trend and cycle

The modelling of trends in DSGE models is very important, not least from a forecasting perspective, but also genuinely difficult. We work with a sample of limited length and it is thus very likely that some of the theoretical trend assumptions in the model will not hold in data, even if the assumptions are theoretically plausible. Our ambition in this context is to try to incorporate some features in the data, which we believe are particularly important, into the model while simultaneously avoiding imposing a too complex trend structure (overfitting).

The observed variables, where some are in levels and others in growth rates, can be decomposed into a trend (growth) component, a cyclical (growth) component and an observation error

$$Y_{i,t} = Y_{i,t}^{trend} + Y_{i,t}^{cycle} + v_{i,t}.$$
(3.14)

inflation of a lasting 10 percent depreciation of the nominal exchange rate is reported to be 0.2–0.8 percentage points after one year and 0.4–0.7 percentage points after two years.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup>Model estimates of foreign and domestic real marginal costs, as well as other unobserved variables, are reported in the Appendix.

where  $Y_{i,t}$  denotes the *i*<sup>th</sup> observed variable in the vector of observed variables,  $Y_t$ ; see the observation equation (3.7). The trend component  $Y_{i,t}^{trend}$  consists of two parts: a component capturing the trends which are included within the DSGE model, and an exogenous component which captures trends in the data which cannot be easily accounted for by the DSGE model trends. The latter trends are incorporated through the (possibly) time-varying intercept,  $c_t$ , in the observation equation. While these 'excess trends' could, equivalently, be handled by pre-filtering/de-meaning of the data we prefer to make these assumptions explicit through parameters included in the model, i.e. through  $c_t$ , in order to be as transparent as possible about the trend assumptions.<sup>89</sup>

#### 3.3.2 DSGE model trends

The DSGE model contains two stochastic trends for each of the two economies, labour-augmenting technology,  $z_t$  and  $z_t^*$ , and investment-specific technology,  $\Psi_t$  and  $\Psi_t^*$ . Since we do not find strong empirical support for the inclusion of the latter stochastic trend it is inactive in the baseline version of the model, i.e.  $\hat{\mu}_{\Psi,t} = 0$  and  $\hat{\mu}_{\Psi^*,t} = 0$ , such that  $\hat{\mu}_{z^+,*,t} = \hat{\mu}_{z^*,t}$  and  $\hat{\mu}_{z^+,t} = \hat{\mu}_{z,t}$ ; see equation (2.7). The labour-augmenting technology trend,  $z_t$ , reflects the assumption of a balanced growth path and implies common long-run growth rates and pairwise cointegration among the following observed variables: GDP, consumption, investment, government consumption, and real wages for both the Swedish and foreign economies, and in addition exports and imports for Sweden. The foreign/global labour-augmenting technology trend is modelled as a random walk with drift process, with a growth rate given by the AR(1) process

$$\log\left(z_{t}^{*}/z_{t-1}^{*}\right) \equiv \log\left(\mu_{z,t}^{*}\right) = \left(1 - \rho_{\mu_{z}}^{*}\right)\log\left(\mu_{z}^{*}\right) + \rho_{\mu_{z}}^{*}\log\left(\mu_{z,t-1}^{*}\right) + \sigma_{\mu_{z}}^{*}\varepsilon_{\mu_{z},t}^{*}.$$
(3.15)

We note that  $400 \log (\mu_z^*)$  is the annualised quarterly growth rate of global technology in percent. We calibrate the steady-state growth parameter,  $\mu_z^*$ , and estimate the persistence parameter,  $\rho_{\mu_z}^*$ , and the standard deviation of the innovation to technology growth,  $\sigma_{\mu_z}^*$ . Since we assume that steady-state foreign investment-specific technology growth equals zero, i.e.  $\log (\Psi^*) = 0$ , the model-implied annualised quarterly percent steady-state growth rate of foreign per capita GDP, consumption and investment equals  $d^{\Delta Y^*} = 400 \log (\mu_z^*)$ , where the notation refers to the intercept in the observation equation (3.7).

In the baseline specification of the model we further assume that the growth rate of Swedish labour-augmenting technology equals the global growth rate,

$$\mu_{z,t} = \mu_{z,t}^*, \tag{3.16}$$

which implies that foreign and Swedish GDP are assumed to share a common stochastic trend. However, average Swedish GDP growth has been higher than foreign growth in the sample, and to account for this difference we make two additional assumptions. First, we note that Swedish investment growth has been higher than GDP growth in the sample. We therefore allow for a positive investment-specific deterministic trend  $\log(\mu_{\Psi}) > 0.90$  This means that the model-implied steady-state percent growth rate of Swedish investment per capita, given by  $d^{\Delta I} = \frac{1}{1-\alpha} 400 \log(\mu_{\Psi}) + 400 \log(\mu_z)$ , is somewhat higher than steady-state GDP per capita growth, which is given by  $d^{\Delta Y} = \frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} 400 \log(\mu_{\Psi}) + 400 \log(\mu_z)$  where  $\alpha$  is the capital share in the production function. The difference, given by  $d^{\Delta I} - d^{\Delta Y} = 400 \log(\mu_{\Psi})$ , is calibrated to be in line with the difference between the average investment and GDP growth rates in the sample period. It further implies that the model-implied Swedish steady-state GDP per capita growth is higher than the corresponding foreign growth rate ----

 $<sup>^{89}</sup>$ We expect these assumptions to be updated on a continuous basis when the model is used for forecasting and policy analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup>Again, note that the unit root investment-specific technology shock,  $\Psi_t$ , is not active in the baseline specification of the model (i.e.  $\sigma_{\Psi} = 0$ ) while we allow for a positive drift, i.e.  $\log(\mu_{\Psi}) > 0$ , in Swedish investment-specific technology growth. In other words we assume that the trend is deterministic instead of stochastic.

the difference between the model-implied growth rates is  $d^{\Delta Y} - d^{\Delta Y^*} = \frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} 400 \log (\mu_{\Psi})$ . Second, we allow for an excess trend parameter to capture the remaining growth difference between Sweden and the foreign economy in the sample.

While it is common to include unit root technology shocks in DSGE models it is important to assess whether the trend assumptions hold in the data. In the Appendix, the ratios of real consumption, investment, exports, imports, and the real wage, respectively, to real GDP are displayed for Swedish data in the period 1980–2018. These graphs can be used for a rough assessment of the balanced growth assumption.<sup>91</sup> The consumption ratio, c/y, has been fairly stable while the government consumption ratio has declined in the sample period. The investment ratio i/y and in particular the export and import shares, x/y and m/y, have arguably increased. We also note that investment declined sharply during the crisis in the beginning of the 1990s and that investment has recovered and grown faster than GDP since 1995. These observed deviations from balanced growth motivate the incorporation of 'excess trends' for some variables which is discussed in the next subsection.

## 3.3.3 Additional trends and calibration of the steady states of key observables

The incorporation of unit root technology trends within the DSGE model provides structure on the trend assumptions of variables through the implied cointegrating relationships and, more generally, it increases the transparency of the modelling of trends.<sup>92</sup> It is, however, almost invariably the case that these assumptions are too restrictive and at odds with the data. In addition to the DSGE model trends we therefore allow for additional deterministic trends — 'excess trends'. These assumptions affect the steady states of the foreign policy rate and wage growth, and the Swedish policy rate, GDP per capita growth, trade growth and import price inflation. The excess trends are incorporated through the (possibly time-varying) parameter  $c_t$  in the observation equation (3.7).<sup>93</sup> It is important to note that these excess trends/parameters typically increase the in-sample fit of the model but also that they yield unreasonable implications asymptotically. For example, as we saw already above the steady-state Swedish GDP growth rate is assumed to be higher than the foreign growth rate, which is in line with the sample averages but the difference is obviously not sustainable in the very long run. As a consequence, it is vital to re-assess trend assumptions on a continuous basis when the model is used for forecasting and policy work (out of sample).

Below, the discrepancies between what is implied by the model and what is observed in the data are briefly summarised, and each excess trend is reported.

- Average annual Swedish GDP per capita growth has been higher than average foreign per capita growth (1.8 percent versus 1.3 percent). This difference is partly captured by an excess growth parameter for Swedish GDP and its components,  $c^{\Delta Y} = 0.15$  p.p.
- Swedish trade export and import growth has been higher than average GDP growth (2.7 percent versus 1.8 percent). The difference is captured by an excess growth parameter for exports and imports,  $c_t^{\Delta X} = c_t^{\Delta M} = 1.0$  p.p.
- Foreign and Swedish interest rates have trended down and are historically low at the end of the sample. We incorporate excess parameters,  $c^{R^*}$  and  $c^R$  respectively, and calibrate them such that the foreign and Swedish steady-state policy rates equal 3%.
- Average foreign real wage growth has been significantly lower than foreign labour productivity and GDP per capita growth (0.5 percent versus 1.3 percent). An excess parameter,  $c^{\Delta w^*} = -0.8$ p.p., accounts for this difference.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup>Here we refer to ratios between real variables, e.g. real consumption over real GDP in order to assess the relative real growth rates in the sample. In calibrating the expenditure shares we will later refer to the nominal shares.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>It is not uncommon in the DSGE model estimation literature to remove trends from the data in a rather unsystematic way, e.g. by HP filtering the data series individually.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>In log levels these trends are (possibly piece-wise) linear excess trends, and in growth rates they feature as (possibly time-varying) excess growth parameters.

Parameter	Description	Value	Short motivation/comment
$\alpha^*$	Capital share	0.21	Investment share
$\beta^*$	Discount factor	0.999	Real policy rate
$\delta^*$	Depreciation rate	0.015	Investment share
$\lambda^*$	Markup, price	1.2	Standard in literature
$ ilde{arpi}_e^*$	Energy share, consumption	0.09	Match data
$\eta_e^*$	Substitution, energy and non-energy	0.5	Complementarity
$U^*$	Unemployment rate	0.08	15-74 years
$l^*$	Labour force participation rate	0.64	Match data, 15–74 years
$n^*$	Employment rate	0.59	Match data, 15–74 years
$400\log\left(\mu_z^*\right)$	Technology growth, quarterly	1.3%	Real variables growth
$400\log\left(\mu_{\Psi}^{*}\right)$	Inv. spec. tech. growth, quarterly	0.0%	Real variables growth
$ ho_{ar{\pi}^{c,*}}$	Inflation trend, persistence	0.95	
$r_{\mu_{z^+}}$	Tech. param., real int. rate trend	0.0	Prel. estimated close to 0
Steady-state e	expenditure shares		
$c^{*}/y^{*}$	Consumption	0.59	Match data share
$i^*/y^*$	Investment	0.20	Match data share
$\eta_g^* = g^*/y^*$	Government consumption	0.21	Match data share

Table 4: Calibrated foreign parameters and implied expenditure shares

• Swedish import inflation has been substantially lower on average than CPIF inflation, and the difference is accounted for by the excess parameter  $c^{MCXE} = -2.0$  p.p.

The steady states of the observed variables in the model are provided in Table 2. A more detailed discussion of the calibration of the steady state is provided in the Appendix.

## **3.4** Calibration of model parameters

### 3.4.1 Calibration of parameters and key shares

In this section we discuss the calibration of model parameters and the calibrated or inferred steadystate values of expenditure shares. Foreign and domestic parameter calibrations are summarised in Tables 4 and 5. While these parameters have been calibrated in the baseline estimated model, in preliminary work many of the parameters have been estimated to assess the sensibility of the calibrated values.<sup>94</sup> For most of the parameters we have added a short motivation or comment in the table such that the reader can quickly grasp the motivation behind the calibration.

The net price markups of the various goods producing firms are generally calibrated to 20%, which is a standard calibration in the literature. An exception is the Swedish export goods producing firms where a lower steady-state markup,  $\lambda_x = 1.05$ , is assumed in order to avoid a double markup for these goods, given that the prices of the production inputs are also subject to markups.

The foreign and Swedish discount factors are calibrated to  $\beta^* = \beta = 0.999$ , where an important consideration is the implied foreign and Swedish steady-state nominal interest rates, i.e. a lower calibration of the discount factors would imply higher steady-state values of the policy rates. The foreign and Swedish capital shares in production are calibrated to  $\alpha^* = 21\%$  and  $\alpha = 25\%$ , respectively, and the quarterly depreciation rates are calibrated to  $\delta^* = \delta = 1.5\%$ , in order to broadly match the average investment-output ratios in the sample. The calibrations of the capital shares and depreciation rates further imply capital-to-annual output ratios for the foreign and Swedish economies equal to 2.7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>Model comparisons based on the Laplace approximation to the marginal likelihood are reported in the Appendix.

Parameter	Description	Value	Short motivation/comment
α	Capital share	0.25	Investment share
$\beta$	Discount factor	0.999	Real policy rate
δ	Depreciation rate	0.015	Investment share
$\widetilde{\omega}_{c} = \omega_{c} \left( rac{p^{m,c}}{p^{cxe}}  ight)^{1-\eta_{c}}$	Import share, non-energy cons.	0.27	Match data share
$\tilde{\omega}_i = \omega_i \left( \frac{p^{m,i}}{p^i} \right)^{1-\eta_i}$	Import share, investment	0.40	Match data share
$\widetilde{\omega}_x$	Import share, export	0.40	Match data share
$ ilde{\omega}_e = \omega_e \left( rac{p^{ce}}{p^c}  ight)^{1-\eta_e}$ .	Energy share, consumption	0.075	Match data share
$\tilde{\omega}_{em} = \omega_{em} \left( \frac{p^{m,ce}}{p^{ce}} \right)^{1-\eta_{em}}$	Import share, energy consumption	0.5	Match data share
$\lambda^d$	Markup, domestic	1.2	Standard in literature
$\lambda^{mc}$	Markup, import consumption	1.2	Standard in literature
$\lambda^{mi}$	Markup, import investment	1.2	Standard in literature
$\lambda^{mx}$	Markup, import-to-export	1.2	Standard in literature
$\lambda^{me}$	Markup, import energy	1.2	Standard in literature
$\lambda^x$	Markup, export	1.05	Avoid double mark up
$\eta_{em}$	Substitution, dom. and imp. energy	0.5	Low substitutability
$\eta_{e}$	Substitution, energy and non-energy	0.5	Low substitutability
ξ <sub>m</sub> e	Calvo, imported energy	0.1	No price rigidity
${ ilde \phi}_a$	Weight on NFA in ER risk premium	$10^{-5}$	
U	Unemployment rate	0.072	15–74 years
l	Labour force participation rate	0.72	15–74 years
n	Employment rate	0.67	15–74 years
$400\log\left(\mu_z\right)$	Technology growth, quarterly	1.3%	$\mu_z = \mu_z^*$
$400\log(\mu_{\Psi})$	Inv. spec. tech. growth, quarterly	0.8%	Excess invest. growth
			_
Steady-state expenditure sha	ares		
$p_c c/y$	Consumption	0.48	Match data share
$p_i i/y$	Investment	0.24	Match data share
$\eta_g = g/y$	Government consumption	0.28	Match data share
2	Export	0.39	Match data share
	Import	0.39	Match data share

# Table 5: Calibrated domestic parameters and implied expenditure shares

and 2.0, respectively. The government consumption ratios are calibrated to  $\eta_g^* = g^*/y^* = 21\%$  and  $\eta_g = g/y = 28\%$  to be broadly in line with the corresponding sample averages. Reasonable calibrations of the investment and government expenditure shares imply values for the consumption shares which are broadly in line with the data. One may, however, note that Sweden has had sizeable trade and current account surpluses during most of the sample period while the Swedish net export share of GDP is calibrated close to zero in the model. The domestic expenditure shares in the model are therefore somewhat larger than the corresponding shares in data. Time series for the Swedish expenditure shares are displayed in the Appendix. The calibration of the foreign expenditure categories' shares are also broadly in line with the calibrations in the NAWM II model for the euro area; see Coenen et al. (2018).

The Swedish import shares in consumption excluding energy, investment and exports are calibrated to  $\tilde{\omega}_c = 27\%$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_i = 40\%$  and  $\tilde{\omega}_x = 40\%$  based on time series of import weights in the CPI (for consumption) and import shares from input-output tables (for all three parameters).<sup>95</sup> Our calibration implies that the value of imported goods used for consumption and investment as a share of GDP equals 23% and that the value of imported goods used in the production of export goods, as a share of GDP, equals 16%. This implies that the total import share in GDP equals 39% which is also roughly equal to the export share.<sup>96</sup>

The foreign and Swedish energy component weights in CPI and CPIF,  $\tilde{\varpi}_e^* = 9\%$  and  $\tilde{\varpi}_e = 7.5\%$ , respectively, are calibrated based on time series of these weights. The average weight of the energy component in Swedish CPIF has been around 8% in the sample period, but has declined in the latter part of the sample. The import share in Swedish energy consumption has also declined over time, from 60% in 1995 to 50% in 2017, and it is calibrated to  $\tilde{\varpi}_{em} = 50\%$ .<sup>97</sup> The elasticities of substitution between energy and non-energy goods are calibrated as  $\eta_e^* = \eta_e = 0.5$  reflecting an assumption of limited substitutability between these classes of goods.

The parameters governing the dynamics of imported energy price inflation have been calibrated based on support from preliminary estimation results. The Calvo parameter for the energy importing firms,  $\xi_{m,e}$ , is calibrated to a very low value (0.10), reflecting that the prices of these goods are essentially flexible. This calibration is also supported by preliminary estimation of the parameter which yields an estimate quite close to zero. The calibration of the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported energy,  $\eta_{em} = 0.5$ , implies limited substitutability between these classes of goods.<sup>98</sup>

The steady-state gross wage markup,  $\lambda_w$ , the labour disutility parameter,  $\varphi$ , and the steady-state unemployment rate, U, are related in steady state through  $U = \log(\lambda_w)/\varphi$ , i.e. a higher degree of market power of unions is associated with a higher unemployment rate in the steady state. Again, note that the modelling of the labour market is identical for the foreign economy. We choose to calibrate the steady-state unemployment rate and to estimate the labour disutility parameter, which implies that the markup is implicitly estimated, i.e. it is solved for using the relationship above. The foreign unemployment rate is calibrated to 8.0% which is a percentage point lower than the sample average but higher than the calibration of Coenen et al. (2018) for the euro area. The Swedish unemployment rate is calibrated to 7.2% which is somewhat lower than the sample average of 7.6%. A measure of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>The average shares of imports in consumption, investment, and exports in the period 1993–2014 from input-output tables are 27%, 39%, and 39%, respectively, and the most recent values are slightly larger. In solving for the steady state, restrictions are imposed on the import shares  $\tilde{\omega}_c$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_i$  and  $\tilde{\omega}_x$ , and the quasi-shares  $\omega_c$ ,  $\omega_i$  and  $\omega_x$  are solved for.

 $<sup>^{96}</sup>$  One may note that the share of imports in government consumption has been 11% on average 1993–2014 in Sweden such that its share of GDP has been roughly 3%. Since the government in the model is assumed not to use imported goods in its production (a simplifying assumption), this is a source of discrepancy between the model-implied and data import shares of GDP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>As a robustness check we have estimated the share parameters,  $\tilde{\omega}_c$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_i$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_x$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_e^*$ ,  $\tilde{\omega}_e$ , and  $\tilde{\omega}_{em}$ , using tight normal priors centered on the calibrated values. The posterior mode estimates of the shares are all somewhat lower than the respective calibrated values but the marginal likelihood criterion favours our main specification slightly.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>Swedish households' imported energy consumption mainly consists of motor fuel and fuel oil for heating which require imports of crude oil. Their consumption of domestically produced energy goods mainly consists of electricity for heating of appartments. Water and nuclear power are the main sources of electricity in Sweden.

trend unemployment used by the Riksbank is provided by the KAMEL model; see also the discussion above in relation to the construction of the employment gap. This measure of the unemployment trend has moved between 6.8% and 7.6% in the sample period and it has averaged at 7.1%. At the end of the sample it is around 7.3%. Our calibration of the (constant) steady-state Swedish unemployment rate is therefore reasonably well in line with the (time-varying) KAMEL trend.

The foreign and Swedish participation and employment rates have trended upwards in the sample period, which implies that it is difficult to calibrate time-invariant steady states for these variables. We assume that the foreign steady-state employment rate is  $n^* = 59\%$ , which implies that the participation rate is  $l^* = n^*/(1 - U^*) = 0.59/(1 - 0.08) = 64.1\%$ . The Swedish steady-state employment rate is assumed to be n = 67%, which implies a participation rate of l = 72.2%. The average Swedish employment and participation rates for persons in the age 15 to 74 years in our sample period are 66% and 71%, respectively, and in the last year of our sample, in 2018, the rates are 69% and 73% respectively.

The persistence parameters for the inflation trend shocks,  $\rho_{\bar{\pi}^c}$  and  $\rho_{\bar{\pi}^{c,*}}$ , are calibrated to 0.95. This value implies that half of the effect of the shock vanishes in roughly 3 years' time, which is the typical length of the forecast period at the Riksbank.<sup>99</sup> The parameter on technology in the equation for the real interest rate trend (equation (2.68)) is calibrated to  $r_{\mu_{z^+}} = 0$  based on preliminary estimation of the model.

## 3.4.2 Simplifying calibrations

A set of parameters have been calibrated based on results from preliminary estimation of the model; see Table 6. These parameters are usually poorly identified when estimated and/or not important for the overall fit of the model, i.e. calibrating the parameter does not affect the marginal likelihood. We have therefore chosen to simplify the model in some dimensions by calibrating such parameters to extreme values. It is important to note that we still estimate a large number of parameters — around 90 — and that including too many poorly identified parameters in the set of estimated parameters creates additional difficulties in obtaining reliable estimates.<sup>100</sup>

The foreign and Swedish parameters governing the short-term wealth effect on labour supply are calibrated to  $\nu^* = \nu = 1$ , which means that household preferences have the standard form. Galí (2011b) and Smets, Warne, and Wouters (2013) estimate this parameter close to zero on US and euro area data, respectively. A low value of the parameter induces a pro-cyclical response of the labour force to some shocks but otherwise the effects on shock responses are marginal. Based on marginal likelihood comparisons ( $\nu^* = \nu = 1$  against  $\nu^* = \nu = 0$ ), its value appears largely unimportant for overall model fit. Robustness analysis with various model specifications suggest that both  $\nu^*$  and  $\nu$  are typically estimated closer to 1 than to 0 and this motivates our choice of calibration.<sup>101</sup>

The parameter  $\sigma_a^*$ , governing foreign capital utilization costs, is calibrated to a large number such that variable utilization of capital is effectively not allowed for in the foreign part of the model. Thus,  $\hat{u}_t^* \approx 0$  such that efficient capital equals physical capital,  $\hat{k}_t^* = \hat{k}_t^{p,*}$ . Note again that we do not include data on foreign capacity utilization in estimating the model.

Firms are assumed to borrow money from financial intermediaries to finance part of their wage bill. We calibrate the fractions of the wage bill that are financed through loans to  $\nu^{wc,*} = \nu^{wc,d} =$  $\nu^{wc,m} = \nu^{wc,x} = 1$  for the foreign firms and the domestic, import and export firms, respectively, which implies that the working capital channel is active. Since the shocks to the working capital interest rates are not active in the main specification of the model, these assumptions imply that the working capital rates simply equal the relevant short-term interest rates, so that e.g. the borrowing rate for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup>Adolfson et al. (2005) assume an inflation trend persistence coefficient of 0.975 and Smets and Wouters (2003) assume a unit root inflation trend shock.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup>The fact that most of these calibrations do not substantially affect the marginal likelihood can also be interpreted as meaning that our 'simplifying calibrations' are not rejected by the data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>Note that this implies that equation (2.41) is given by  $\hat{z}_t^C = -\hat{v}_t^N$  and equation (2.40) then becomes  $\hat{\Theta}_t = 0$ , i.e. the endogenous preference shifter is not active.

Parameter	Description	Value
Foreign		
$\nu^*$	Wealth effect, labour supply	1
$\nu^{wc,*}$	Working capital	1
$\kappa^*_w$	Indexation, wage	0
$\sigma_a^*$	Capital utilization	Large
Sweden		
ν	Wealth effect, labour supply	1
$ u^{wc,d}$	Working capital, domestic good	1
$ u^{wc,m}$	Working capital, import	1
$ u^{wc,x}$	Working capital, export	1
$\kappa_{mc}$	Indexation, import consumption	0
$\kappa_{mi}$	Indexation, import investment	0
$\kappa_{mx}$	Indexation, import-to-export	0
$\kappa_{me}$	Indexation, import energy	0
$\kappa_x$	Indexation, export	0
$\kappa_w$	Indexation, wage	0
$\xi_{m.e}$	Calvo, import energy	0.1

## Table 6: Simplifying calibrations

the producers of the domestic goods becomes  $\hat{R}_t^{wc,d} = \hat{R}_t$ .<sup>102</sup> Again, preliminary estimation results suggest that these parameters are weakly identified and that their values are largely unimportant for the overall model fit.<sup>103</sup>

Firms that do not re-optimize their prices are assumed to increase their prices by a weighted average of past inflation and the time-varying inflation trend, where the weight, or indexation, parameter  $\kappa$ ranges between full indexation to the trend ( $\kappa = 0$ ) and full indexation to past inflation ( $\kappa = 1$ ).<sup>104</sup> If  $\kappa = 0$ , the corresponding Phillips curve is purely forward-looking, while if  $\kappa > 0$ , past inflation enters in the Phillips curve. Estimating these indexation parameters, we typically find that the parameters are weakly identified and that they tend to be estimated close to 0, and, finally, that their values do not affect the marginal likelihood substantially.<sup>105</sup> In the Swedish case, the low values found for the indexation parameters are probably related to the very low persistence of Swedish quarterly inflation series in our sample. We therefore calibrate most of these indexation parameters are calibrated to  $\kappa_w = \kappa_w^* = 0$ . Fundamentally, these calibrations imply that the corresponding Phillips curves become purely forward-looking. The only remaining indexation parameters that are estimated are the domestic and foreign price indexation parameters,  $\kappa_d$  and  $\kappa^*$ , where we do find some, albeit weak, support for positive values.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup>Since the shocks to the working capital interest rates are not active, e.g.  $\hat{\nu}_t^{wc,m} = 0$ , and since  $R^{wc,d} = R$  holds in steady state, equation (2.4) reduces to  $\hat{R}_t^{wc,d} = \hat{R}_t$ , i.e. the working capital interest rate equals the risk-free short-term interest rate. Similarly, equations (2.14) and (2.37) reduce to  $\hat{R}_t^{wc,m} = \hat{R}_t^*$  and  $\hat{R}_t^{wc,x} = \hat{R}_t$ , respectively.

 $<sup>^{103}</sup>$  The log marginal likelihood of a specification without the working capital channel is 7 units lower than that of the baseline specification.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup>Note that we do not consider the case of partial indexation which would imply price dispersion in steady state.

 $<sup>^{105}</sup>$ The log marginal likelihood of a specification where all 8 indexation parameters are estimated is 12 units *lower* than that of the baseline specification. The min, max and average estimates of the indexation parameters equal 0.08, 0.54 and 0.25. The likelihood function is rather flat around the posterior mode for all these parameters. The result that the indexation parameters generally tend to be estimated low is in line with e.g. Adolfson et al. (2007) on euro area data and Adolfson et al. (2013) on Swedish data.

#### 3.4.3 Observation errors

The individual observation equations for the 25 observed variables are provided in the Appendix. The observation errors are assumed to be distributed as  $v_t \sim N(0, \Sigma_v)$ ; see section 3.1.2. The errors are assumed to be independent,  $\Sigma_v = diag(\Sigma_v)$ . Let  $\Sigma_{v,ii}^{1/2}$  denote the standard deviation of the observation error of observed variable *i*. We calibrate  $\Sigma_{v,ii}^{1/2} = 0$  for the following eight observed variables: the foreign and domestic policy rates, corporate spreads, employment gaps and unemployment rates. For the remaining variables we calibrate  $\Sigma_{v,ii}^{1/2} = 0.1s_i$  where  $s_i$  is the estimation sample standard deviation of the observation errors imply that these errors account for a very small fraction of the variables are typically negligible.

## 3.5 Prior distributions

# 3.5.1 Structural parameters

The estimated parameters, collected in the vector  $\theta_{est}$ , are mostly related to the nominal and real frictions in the model, the parameters in the monetary policy rule and the shock processes. Their marginal prior distributions,  $p_j(\theta_{est}^j)$ , are largely based on the existing literature and could in most cases be considered 'standard'. The foreign and domestic estimated parameters and their prior distributions are presented in Tables 7, 9 and 10. Parameters which are bounded between 0 and 1 are assigned Beta prior densities, and parameters which are bounded only from below are assigned Gamma, or inverse Gamma, densities. Most parameters are given rather uninformative priors. We also choose to assign *identical* priors for foreign and domestic structural parameters of the same type to simplify prior elicitation.

The densities of the eight (two foreign and six domestic) estimated Calvo parameters are all centered on 0.75, which implies that firms (unions) re-optimize prices (wages) on average once per year. This is a fairly standard assumption in the literature. In the case of the domestic price Calvo parameters, this is consistent with the empirical evidence on price stickiness in Apel, Friberg, and Hallsten (2005). Concerning the domestic wage Calvo parameter, the industrial collective wage agreement in Sweden is negotiated for a period of 1 to 3 years and the average length in 1997–2014 was two and a half years, while individual wages are usually re-negotiated once per year for most employees; see Björklund, Carlsson, and Nordström Skans (2019). Our prior on wage stickiness is also in line with Ramses II where it is assumed that wages are reset once per year. Since we later estimate rather high values for the Calvo parameters, the importance of these priors is further assessed through sensitivity analysis in Section 3.8.3. Foreign and domestic price indexation parameters,  $\kappa_d$  and  $\kappa^*$ , are given agnostic priors centered on 0.5.

The habit formation and capital adjustment cost parameters, b and  $\tilde{S}''$ , are centered on 0.75 and 5 respectively. These values are broadly in line with those in other papers. As an example, Coenen et al. (2018) obtain a posterior mode estimate of  $\tilde{S}''$  close to 5.

The labour disutility parameter, the inverse Frisch elasticity  $\varphi$ , has a prior mean of 3, which is line with studies based on micro data.<sup>106</sup> This value implies that the implicit priors for the foreign and domestic gross wage markups derived using  $\lambda_w = e^{\varphi U}$  have prior means of 1.27 and 1.24, respectively. The prior location of the gross wage markups are therefore in line with the priors used by Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012) and Coenen et al. (2018) (1.25 and 1.3 respectively) while our prior location for  $\varphi$  is somewhat larger.<sup>107</sup>

 $<sup>^{106}</sup>$  For example, the Congressional Budget Office in the US assumes an interval for the Frisch elasticity ranging from 0.27 to 0.53 based on the agency's assessment of the research literature. Estimates of the Frisch elasticity for the *extensive margin* (which is the relevant margin in our model) based on micro data range from 0.2 to 0.7 for men and 0.1 to 0.4 for women; see Reichling and Whalen (2012) and the references therein. Our prior is centered on 0.33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup>The prior means for the gross wage markup, 1.25, and the inverse Frisch elasticity, 2.0, in Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012) imply a prior mean for the steady-state US unemployment rate of roughly 11 percent. Their posterior mean

The priors for the intratemporal elasticities of substitution between domestic and imported goods in the production of final goods —  $\eta_c$ ,  $\eta_i$ , and  $\eta_x$  — and the foreign demand elasticity,  $\eta_f$ , have prior means close to 1. Note that we do not rule out values below 1 a priori, unlike the Riksbank's earlier DSGE models where the prior distribution was truncated from below at 1. We thus do not a priori take a stand on whether aggregate domestic and imported goods — or baskets of goods — are substitutes or complements. As discussed in Section 2, at the micro level there are theoretical arguments why individual goods or varieties of goods should be substitutes, which they are also in our model. At the macro level, however, complementarity may not be an implausible assumption. Moreover, these elasticities have often been estimated to be rather low in the macro literature. Adolfson et al. (2007) was an exception where the elasticity  $\eta_c$  was estimated to be high. However, for the estimates of this elasticity, it is of relevance that Adolfson et al. (2007) did not feature imported inputs in the production of export goods.

#### **3.5.2** Shock process parameters

In preliminary work we have allowed for ARMA(1,1) shock processes and in the baseline specification two shocks — the foreign wage markup shock and the neutral rate shock — are modelled as ARMA(1,1) with a rather uninformative prior on the MA coefficient, centered at zero.<sup>108</sup> Foreign AR(1) shock persistence parameters are typically centered on 0.75, while many of the domestic shock persistence parameters are centered on 0.5. An exception is the persistence of the real interest rate trend shock where the prior is instead centered on 0.85 reflecting the prior view that this process needs to be very persistent to capture the downward trend in real interest rates in the sample. The lower prior persistence of the domestic shocks is related to the introduction of correlations between shocks, where it should be noted that domestic shocks which have a foreign/global component will (at least partly) inherit the persistence of the foreign shock. This motivates the lower prior mean on the domestic persistence parameters.

The standard deviations of the innovations in the model are parameterised as  $s_{\sigma}\sigma$ , where  $\sigma$  typically has an inverse gamma prior distribution centered on 0.2. The scaling parameter  $s_{\sigma}$  is calibrated to avoid that the posterior estimate of the innovation becomes restricted from below. The scaling parameters are included mainly to avoid upward biases in the standard deviation estimates which would imply that the importance of some shocks are exaggerated. This could be seen as a way to handle the concerns related to prior densities for innovation standard deviations which do not include the point zero in the support, raised by Ferroni, Grassi, and Leon-Ledesma (2017). In robustness analysis (not reported in this paper), we have also experimented with truncated normal prior densities (which include zero in the support) for the standard deviation parameters to validate that our elicitation approach is overall fine. The scaling parameters,  $s_{\sigma}$ , are reported in Tables 7 (foreign parameters) and 10 (domestic parameters).

The shock correlation parameters are assigned disperse Beta priors centered on 0.5, which means that we assume positive shock correlations a priori, while not as large as in Justiniano and Preston (2010). However, some shock correlations have been calibrated to zero based on preliminary estimation work and in order to simplify the model. Later, we perform sensitivity analysis using a normal prior centered on zero for the shock correlation parameters.

## 3.6 Posterior distribution

In this section we present the posterior estimates of the model parameters and discuss the estimates of key parameters in the context of a few related studies. The DSGE model is estimated using three approaches (see also Section 3.1.1):

estimate of the inverse Frisch elasticity is 4.0, which implies a more plausible steady-state unemployment rate of roughly 4.5 percent.

 $<sup>^{108}</sup>$  The MA term for the wage markup shock can pick up high frequency variation in wages. See Smets and Wouters (2007) and Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012), who also assume an ARMA(1,1) wage markup shock.

1. marginal posterior distribution for the foreign parameters

$$p\left(\theta_{est}^{for}|y_{1:T}^{for}\right),\tag{3.17}$$

and conditional posterior distribution for the domestic parameters

$$p\left(\theta_{est}^{dom}|y_{1:T};\hat{\theta}_{est}^{for}\right); \tag{3.18}$$

2. joint posterior distribution

$$p\left(\theta_{est}|y_{1:T}\right);\tag{3.19}$$

3. joint modified posterior distribution

$$\frac{p\left(\theta_{est}|y_{1:T}\right)}{f\left(\left(S_m - S_d\right)^2 | \theta_{est}\right)}.$$
(3.20)

The penalty function in the denominator of equation (3.20) contains the variances of 16 variables and the covariances between 20 pairs of variables. For a pair of observed variables, matching the variances and the covariance between the variables implies that the contemporaneous correlation is implicitly matched. The set of variables for which the variance in the model is matched to the variance in the data is guided by the unit root tests reported in Table 2 — we choose to match the variances of those variables for which a unit root is clearly rejected. Concerning the set of covariances to match, we choose to match pairs of variables for which there are strong and significant correlations in the data, and our ambition is to try to better capture some of the stylized facts reported in section 3.2.2.

The main estimation approach is the standard Bayesian estimation of all — foreign and domestic — parameters jointly. The marginal-conditional approach is included to assess to what extent Swedish data series affect the estimation of the foreign parameters. The modified posterior approach is studied to assess to what extent the direct targeting of cross-country covariances in estimation can improve the model's ability to fit the strong correlations in the data discussed above.

# 3.6.1 Posterior estimates of foreign model parameters

The posterior mode, median and the  $5^{th}$  and  $95^{th}$  percentile estimates of the parameters of the foreign model are provided in Table 7. These estimates are obtained by maximising and sampling from the marginal posterior distribution, (expression (3.17), case 1), i.e. the estimation is based only on foreign data. We choose to focus on these estimates initially because it corresponds directly to the 'standard' case of estimating a closed-economy DSGE model using Bayesian methods. In the following section, we contrast these estimates to those obtained using the joint estimation approach, but the comparison is then restricted to the posterior mode estimates. The comparison shows that the marginal and joint estimates of the foreign parameters are overall very similar.

As described earlier, the foreign data series are obtained as (time-varying) trade weighted averages of euro area and US data series, where the weight on the euro area is dominant (around 85%). We therefore choose to contrast our parameter estimates with estimates obtained from estimating DSGE models on euro area data, while acknowledging that the comparison is imperfect since the foreign data series are constructed in the way described above.

The data generally suggest a high degree of nominal rigidities in the model. The various Calvo parameters are generally well identified by the data and the posterior medians are substantially larger than the prior medians. The posterior mode estimate of the foreign price Calvo parameter,  $\xi^*$ , equals 0.92 which implies that firms re-optimize prices roughly every third year  $(\frac{1}{1-0.92} \approx 12 \text{ quarters})$ . Similar estimates of the Calvo parameter were obtained by Smets and Wouters (2003), Adolfson et al. (2007) and Christoffel, Coenen, and Warne (2008) with euro area data and these estimates imply a flat slope of the Phillips curve. The implied slope of the Phillips curve equals  $\Xi^* = 0.0033$ . In other

		Prior				Posterior				
Paramet	ter	Dist	Mean	Std	Scale	Mode	Median	Std	5%	95%
$b^*$	Habit	В	0.75	0.10		0.64	0.66	0.05	0.57	0.74
$\xi^*$	Calvo, price	В	0.75	0.075		0.92	0.92	0.01	0.90	0.95
$\xi_w^*$	Calvo wage	В	0.75	0.075		0.86	0.87	0.02	0.84	0.90
$\varphi^*$	Labour disutility	G	3.0	1.5		6.00	6.66	1.17	5.04	8.86
$\tilde{S}^{\prime\prime,*}$	Inv adj cost	N	5.0	2.5		3.99	4.51	1.72	2.06	7.70
$\kappa^*$	Indexation, price	В	0.5	0.2		0.55	0.51	0.12	0.29	0.70
Monetar	ry policy									
$\rho_{R^*}$	Smoothing	В	0.85	0.10		0.93	0.93	0.02	0.90	0.96
$r_{\pi^*}$	Inflation	N	1.75	0.15		1.75	1.75	0.15	1.51	1.99
$r_{RU^*}$	Unemp. rate	N	0.125	0.125		0.12	0.13	0.04	0.07	0.21
$r_{\Delta RU^*}$	Unem. rate, change	N	0.15	0.075		0.24	0.24	0.03	0.19	0.29
$r_{\chi*}$	Spread	N	0	1		0.57	0.59	0.17	0.30	0.87
Shock p	ersistence									
$\rho_{\epsilon^*}$	Temp. technology	В	0.75	0.10		0.81	0.79	0.09	0.62	0.91
$\rho_{n^{ce},*}$	Energy, rel. price	В	0.75	0.10		0.91	0.90	0.03	0.85	0.95
$\rho_{a^*}$	Gov. cons.	В	0.75	0.10		0.98	0.97	0.01	0.94	0.99
$\rho_{\chi^*}$	Risk premium	В	0.75	0.10		0.91	0.91	0.03	0.87	0.95
$\rho_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	В	0.75	0.10		0.90	0.80	0.10	0.60	0.92
$\rho_{\mu*}$	Perm. techn.	В	0.75	0.10		0.55	0.57	0.05	0.48	0.64
$\rho_{\Upsilon^*}$	Temp. inv.	В	0.75	0.10		0.66	0.66	0.05	0.57	0.74
$\rho_{c,*}$	Cons. pref.	В	0.75	0.10		0.73	0.73	0.08	0.57	0.84
$\rho_{\mathcal{C}^{n,*}}$	Labour supply	В	0.75	0.10		0.99	0.99	0.01	0.97	0.99
$\rho_{\pi R,*}$	Real int. rate trend	В	0.85	0.10		0.99	0.98	0.01	0.96	1.00
Shock, I	МА									
$\theta_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	N	0.0	0.5		0.85	0.72	0.12	0.48	0.88
$\theta_{z^{R,*}}$	Real int. rate trend	N	0.0	0.5		-0.75	-0.76	0.20	-1.12	-0.48
Innovati	on std.									
$\sigma_{\epsilon^*}$	Temp technology	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.06	0.07	0.01	0.05	0.10
$\sigma_{p^{ce},*}$	Energy, rel price	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.10	0.29	0.29	0.02	0.26	0.33
$\sigma_{\varepsilon_{D}^{*}}$	Monetary policy	IG	0.1	$\infty$	0.01	0.03	0.03	0.01	0.02	0.03
$\sigma_{a^*}$	Gov. cons.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.10	0.10	0.01	0.09	0.11
$\sigma_{\chi^*}$	Risk premium	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.001	0.33	0.33	0.03	0.29	0.38
$\sigma_{\lambda^*}$	Price markup	IG	0.2	$\infty$	1	0.18	0.21	0.09	0.12	0.39
$\sigma_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.10	0.13	0.05	0.08	0.24
$\sigma_{\mu^*}$	Perm. techn.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.42	0.42	0.04	0.37	0.48
$\sigma_{\Upsilon^*}$	Temp inv.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.26	0.29	0.10	0.16	0.47
$\sigma_{\mathcal{C}^{c,*}}$	Cons. pref.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.06	0.07	0.01	0.05	0.10
$\sigma_{\mathcal{C}^{n,*}}$	Labour supply	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.09	0.10	0.02	0.08	0.14
$\sigma_{z^{R,*}}$	Real int. rate trend	IG	0.1	$\infty$	0.01	0.04	0.04	0.01	0.03	0.05
$\sigma_{ar{\pi}^{c},*}$	Inflation trend	IG	0.1	$\infty$	0.001	0.05	0.17	0.15	0.04	0.49
Shock, o	correlation									
$c_{\zeta^{c,*},\Upsilon^*}$	Cons. pref., inv.	В	0.5	0.2		0.59	0.53	0.11	0.34	0.69

Table 7: Prior and marginal posterior distribution of estimated foreign parameters

Based on 1,000,000 draws from the marginal posterior distribution for the vector of foreign economy parameters in the two-country model. Foreign data series used in estimation. Prior densities: Beta (B), Normal (N), Gamma (G), and Inverse Gamma (IG).

words, inflation is fairly insensitive to fluctuations in marginal costs and resource utilization. A lower estimate of the price Calvo parameter was reported by Coenen et al. (2018).<sup>109</sup>

The posterior mode estimate of the wage Calvo parameter is  $\xi_w^* = 0.86$  which implies that households (through their unions) re-optimize wages roughly every second year. Notably lower estimates of this parameter are reported by Christoffel, Coenen, and Warne (2008), Smets, Warne, and Wouters (2013) and Coenen et al. (2018) on euro area data. The price and wage indexation parameters,  $\kappa^*$  and  $\kappa_w^*$ , which govern whether the Phillips curves are purely forward-looking or not, are not important for overall model fit and we choose to estimate  $\kappa^*$  and to calibrate  $\kappa_w^* = 0$ .

The estimates of the parameters governing the degree of real rigidities — the habit formation and investment adjustment cost parameters — appear to be broadly in line with those reported in the papers mentioned above. The labour supply elasticity parameter,  $\varphi^*$ , which determines the shape of the distribution of work disutilities across individuals, is estimated to 6.0. Since we assume a steadystate unemployment rate of  $U^* = 8.0$  percent, this yields an implied estimate of the steady-state gross wage markup equal to  $\lambda^{w,*} = \exp(\varphi^*U^*) = 1.6$ . For comparison, Smets, Warne, and Wouters (2013) estimate a DSGE model with the Galí, Smets, and Wouters (2012) modelling of the labour market on euro area data and obtain quite similar estimates:  $\varphi^* = 5.7$  and  $\lambda^{w,*} = 1.5$ , such that the steady-state rate of unemployment equals 7.1% in their case.

The trend real interest rate is estimated to be highly persistent, a near unit root, which is not surprising given the downward trends in the real and nominal interest rates in the sample period. The dependence of the policy rule intercept on the risk premium, i.e. the spread between risky and safe assets, is also supported by the data, i.e.  $r_{\chi^*}$  is estimated to be significantly larger than zero.<sup>110</sup> The inflation trend (or target) shock is estimated to be unimportant, i.e. its variance is very low.<sup>111</sup> The estimate of the smoothing parameter in the policy rule is in line with the estimate of Coenen et al. (2018), while the inflation response coefficient,  $r_{\pi^*}$ , is significantly lower than their estimate. The difference in the estimates of this parameter could be due to the incorporation of the real interest rate trend in our model, which implies that the difference between the actual policy interest rate and the policy rule intercept becomes smaller. We also note that  $r_{\pi^*}$  is not well identified by the data.

The labour supply shock is estimated to be very persistent, which follows from the high persistence of the observed labour market variables, even though the employment rate series has been detrended as described above. The relative price of energy and risk premium shocks are also fairly persistent which is, again, in line with what is observed in the data, where both the relative price of energy and spreads are fairly persistent. The choice to model the wage markup and real interest rate trend shocks as ARMA(1,1) processes is validated by the posterior probability intervals for the respective MA terms,  $\theta_{\lambda^{w,*}}$  and  $\theta_{z^{R,*}}$ , which do not include the value zero. Finally, the correlation between the marginal efficiency of investment and consumption preference shocks is estimated to be significant. Loosely speaking the correlation is in line with the generally positive comovement between household and firm sentiment indicators and it allows the model to better capture the rather strong positive correlation between consumption and investment growth observed in the data.

### 3.6.2 Marginal versus joint estimation of the foreign parameters

In the previous section, the posterior distribution of the foreign parameters was presented and discussed. It is interesting to compare these marginal parameter estimates (expression (3.17), case 1) with those obtained when all parameters, foreign and domestic, are estimated jointly (expression (3.19),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup>Re-computing the Calvo parameter under the assumption that intermediate goods are instead aggregated using the Kimball aggregator with curvature parameter  $\epsilon_d = 10$  yields  $\xi^* = 0.865$ . For comparison Coenen et al. (2018) who use the Kimball aggregator obtain the estimate 0.82 on euro area data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup>Note that the prior of  $r_{\chi^*}$  is centered on zero while the posterior 90% interval ranges from 0.30 to 0.87. The terminology 'significant' means that the interval does not cover zero. A simple intuition for the positive estimate is that the policy rate has trended downwards in the sample while the spread increased around the time of the financial crisis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup>The unimportance of the foreign inflation trend shock is clearly illustrated by the smoothed estimate of the foreign inflation trend; see the Appendix.

case 2) using both foreign and domestic data. Remember that the foreign model is exogenous in the sense that domestic shocks do not influence foreign variables. However, the addition of Swedish data in estimation affects the foreign parameter estimates when the model's parameters are estimated jointly, i.e. inference on the foreign parameters is not 'exogenous'. While in principle it is natural that Swedish data carry information also on the workings of the foreign/global economy, it would appear problematic if the Swedish data are 'too influential' for the inference on the foreign parameters.

The posterior mode estimates of the foreign parameters in these two cases are contrasted in Table 8. The overall impression is that the marginal and joint posterior mode estimates of most of the foreign parameters are very similar. Therefore, the discussion and interpretation of the parameter estimates do not depend crucially on which of the two sets of estimates that is considered. An exception concerns the specification of the foreign and domestic inflation trends, which is discussed in more detail later. In the table we also include the posterior mode estimates of foreign parameters when it is assumed that the inflation trend is common to the Swedish and foreign economies. The specification of inflation trends is discussed further in the sensitivity analysis; see Section 3.8.2.

## 3.6.3 Posterior estimates of the domestic parameters

The posterior estimates of domestic parameters are provided in Table 9 (structural parameters) and Table 10 (shock process parameters). These estimates are obtained by optimizing and sampling from the joint posterior density (3.19).

Similar to what was found for the foreign economy, the data generally suggest a high degree of nominal rigidities in the domestic economy — the various Calvo parameters are rather tightly estimated and the posterior medians are substantially higher than the prior medians. The posterior mode estimate of the domestic price Calvo parameter,  $\xi_d$ , equals 0.94, and a re-computation using the Kimball aggregator with standard values (see above) yields a Calvo parameter equal to 0.90. The corresponding slope of the Phillips curve is  $\Xi^* = 0.0027$ . Our estimate of the Calvo parameter is higher than previous estimates using Riksbank models and Swedish data; see Adolfson et al. (2008) and Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011).<sup>112</sup> The estimate of the Calvo parameter associated with the import of consumption goods excluding energy,  $\xi_{m.c}$ , which is a key parameter for the passthrough of the exchange rate to consumer prices, equals 0.92. This estimate is quite close to those reported for Ramses I but somewhat higher than the estimate in Ramses II. As discussed in Section 3.2.1, the fact that our observed import price measure corresponds to final consumer prices leads us to expect a high degree of nominal rigidities in the import consumption sector and thereby a low degree of exchange rate pass-through in the short to medium run.<sup>113</sup> Note that the pass-through is higher in the very long run when the nominal rigidities have dissipated.<sup>114</sup> The remaining domestic price Calvo parameters,  $\xi_{m,i}$ ,  $\xi_{m,x}$  and  $\xi_x$ , are estimated just below 0.80. The estimate of the wage Calvo parameter implies that wages are re-optimized once every seven quarters, which is more frequently than the average time between collective wage bargainings in Sweden but less frequently than the usual time between individual wage negotiations (see discussion in Section 3.4.1 above). The estimate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup>Recall that Adolfson et al. (2008) estimate Ramses I on Swedish data, Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) develop and estimate Ramses II on Swedish data and Adolfson et al. (2013) estimate a version of Ramses II for use in the Riksbank's policy process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup>We note also that modelling energy price contributions explicitly allows us to better capture the different degree of exchange rate pass-through associated with different types of goods. As discussed in Section 3.4.1, our low estimates of the Calvo parameter in the energy import sector indicate that exchange rate pass-through to energy prices is high and immediate. Excluding energy from the consumption imports aggregate may then well result in lower pass-through to prices of the remaining import goods, i.e. a higher estimate for  $\xi_{m,c}$ . Imported non-energy consumption is itself composed of a large variety of goods, all of which are associated with a different degree of pass-through. For a more complete assessment of pass-through differences across sectors, further disaggregation would be needed. Still, separating energy from imports of other goods is an important step, as pass-through to to import prices is generally found to be higher for energy compared to goods and services (see e.g. Campa and Goldberg (2008), Ben Cheikh and Rault (2017), and Ortega and Osbat (2020)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup>This does not necessarily imply that observed aggregate consumer prices always comove positively with the exchange rate in the model, as there are other factors influencing price setting, not least domestic ones.

		Posterior mode		
		1. Marginal	2. Joint posterior	
Paramet	er		Ind. inf. trends	Common inf. trends
b*	Habit	0.64	0.63	0.64
$\xi^*$	Calvo, price	0.92	0.93	0.95
ξ*	Calvo wage	0.86	0.85	0.86
$\varphi^*$	Labour disutility	6.00	5.64	6.19
$\tilde{S}^{\prime\prime,*}$	Inv. adj. cost	3.99	4.06	2.79
$\kappa^*$	Indexation, price	0.55	0.57	0.45
Monetar	y policy			
$\rho_{R^*}$	Smoothing	0.93	0.96	0.96
$r_{\pi^*}$	Inflation	1.75	1.79	1.77
$r_{RU*}$	Unemp. rate	0.12	0.15	0.22
$r_{\Delta RU^*}$	Unem. rate, change	0.24	0.22	0.21
$r_{\gamma^*}$	Spread	0.57	0.54	0.60
Shock p	ersistence			
$\rho_{\epsilon^*}$	Temp. technology	0.81	0.87	0.86
$\rho_{p^{ce,*}}$	Energy, rel. price	0.91	0.91	0.91
$\rho_{a^*}$	Gov. cons.	0.98	0.98	0.97
$\rho_{\chi^*}$	Risk premium	0.91	0.90	0.90
$\rho_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	0.90	0.88	0.78
$ ho_{\mu_z^*}$	Perm. techn.	0.55	0.53	0.54
$\rho_{\Upsilon^*}$	Temp. inv.	0.66	0.60	0.63
$\rho_{\zeta^{c,*}}$	Cons. pref.	0.73	0.78	0.78
$\rho_{\zeta^{n,*}}$	Labour supply	0.99	0.99	0.99
$\rho_{z^{R,*}}$	Real int. rate trend	0.99	0.99	0.99
Shock, N	ЛА			
$\theta_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	0.85	0.83	0.75
$\theta_{z^{R,*}}$	Real int. rate trend	-0.75	-0.81	-0.80
Innovati	on std.			
$\sigma_{\epsilon^*}$	Temp technology	0.06	0.07	0.07
$\sigma_{p^{ce,*}}$	Energy, rel price	0.29	0.29	0.29
$\sigma_{arepsilon_R^*}$	Mon. pol.	0.03	0.03	0.03
$\sigma_{g^*}$	Gov. cons.	0.10	0.10	0.10
$\sigma_{\chi^*}$	Risk premium	0.33	0.33	0.33
$\sigma_{\lambda^*}$	Price markup	0.18	0.26	0.46
$\sigma_{\lambda^{w,*}}$	Wage markup	0.10	0.10	0.13
$\sigma_{\mu_z^*}$	Perm. techn.	0.42	0.40	0.41
$\sigma_{\Upsilon^*}$	Temp inv.	0.26	0.29	0.21
$\sigma_{\zeta^{c,*}}$	Cons. pref.	0.06	0.07	0.07
$\sigma_{\zeta^{n,*}}$	Labour supply	0.09	0.09	0.10
$\sigma_{z^{R,*}}$	Real int. rate trend	0.04	0.04	0.04
$\sigma_{ar{\pi}^{c,*}}$	Inflation trend	0.05	0.05	0.44
Shock, c	orrelation			
$c_{\zeta^{c,*},\Upsilon^*}$	Cons. pref., inv.	0.59	0.46	0.49

Table 8: Marginal and joint posterior mode estimates of foreign parameters

Posterior mode of foreign economy parameters for i) marginal posterior, based on foreign data series, ii) joint posterior, based on foreign and domestic data series, and iii) joint posterior for a version of the model where the inflation trend shock is assumed to be common for the domestic and foreign economies.

		Prior			Posterior				
Parame	eter	Dist	Mean	Std	Mode	Median	Std	5%	95%
<u>b</u>	Habit	В	0.75	0.10	0.75	0.77	0.04	0.69	0.82
$\xi_d$	Calvo, dom. price	В	0.75	0.075	0.94	0.95	0.01	0.93	0.96
$\xi_{m,c}$	Calvo, imp. cons.	В	0.75	0.075	0.92	0.92	0.01	0.91	0.94
$\xi_{m,i}$	Calvo, imp. inv.	В	0.75	0.075	0.79	0.79	0.03	0.73	0.84
$\xi_{m,x}$	Calvo, imp. exp.	В	0.75	0.075	0.80	0.80	0.03	0.75	0.85
$\xi_x$	Calvo, exp.	В	0.75	0.075	0.79	0.83	0.05	0.74	0.88
$\xi_w$	Calvo, wage	В	0.75	0.075	0.86	0.87	0.02	0.83	0.90
$\eta_c$	Subst, dom and imp, cons	G	1.01	0.5	0.87	1.02	0.48	0.41	1.97
$\eta_i$	Subst, dom and imp, inv	G	1.01	0.5	0.27	0.30	0.13	0.12	0.55
$\eta_f$	Subst, dom and imp goods	G	1.01	0.5	0.37	0.51	0.27	0.20	1.04
$\eta_x$	Subst, dom and imp, exp.	G	1.01	0.5	1.53	1.53	0.40	0.93	2.24
$ ilde{\phi}_{m{s}}$	UIP, risk premium	В	0.5	0.2	0.16	0.20	0.06	0.10	0.31
$\sigma_a$	Capital util.	IG	0.5	$\infty$	0.17	0.19	0.06	0.12	0.31
$\widetilde{S}''$	Inv. adj. cost	N	5.0	2.5	8.39	8.95	1.22	7.09	11.10
$\kappa_d$	Indexation, price	В	0.5	0.2	0.33	0.32	0.11	0.15	0.51
$\varphi$	Labour disutility	G	3.0	1.5	3.65	4.09	0.79	3.05	5.59
$\omega_c^x$	Exp., weight on cons.	В	0.5	0.2	0.27	0.28	0.12	0.11	0.49
Moneta	ary policy								
$\rho_R$	Smoothing	В	0.85	0.10	0.92	0.92	0.02	0.88	0.95
$r_{\pi}$	Inflation	N	1.75	0.15	1.71	1.71	0.15	1.45	1.96
$r_{RU}$	Unemp.rate	N	0.125	0.125	0.25	0.25	0.07	0.15	0.38
$r_{\Delta RU}$	Unemp.rate, change	N	0.15	0.075	0.17	0.17	0.02	0.13	0.21
$r_{\chi}$	Spread	N	0	1	0.59	0.61	0.16	0.35	0.87

Table 9: Prior and posterior distributions of estimated domestic structural parameters

Based on 1,000,000 draws from the joint posterior distribution for the vector of foreign and domestic economy parameters in the two-country model. Foreign and domestic data series used in estimation. Prior densities: Beta (B), Normal (N), Gamma (G), and Inverse Gamma (IG).

		Prior				Posterior				
Parameter		Dist	Mean	Std	Scale	Mode	Median	Std	5%	95%
Shock persi	istence									
$\rho_{\epsilon}$	Temp. techn.	В	0.5	0.2		0.87	0.87	0.04	0.79	0.92
$ ho_{p^{d,ce}}$	Energy, rel. price	В	0.5	0.2		0.88	0.86	0.06	0.74	0.94
$\rho_g$	Gov. cons.	В	0.5	0.2		0.66	0.64	0.02	0.44	0.78
$\rho_{\chi}$	Risk premium	В	0.5	0.2		0.69	0.70	0.05	0.61	0.78
$ ho_{\zeta^n}$	Labour supply	В	0.5	0.2		0.83	0.83	0.08	0.67	0.92
$ ho_{ ilde{\phi}}$	UIP risk premium	В	0.5	0.2		0.84	0.79	0.08	0.64	0.88
$ ho_{\lambda^w}$	Wage markup	В	0.5	0.2		0.44	0.44	0.10	0.27	0.59
Innovation	std									
$\sigma_{\epsilon}$	Temp. techn.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.59	0.60	0.05	0.52	0.68
$\sigma_{p^{d,ce}}$	Energy, relative price	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.10	0.51	0.52	0.04	0.46	0.59
$\sigma_{\varepsilon_R}$	Monetary policy	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.05	0.06	0.01	0.05	0.07
$\sigma_g$	Gov. cons.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.26	0.26	0.02	0.23	0.30
$\sigma_{\chi}$	Risk premium	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.04	0.04	0.003	0.03	0.04
$\sigma_{\lambda^d}$	Markup, dom.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.07	0.08	0.02	0.05	0.12
$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,c}}$	Markup, imp. cons.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.07	0.08	0.02	0.05	0.12
$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,i}}$	Markup, imp. inv.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	1	0.91	0.98	0.31	0.63	1.67
$\sigma_{\lambda^{m,x}}$	Markup, imp. exp.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.10	0.11	0.04	0.07	0.19
$\sigma_{\lambda^x}$	Markup, exp.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.11	0.12	0.06	0.07	0.28
$\sigma_{ ilde{\phi}}$	UIP,risk premium	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.01	0.30	0.38	0.11	0.23	0.59
$\sigma_{\Upsilon}$	Temp. inv.	IG	0.2	$\infty$	1	0.22	0.23	0.03	0.19	0.30
$\sigma_{\zeta^c}$	Cons. preference	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.22	0.23	0.05	0.17	0.32
$\sigma_{\zeta^n}$	Labour supply	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.1	0.10	0.11	0.02	0.08	0.16
$\sigma_{\lambda^w}$	Wage markup	IG	0.2	$\infty$	10	0.09	0.11	0.04	0.07	0.18
$\sigma_{ar{\pi}^c}$	Inflation trend	IG	0.2	$\infty$	0.001	0.50	0.50	0.19	0.25	0.87
Shock corre	elations									
$C_{\epsilon,\epsilon^*}$	Temp. techn.	В	0.5	0.2		0.41	0.39	0.15	0.15	0.65
$c_{nd,ce\ nce,*}$	Energy, rel. price	В	0.5	0.2		0.34	0.34	0.13	0.13	0.57
$c_{q,q^*}$	Gov. cons.	В	0.5	0.2		0.59	0.56	0.14	0.31	0.76
<i>c</i> r.r*	Inv.	В	0.5	0.2		0.07	0.08	0.04	0.03	0.16
$C_{\mathcal{C}^{c},\mathcal{C}^{c},*}$	Cons. pref.	В	0.5	0.2		0.35	0.39	0.12	0.20	0.59
$c_{\zeta^n,\zeta^{n,*}}$	Labour supply	В	0.5	0.2		0.44	0.43	0.16	0.17	0.71
$c_{\chi,\chi^*}$	Risk premium	В	0.5	0.2		0.68	0.66	0.09	0.49	0.78
$c_{\tilde{\phi}, -\mu^*}$	UIP risk premium	В	0.5	0.2		0.16	0.18	0.06	0.08	0.28
$C_{\lambda^{m,i}} - \mu^*$	Markup, imp. inv.	В	0.5	0.2		0.31	0.31	0.06	0.21	0.41

Table 10: Prior and posterior distributions of estimated domestic shock process parameters

Based on 1,000,000 draws from the joint posterior distribution for the vector of foreign and domestic economy parameters in the two-country model. Foreign and domestic data series used in estimation. Prior densities: Beta (B), Normal (N), Gamma (G), and Inverse Gamma (IG).

of the domestic indexation parameter,  $\kappa_d = 0.33$ , implies that the weight on previous period inflation in the Phillips curve for the domestic goods equals  $\frac{\kappa_d}{1+\beta\kappa_d} = 0.25$ , while the weight on the expected next period inflation equals  $\frac{\beta}{1+\beta\kappa_d} = 0.75$ . The elasticities of substitution are generally imprecisely estimated, and it is only the investment

elasticity,  $\eta_i$ , which is estimated to be significantly below 1 (i.e. the 90 percent posterior probability interval does not contain the value 1). In general, therefore, the data does not provide conclusive evidence on whether goods are complements  $(\eta < 1)$  or substitutes  $(\eta > 1)$ . The posterior mode of the elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported consumption goods,  $\eta_c$ , is 0.87 implying that the goods are complements rather than substitutes. The 90% posterior probability interval for the parameter, however, includes values both below and above 1. The foreign elasticity of substitution between domestic and imported goods,  $\eta_f$ , which enters our model through the aggregate export demand, is also estimated to be rather low, but again it is not significantly below 1. For the elasticity of substitution in the production of export goods,  $\eta_x$ , however, we obtain a posterior mode estimate above unity. Our results are in line with earlier Riksbank models, as both Adolfson et al. (2008) and Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) obtain low estimates for most sectors, although above unity as their priors did not allow for values below 1. The exception is the high consumption elasticity,  $\eta_c$ , in Ramses I, which was partly explained by the high volatility of imports in combination with a smooth processes for aggregate consumption. When imports were included as input in the production of exports in Ramses II, this problem was alleviated as a substantial part of imports entered directly into exports, resulting in a low value also for  $\eta_c$ .<sup>115</sup>

The estimates of the parameters governing the degree of real rigidities — the habit formation and investment adjustment cost parameters — are broadly in line with those reported by Adolfson et al. (2008) and suggest that these rigidities are important. The inverse Frisch elasticity,  $\varphi$ , is estimated to 3.65, which implies a gross steady-state wage markup equal to  $\lambda^w = \exp(\varphi U) = \exp(3.65 * 0.072) =$ 1.30. A lower steady-state unemployment rate in Sweden in comparison to the foreign economy (which is dominated by the euro area) is thus rationalised partly through lower market power of households/unions in wage setting in Sweden compared to the foreign economy, i.e.  $\lambda^w < \lambda^{w,*}$ , and partly as a larger responsiveness of the labour supply to changes in wages, i.e. a larger Frisch elasticity, in Sweden.

The weight on foreign consumption in the export demand function is estimated as  $\omega_c^x = 0.25$ , which means that the weight is lower than the share of consumption in foreign GDP (note again that the foreign consumption share is calibrated to 59%). Swedish export demand therefore depends to a larger extent on foreign investment. The large weight of foreign investment,  $1 - \omega_c^x = 0.75$ , can be explained through the properties of the data series involved. First, foreign investment is more volatile than foreign consumption and the investment volatility is closer to the volatility of Swedish trade; see Table 2. Second, the correlation between Swedish exports and foreign investment is somewhat larger than the correlation between exports and foreign consumption; see the Appendix. Furthermore, the 90% posterior probability interval for  $\omega_c^x$  does not contain the value for the foreign consumption share in private absorption,  $c^*/(c^* + i^*) = 0.74$ . This can be interpreted as indicating that a more 'standard' export demand function, where exports are related to foreign GDP, is rejected by the data and that our more flexible specification is preferred instead.<sup>116</sup> The importance of foreign investment for Swedish exports is also in line with the observation that a large part of Swedish exports consists of investment goods.

The estimates of the monetary policy rule parameters are fairly similar to those obtained for the foreign economy. In particular, the response coefficients for the level and change of the unemployment rate are fairly large in comparison with the real variable gap coefficients reported by Adolfson et al.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup>Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) also mention problems with some of their estimations as the posterior mode of  $\eta_c$  was driven to its lower bound of 1. This supports the finding in our estimation that rather low elasticities of substitution are favoured by the data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup>However, it does not mean that our specification of export demand is the best possible specification. Note again that we have opted for a fairly simple export demand function. Further improvements are left for future model development.

(2008) and Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) for the Riksbank's previous models. However, neither Ramses I nor Ramses II included unemployment as the measure of resource utilization in the monetary policy reaction function, which makes their estimates less comparable to ours. The response coefficient for inflation in the rule does not appear to be well identified.

The persistence parameters of the domestic shocks are generally estimated to be lower than the corresponding parameters for the foreign shocks. One reason is that the shocks that are correlated with their foreign counterparts partly inherit the persistence of the foreign shock, which reduces the need for additional persistence through the domestic persistence parameter. The foreign and Swedish risk premium shocks are rather strongly correlated, which is explained by the positive correlation between foreign and domestic interest rate spreads in the data. A higher global demand for safe assets, or a 'risk off' mode in the global financial markets, has similar effects on Swedish financial markets, with increasing risk spreads as one manifestation. Reasonably large correlations between the foreign and Swedish shocks are also recorded for some other 'natural shock pairs', e.g. the consumer preference shocks. Consumer preference shocks capture changes in consumer sentiment and Swedish sentiment indicators are related to foreign. In other words, there is a global component affecting the mood of consumers in different countries in similar ways. Based on more detailed forecast error variance decompositions reported in the Appendix, it appears that these two shock correlations, the risk premium  $c_{\chi,\chi^*}$  and the consumer preference  $c_{\zeta^c,\zeta^{c,*}}$ , along with the energy price shock correlation,  $c_{p^{d,ce},p^{ce},*}$ , are among the key parameters for increasing the importance of foreign shocks for Swedish variables. While some of the other shock correlation parameters are estimated to be substantial, e.g. the one between government consumption shocks  $c_{g,g^*}$ , the limited importance of the government consumption shock in the foreign economy implies that it cannot matter a whole lot for the fluctuations in Swedish variables.

Finally, we allow for an empirically motivated correlation between the country risk premium shock and the global permanent technology shock. While the estimated correlation is low, it is still helpful in accounting for the empirical relationship between the exchange rate and Swedish and foreign real economic developments.

## 3.6.4 Conditional estimation of the domestic parameters

Estimating the domestic parameters conditional on the foreign marginal parameter estimates, i.e. estimating equation (3.18), yields posterior mode estimates of the domestic parameters which are very similar to those obtained when estimating all parameters jointly. This result is anticipated since the marginal and joint posterior mode estimates of the foreign parameters are similar; see Section 3.6.2. The median (mean) percentage difference between the joint and conditional posterior mode estimates of the 54 domestic parameters is 1.3% (3.3%). Our assessment based on these results, and those reported for the foreign parameters in Section 3.6.2, is that the question of whether to estimate the foreign and domestic parameters separately (marginal foreign and then conditional domestic) or jointly is not a key issue. The conditional posterior estimates of the domestic parameters are provided in the Appendix.

## 3.6.5 Modified posterior distribution

The modified posterior adds a penalty term to the posterior, penalising deviations between a set of model-implied variances and covariances and their counterparts in data. We include the variances of the 16 observed variables for which the ADF test rejects the null hypothesis of a unit root; see Table 2. The 20 covariances included in the penalty term are generally those of pairs of variables which are strongly correlated in the data. The following ten covariances of cross-country pairs of variables are included.

• The covariance of foreign GDP growth with Swedish GDP growth, export growth and import growth, respectively.

• The covariance between foreign and Swedish 'same variable' pairs for consumption growth, investment growth, policy rates, core and headline inflation, wage inflation and the unemployment rate.

The full set of matched moments, i.e. including ten within-country covariances, and the modified posterior mode estimates are provided in the Appendix. Next we briefly summarise the main differences between the posterior and modified posterior estimates.

The modified posterior parameter estimates imply a larger degree of both real and nominal rigidities than the posterior mode estimates, and the shock correlations are generally estimated to be larger. In particular, the key foreign and domestic Calvo parameters are estimated to be even larger than those reported above.

As should be anticipated the modified posterior estimates yield a better model fit in the dimensions targeted, i.e. the targeted variances and covariances are generally better aligned with the data. However, the 'gains', e.g. the ability to better reproduce some of the strong correlations in the data, may not be considered that large overall. The model's ability to fit the standard deviations in the data when estimated using standard Bayesian methods is already good (see Section 3.7 below), and improves only marginally with the modified posterior mode estimate. The average absolute deviation between the sample correlations in the data and the population correlations in the model drops from 0.22 to 0.16 for the 20 targeted pairs of variables, when computed for the posterior and modified posterior mode parameters, respectively. Some of the largest gains are recorded for relationships between Swedish GDP and its components, and between Swedish GDP and foreign GDP and its components. For pairs of variables from these groups, which, again, are strongly correlated in the data, the model correlations increase by 0.10–0.20 with the modified posterior. For example, the correlation between Swedish and foreign GDP per capita growth in the sample data is 0.68. The model-implied population correlation for the posterior mode parameter is 0.31, while the model-implied correlation for the modified posterior mode estimate equals 0.44, for a 'gain' of 0.44 - 0.31 = 0.13.

# 3.6.6 Assessment of estimation approaches

In this section, we briefly summarise the experiences from the alternative estimation approaches discussed above. We also discuss some potential advantages and disadvantages of using the different estimation approaches in a central bank context.

Estimation of the marginal posterior distribution of the foreign parameters followed by estimation of the conditional posterior distribution of the domestic parameters produces parameter estimates which are similar to those obtained when all parameters are estimated jointly. The inclusion of Swedish data when estimating the foreign and domestic parameters jointly does not imply that the foreign parameter estimates change substantially. Hence the choice between the marginal-conditional and joint approaches is not crucial for our inferences. This result is, we believe, reassuring since it would be difficult to motivate large differences in foreign parameter estimates resulting from the two approaches.

A practical advantage of the marginal-conditional estimation approach is that estimation is much simplified since fewer parameters are estimated in each step. A key disadvantage is simply that it does not provide us with a joint probability distribution for all the parameters in the model. One cannot use the marginal and conditional posterior distributions as defined here to infer the posterior distribution of objects of interest which depend both on foreign and domestic parameters, e.g. correlations between foreign and domestic variables.

The modified posterior allows us to emphasise certain features in the data when estimating the model. Since we are primarily interested in better capturing the dependencies between foreign and domestic variables, we choose to match covariances of cross-country variable pairs. Our results show that it is possible to increase the model-implied correlations but the increases, or gains, could be characterised as being modest. In Section 4.1, using forecast error variance decompositions we provide

further evidence that the modified posterior approach yields parameter estimates which imply larger spillovers from the foreign to the domestic economy.

The main advantage of the modified posterior approach is that it allows us to put a greater emphasis on aspects of the data that could be considered more important in a direct way. Achieving the same objective e.g. by considering alternative prior distributions for individual parameters would arguably be more difficult. However, the approach also has some potential disadvantages. First, the exact choice of dimensions in the data to target is necessarily arbitrary and is therefore likely to be contested. Second, in our experience, an already cumbersome estimation exercise involving a large number of parameters, is further complicated by the addition of the penalty to the objective function. One manifestation of this is that it is generally more difficult to find a good proposal density for the Metropolis-Hastings sampler.

## 3.7 Model fit

## 3.7.1 Comparing posterior model statistics to the data

An advantage of the Bayesian approach is that it is relatively straightforward to compute the posterior distributions of various statistics of interest, and compare these to the corresponding statistics in the data (which were discussed in Section 3.2). In this section we study the posterior distributions of the observed variables' volatility and contemporaneous correlations.<sup>117</sup> Comparing the posterior distributions for these statistics to the corresponding data statistics provides an assessment of the model's ability to capture the volatilities of the observed variables and the correlations among the variables. This provides a partial assessment of the model's ability to fit the data.

We consider the baseline model where all the model's parameters are jointly estimated using standard Bayesian methods (approach 2 in Section 3.6 above). In sampling from the posterior distribution of the parameters of the model R = 1,000,000 draws are obtained. Here we keep every  $200^{th}$  draw and consider the thinned chain consisting of R = 5,000 parameter draws. For each parameter draw, an artificial data sample of length T = 95 is generated using the model, where T is chosen to match the length of the sample period in quarters. For each of these simulated datasets various statistics of interest are computed, e.g. standard deviations and correlations among the variables. This yields a posterior distribution for the statistic of interest which can be summarised e.g. through percentile values of the distribution or a histogram. We refer to this as the *posterior distribution of the model sample statistic* and it is the distribution that should be compared to the data statistic. Note that the posterior distributions of the statistic obtained using this procedure reflect both parameter uncertainty and the uncertainty stemming from the shocks.

An alternative would be to compute the *posterior distribution of the theoretical/population statistic*, i.e. computing the population standard deviations and correlations for the posterior distribution of the parameters by solving the Lyapunov equation; see equation (3.8). Since this distribution only takes into account parameter uncertainty, the posterior probability intervals for the statistic in question are narrower. In the Appendix, we report also the distributions of the population standard deviations and correlations.

## 3.7.2 Standard deviations

In Table 11, the data sample standard deviations of the observed variables are reported along with the model's posterior  $5^{th}$ ,  $12.5^{th}$ ,  $50^{th}$  (median),  $87.5^{th}$  and  $95^{th}$  percentiles for the statistic (such that 75% and 90% posterior probability intervals can be inferred from the table). As a summary statistic, we also report the probability interval with the lowest probability that contains the data sample

 $<sup>^{117}</sup>$ We choose to focus on the contemporaneous correlation, rather than the entire cross-correlation function, for two reasons: first, in order to reduce the dimensionality, and, second, since most of the strong correlations in the data are found contemporaneously or at short leads/lags. Therefore, we believe, the contemporaneous correlations will also be informative on the model's ability to fit dynamic correlations.

standard deviation, where a lower probability implies that the data statistic is closer to the center of the model's posterior distribution (see the column 'cover' in the table).<sup>118</sup> For 14 of the 25 variables, the data sample standard deviation is contained in the posterior 50% probability interval. For 20 of the variables it is contained in the 90% interval, and for 23 in the 95% interval. Only the standard deviations of the foreign spread and Swedish GDP growth are outside the respective posterior 95% intervals. Overall, the volatilities of the variables are well captured by the model.<sup>119</sup>

### 3.7.3 Contemporaneous correlations

Next, we consider how well the model captures the contemporaneous correlations among the observed variables. With  $n_y = 25$  observed variables there are  $n_y (n_y - 1)/2 = 300$  pairs of variables. The data sample contemporaneous correlations for all pairs are reported in the Appendix. We first present some aggregate metrics to provide an idea of how well the contemporaneous correlations are captured by the model overall. We then focus on a subset of observed variable pairs, which are strongly correlated in the data.

The first metric considered is the overall fraction of observed variable pairs for which the signs of the data sample correlation and the posterior median sample correlation are equal. This fraction equals 75%. However, a large number of the pairwise sample correlations could be considered 'insignificant' in that they are close to zero.<sup>120</sup> Restricting attention to data sample correlations that exceed a threshold which is set to 0.2 (in absolute value), the fraction of correlations for which the model generates the right sign increases to 88%.<sup>121</sup> If one further restricts attention to 'strong correlations', where 'strong' means above the arbitrarily selected threshold of 0.5, the fraction of posterior median correlations between the data sample correlation and the corresponding model posterior median correlation for all the pairs, which equals 0.13. The median deviation for correlations among foreign variables, among domestic variables, and cross-country are 0.12, 0.12 and 0.15. Hence, the ability to capture within-country correlations.

Since our main focus in developing the new DSGE model is to better capture foreign dependencies, we next study the contemporaneous correlations between Swedish and foreign variables in some more detail. Of the 45 'strong correlations' among the observed variables, around half are cross-country variable pairs. In Table 12 we choose a subset of these pairs, which are among the most strongly correlated pairs in the dataset, and report the data sample correlation along with the posterior distribution of the sample correlation in the model.<sup>123</sup> Note that the pairs are sorted based on the absolute size of the data sample correlation. We also note that many of the selected pairs are 'same-variable pairs', e.g. Swedish and foreign GDP per capita growth.

A comparison of the correlations in the data and in the model leads to the following observations.

 $<sup>^{118} \</sup>overline{\mathrm{We}}$  consider probability intervals with mass 50%, 75%, 90% and 95%.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup>For comparison, Adolfson et al. (2005) report the posterior probability intervals for the standard deviations of 10 domestic observed variables in Ramses I. For half of the variables, the 95% intervals cover the data sample standard deviation.

 $<sup>^{120}</sup>$ For example, the sample correlation between Swedish GDP per capita quarterly growth and quarterly CPIF inflation is 0.11 while the posterior median model correlation equals -0.16. In this case the model presumably captures the *abscence* of a correlation in the data in a good way.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup>An asymptotic normal test of the hypothesis that the correlation is zero against the two-sided alternative that the correlation is different from zero at the 5% level typically uses the critical value  $1.96/\sqrt{T} = 1.96/\sqrt{95} = 0.20$ . However, this test is misleading when the data series involved are persistent. For very persistent series, e.g. the policy rates, the small sample critical value is substantially higher. Here we use the terminology 'significant' mainly for descriptive purposes.

 $<sup>^{122}</sup>$  Of the 300 pairs, 141 have a correlation above 0.2 and 45 have a correlation above 0.5 (in absolute value). Again, note that most of the observed variables in the model are in (annualised) quarterly growth rates, which motivates the perhaps seemingly low threshold of 0.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup>We choose to exclude pairs which are strongly correlated by construction, e.g. employment and unemployment or headline and core inflation. These correlations are usually very well matched by the model.
		Data	Poster	rior distr	ibution			
Variable	Transf. and unit		Percer	ntile	50		05	G
			5	12.5	50	87.5	95	Cover
Foreign (KIX20)								
Consumption	Per cap, 4qq, perc	1.45	1.21	1.29	1.48	1.71	1.81	50
CPI	4qq, perc	1.33	1.11	1.16	1.31	1.46	1.54	50
CPI excluding energy	4qq, perc	0.67	0.54	0.58	0.70	0.85	0.93	50
Employment	Per cap, perc	1.91	0.80	0.90	1.21	1.61	1.81	95
GDP	Per cap, 4qq, perc	2.13	1.48	1.56	1.76	2.01	2.13	90
Investment	Per cap, 4qq, perc	5.23	4.19	4.48	5.15	5.91	6.30	50
Policy rate	Perc	2.01	0.77	0.88	1.22	1.72	2.01	90
Corporate spread	Perc points	0.46	0.19	0.21	0.27	0.36	0.41	Outside 95
Unemployment rate	Perc	1.22	0.65	0.74	1.00	1.35	1.52	75
Wage	4qq, perc	0.87	0.76	0.81	0.95	1.14	1.24	50
Sweden								
Capacity utilization	Perc	3.36	2.65	2.93	3.79	4.93	5.57	50
Consumption	Per cap, 4qq, perc	2.76	2.31	2.43	2.72	3.04	3.20	50
CPIF	4qq, perc	1.20	1.23	1.30	1.46	1.64	1.72	95
CPIF excl. energy	4qq, perc	0.92	0.89	0.94	1.09	1.28	1.39	90
CPIF imp. excl. energy	4qq, perc	1.90	1.63	1.72	1.93	2.17	2.29	50
Employment	Per cap, perc	1.95	1.59	1.72	2.05	2.46	2.68	50
Exports	Per cap, 4qq, perc	9.56	7.65	8.05	9.04	10.15	10.67	50
GDP	Per cap, 4qq, perc	3.64	5.02	5.24	5.80	6.38	6.66	Outside 95
Imports	Per cap, 4qq, perc	9.13	7.74	8.11	8.99	9.91	10.32	50
Investment	Per cap, 4qq, perc	10.61	9.59	10.08	11.35	12.83	13.57	50
Real exchange rate	4qq, perc	9.81	8.51	8.98	10.09	11.30	11.89	50
Policy rate	Perc	2.19	1.10	1.21	1.54	2.02	2.30	90
Corporate spread	Perc points	0.40	0.21	0.22	0.28	0.35	0.39	95
Unemployment rate	Perc	1.41	1.35	1.45	1.74	2.10	2.28	90
Wage	4qq, perc	1.14	0.94	1.00	1.18	1.40	1.52	50

Table 11: Posterior distribution of observed variables' sample standard deviation

Per cap = per capita. Perc = percent. 4q=annualised quarterly change. Based on 5,000 thinned parameter draws from the joint posterior distribution (every 200th draw from a chain of length 1,000,000). For each parameter draw an artificial data sample of size T=95 is simulated using the model and the sample standard deviation is computed. In the table, the distribution of model sample standard deviations is characterised through the percentiles of the distribution. 'Cover' indicates the mass of the smallest probability interval which includes the corresponding data sample standard deviation, selected among the 50, 75, 90 and 95 percent intervals.

First, the posterior probability intervals for the correlations indicate that the correlations are in most cases significantly different from zero and the model-implied median correlations always have the 'right sign'. This contrasts with the complete inability of the standard open-economy DSGE model in Justiniano and Preston (2010) to generate meaningful cross-country correlations. Second, however, our model cannot fully capture these strong correlations in the data. For most of the correlations the data sample correlation exceeds the  $95^{th}$  percentile in the posterior distribution, which means that the model underestimates the correlation. Third, it appears more difficult for the DSGE model to capture strong correlations in the data, i.e. the deviation between data and model correlations reported in the table is larger than the median deviation of 0.13 reported above. The difficulty of capturing strong correlations is further illustrated and discussed in the Appendix.

In the table, we also report a few correlations between selected within-country pairs of strongly correlated variables. Again the model always gets the sign of the correlation right, but it appears difficult for the model to fully capture strong relationships in the data, i.e. the data correlation is typically residing in the tail of the model distribution.

In summary, the model does a reasonably good job in accounting for the correlations in the data. Significant positive (negative) correlations in the data are in most cases matched by significantly positive (negative) model-implied correlations. However, strong correlations in data, whether withinor cross-country, are typically underestimated by the model.

## 3.8 Model comparison and sensitivity analysis

In this section, we report sensitivity analysis of the model specification through model comparisons. The main purpose is to further motivate how we arrived at the baseline specification described above. The analysis focuses on the modelling of domestic-foreign dependencies (Section 3.8.1), inflation trends (Section 3.8.2) and the Calvo parameters which determine the slopes of the Phillips curves in the model (Section 3.8.3). The alternative model specifications are obtained by using alternative prior distributions for a subset of the estimated parameters. Each of the specifications is estimated using Bayesian methods to obtain the posterior mode, and the main tool for comparison is the marginal likelihood, which is computed using the Laplace approximation at the posterior mode. We note again that if possible, i.e. if one of the models is nested within the other, model comparisons should preferably be framed as hypothesis tests on model parameters; see e.g. the discussion of the export demand parameter  $\omega_c^x$  above for an example.

We view the results reported in this section as indicative rather than decisive. A more thorough comparison of alternative specifications could e.g. be based on modified harmonic mean (MHM) estimates of the marginal likelihood, which would require obtaining the respective posterior distributions of each of the model specifications.

#### 3.8.1 Domestic-foreign dependencies

In this section, we report the results of experiments that shed light on the modelling of spillovers from the foreign to the domestic economy in the model. The baseline specification, with a rather flexible export demand function (equation (2.39)) and domestic-foreign shock dependencies through common or correlated shocks (see Section 2.6), is compared to alternative specifications where these two features of the model are varied. We are primarily interested in contrasting the baseline specification with alternatives where either, or both of these features are altered or shut down. The alternative specifications are briefly described below and the log marginal likelihood difference of each specification relative to the baseline, i.e. the log Bayes factor, is reported in Table 13. A positive (negative) value of the log Bayes factor means that the alternative (baseline) specification is preferred.

In summary, the experiments reported below lend support to the flexible modelling of export demand and the introduction of cross-country shock dependencies through common and correlated shocks in the baseline specification.

Table 12:	Posterior	$\operatorname{distributions}$	of	contemporaneous	$\operatorname{sample}$	correlations,	${\rm foreign}$	and	Swedish	vari-
ables										

		Data	Posterio	or distrib	ution			
Variable			Percent	ile				Width
			5	12.5	50	87.5	95	90%
Foreign (KIX20)	Sweden							
Policy rate	Policy rate	0.92	0.29	0.42	0.67	0.83	0.87	0.58
Corporate spread	Corporate spread	0.86	0.23	0.35	0.59	0.77	0.82	0.59
GDP	GDP	0.68	0.14	0.19	0.30	0.41	0.45	0.31
Unemployment rate	Unemployment rate	0.67	-0.05	0.08	0.36	0.58	0.66	0.71
Employment	Employment	0.63	0.01	0.14	0.42	0.63	0.70	0.69
GDP	Imports	0.66	0.13	0.18	0.30	0.41	0.45	0.32
GDP	Exports	0.62	0.10	0.16	0.28	0.40	0.45	0.35
Consumption	Consumption	0.52	0.15	0.22	0.36	0.49	0.53	0.38
Investment	Investment	0.47	-0.08	-0.01	0.14	0.29	0.35	0.43
CPI	CPIF	0.40	0.10	0.14	0.28	0.40	0.45	0.35
Foreign (KIX20)	Foreign (KIX20)							
GDP	Investment	0.82	0.49	0.54	0.65	0.74	0.77	0.28
GDP	Consumption	0.71	0.43	0.48	0.60	0.70	0.74	0.29
CPIxe	Policy rate	0.58	-0.18	-0.05	0.24	0.49	0.58	0.76
CPI	Wage	0.51	-0.14	-0.08	0.07	0.22	0.28	0.42
Employment	Wage	0.50	-0.06	0.04	0.28	0.51	0.59	0.65
Sweden	Sweden							
Wage	Policy rate	0.71	-0.25	-0.16	0.07	0.30	0.39	0.64
Exports	Imports	0.70	0.34	0.39	0.49	0.58	0.62	0.28
GDP	Exports	0.65	0.24	0.29	0.40	0.50	0.54	0.30
GDP	Investment	0.49	0.22	0.27	0.38	0.48	0.52	0.30
GDP	Real exchange rate	-0.39	-0.40	-0.35	-0.22	-0.09	-0.04	0.36

Based on 5,000 thinned parameter draws from the joint posterior distribution (every 200th draw from a chain of length 1,000,000). For each parameter draw an artificial data sample of size T=95 is simulated using the model and the sample correlation is computed. The distribution of the model sample correlations are characterised through percentiles. 'Width, 90%' is the length of a 90% probability interval computed as the difference between the 95<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> percentile values.

Model	Assumptions	Log Bayes factor
Baseline		0
'Standard' export demand	$\omega_c^x = 0.75$	-5
Export demand related only to for. inv.	$\omega_c^x = 0$	10
No shock corr.	$c_{i,j} = 0 \ (9 \text{ par})$	-23
No shock corr., no common shocks	$c_{i,j} = 0$ (9 par), no common shocks	-66
Shock corr. priors centered at zero	$c_{i,j}$ prior $N(0,1)$ (9 par)	-15
No time-varying neutral rate	$ ho_{z^{R,*}} =  heta_{z^{R,*}} = \sigma_{z^{R,*}} = r_{\chi} = r_{\chi} = 0$	-71

Table 13: Model comparison: the export demand function and shock dependencies

#### Export demand

It was noted above that the 90% posterior probability interval for the weight on foreign consumption in the export demand equation (2.39),  $\omega_c^x$ , does not contain the value  $\frac{0.59}{0.59+0.20} = 0.75$ , a value which corresponds to a 'standard' export demand function where exports are related to foreign GDP. Therefore the 'standard' export demand function is rejected in favour of the more flexible specification. We verify this result by considering a model specification where the weight on foreign consumption in the export demand function is calibrated according to the consumption share in private absorption,  $\omega_c^x = 0.75$ , instead of being estimated using a B(0.5, 0.2) prior (as in the baseline model). The marginal likelihood comparison, again, suggests that the baseline specification is preferred; see Table 13.

Since the baseline model posterior mode estimate of the weight on foreign consumption in export demand,  $\omega_c^x$ , is estimated low we also consider a specification where export demand is related solely to foreign investment demand. The consumption weight is calibrated as  $\omega_c^x = 0$ , instead of being estimated using a B(0.5, 0.2) prior. This leads to a further improvement in the log marginal likelihood compared to the baseline; see Table 13.

#### Shock correlations

Next, we consider alternative model specifications where the priors on the parameters governing the domestic-foreign shock dependencies are altered. In the baseline specification we estimate nine shock correlations,  $c_{i,j}$ , which are assigned B(0.5, 0.2) priors; see Table 10. We first consider an alternative specification where the shock correlation parameters are instead assigned a truncated N(0, 1) prior density, implying that the prior is centered on zero shock correlations. Estimating the model with the alternative prior we find that the estimates of the other parameters are largely unchanged when compared to those obtained with the baseline beta prior specification for the shock correlations (the parameter estimates are not reported here). Most of the shock correlations are, naturally, estimated somewhat closer to zero but most of them are still significantly different from zero, i.e. the 90 percent posterior probability interval does not contain the value zero. The marginal likelihood is lower than in the baseline specification but judging from the similarity of parameter estimates it appears that a comparison of the marginal likelihoods is not relevant in this case, i.e. the marginal likelihoods appear to be influenced by the different priors.

A model specification where the nine shock correlations are instead calibrated to zero,  $c_{i,j} = 0$ , rather than being estimated yields a substantially lower marginal likelihood than for the baseline; see Table 13. Next, it is further assumed that the foreign and domestic technology and real interest rate trend shocks are modelled as independent processes, instead of as being common shocks to the foreign and domestic economies. In this alternative specification the nine shock correlations are again calibrated to zero and there are no common shocks, i.e. the restrictions  $\hat{\mu}_{z,t} = \hat{\mu}_{z,t}^*$  and  $\hat{z}_t^R = \hat{z}_t^{R,*}$ are relaxed and  $\hat{\mu}_{z,t}$  and  $\hat{z}_t^R$  are instead assumed to follow independent AR(1) processes, where the priors of the parameters governing the domestic shock processes,  $\hat{\mu}_{z,t}$  and  $\hat{z}_t^R$ , are identical to those for the corresponding foreign shocks. The Bayes factor of this specification relative to the baseline suggests that it is strongly rejected by the data; see Table 13. This lends support to our choice to model the technology and real interest rate trend shocks as common shocks to the foreign and domestic economies.

#### The neutral rate

Finally, a specification without a time-varying real interest rate is considered. We calibrate  $\rho_{z^{R,*}} = \theta_{z^{R,*}} = r_{\chi} = r_{\chi} = r_{\chi} = 0$ , which implies that the foreign and domestic nominal and real interest rate trends are zero, i.e.  $\hat{R}_t^t = \hat{R}_t^{t,*} = 0$  and  $\hat{\bar{R}}_t^t = \hat{\bar{R}}_t^{t,*} = 0$ . The marginal likelihood of this specification is much lower than the baseline one; see Table 13. This illustrates that the real interest rate trend in the model is important in capturing the downward trends in the domestic and foreign policy rates observed in the data.

#### 3.8.2 Inflation trends

In the baseline specification of the model, the foreign and domestic inflation trends are assumed to be independent. The modelling of these trends is important both for the interpretation of inflation developments and for the inflation forecasts. Focusing on Sweden, a practical motivation for including the inflation trend shock is that there appear to be low frequency trends and/or persistent deviations of inflation from target, which are not easily accounted for by the other shocks in the model. For example, in Ramses II, a large part of the persistently low Swedish inflation in the latter part of the sample is attributed to non-persistent but recurring negative markup shocks, with the interpretation that low inflation is associated with low profit margins of firms. But this explanation of low inflation appears unsatisfactory given the rather persistent deviations of inflation from target. Since markup shocks typically have rather non-persistent effects on inflation, it also implies that the inflation forecasts revert back to the inflation target rather quickly.

Empirical research has suggested that national inflation rates have a substantial global component, i.e. variations in (some measure of) global inflation are a large contributor to variations in national inflation rates; see e.g. Ciccarelli and Mojon (2010). Analysis along the lines of these authors suggests that the modestly positive correlation between foreign (KIX20) and Swedish inflation is due to reasonably strong relationships between the respective high- and low-frequency components of the inflation series, while the relationship between foreign and Swedish inflation at the business cycle frequency is rather weak. The high-frequency component of inflation mainly captures energy price movements, while the comovement of the low-frequency components could be due to e.g. global productivity developments or similarities in the conduct of monetary policy. However, while the low frequency components display some degree of comovement, it is also the case that average Swedish inflation has been significantly lower than average foreign inflation in our sample; see Table 2.

In the model development phase, these empirical observations have led us to consider alternative specifications of the inflation trends, where the alternatives to the baseline model specification are no trends (which could perhaps be considered the 'standard' case), correlated inflation trend shocks or a common inflation trend. In Table 14, the marginal likelihoods of a number of model specifications, which differ in the modelling of the inflation trends, are compared. In the column 'firms' it is indicated whether firms that cannot re-optimize their prices index to the inflation target (the inflation trend shock is not active,  $\bar{\pi}_t^c = 0$ , 'no') or the time-varying inflation trend (the shock  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$  is active, 'yes'). In the column 'policy rule' we indicate whether  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$  features in the monetary policy rule ('yes') or not ('no').<sup>124</sup>

Three main results emerge from this comparison. First, there is strong support for the inclusion of foreign and/or domestic inflation trends in the model. The increase in the marginal likelihood when inflation trends are added to the model should imply that the ability to forecast inflation is, at least somewhat, improved. Second, however, there is no specification of the inflation trends which is very strongly preferred to the other specifications. Third, while our results suggests that the indexation rule of firms should feature a time-varying inflation trend,  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$ , there is no strong evidence on whether to include  $\bar{\pi}_t^c$  in the monetary policy rule or not.

In Table 8, the parameter estimates obtained in the cases of independent foreign and domestic inflation trends (baseline) and a common inflation trend are contrasted. Assuming independent trends, the estimate of the foreign inflation trend, i.e. the shock process, essentially implies that the shock is not important in the foreign economy part of the model. When it is instead assumed that the inflation trend is common to the foreign and Swedish economies, the estimate of its volatility is an order of magnitude larger. Assuming a common trend and using both foreign and Swedish inflation series to identify the trend, the estimated trend component in the latter part of the sample is low and substantially below the foreign and domestic inflation targets. This common inflation trend component estimate could be interpreted as being a 'compromise' between foreign and Swedish low frequency inflation developments. In order not to let Swedish data have a non-proportional influence on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup>In the latter case the policy rule is  $\hat{R}_t = \rho_R \hat{R}_{t-1} + (1 - \rho_R) \left[ r_\pi \hat{\pi}_{t-1}^{c,a} + r_{RU} \hat{U}_{t-1} \right] + r_{\Delta \pi} \Delta \hat{\pi}_t^c + r_{\Delta RU} \Delta \hat{U}_t + \hat{\varepsilon}_{R,t}.$ 

Model	Firms	Policy rule	Log Bayes factor
No inflation trends	No	No	0 (benchmark)
Independent inflation trends (baseline)	Yes	Yes	16
Independent inflation trends	Yes	No	15
Common inflation trend	Yes	Yes	17
Common inflation trend	Yes	No	15
Common inflation trend, calibrated	Yes	Yes	12
Correlated inflation trends, JP	Yes	Yes	21
Correlated inflation trends, JP	Yes	No	22

Table 14: Model comparison: inflation trends

estimated foreign/global inflation trend, we have therefore opted for the assumption of independent inflation trends in the baseline specification of the model. The drawback associated with this choice is that the influence of foreign/global low frequency inflation developments on Swedish inflation are potentially underestimated.

We also consider a specification where the domestic and foreign inflation trends are correlated, using the setup of Justiniano and Preston (2010). While this specification obtains the largest marginal likelihood among the specifications the posterior mode estimate of the foreign Calvo parameter increases from  $\xi^* = 0.92$  in the baseline specification (with independent inflation trends) to  $\xi^* = 0.96$ in the correlated shocks specification, which could be viewed as implausibly high.

In summary, the data supports the inclusion of an inflation trend in the domestic part of the model. Estimating the foreign model separately, or estimating a separate independent inflation trend for the foreign economy in the full model, suggests that the inflation trend is largely unimportant in the foreign economy. This is further verified by the variance decompositions reported in the Appendix. We have therefore decided to incorporate independent foreign and domestic inflation trends in the model. The estimation results then suggest that it is only the domestic shock that plays a meaningful role.

#### 3.8.3 Calvo parameters

The slopes of the Phillips curves in the model are important for the propagation of shocks, e.g. the monetary policy shock, and the output-inflation trade-off faced by policy-makers. An important result in our estimations is the rather high estimates of Calvo parameters, and consequently low estimates of Phillips curves' slope coefficients. The estimated Calvo parameters are also higher than in the Riksbank's previous DSGE models, Ramses I and Ramses II. This mainly concerns the following five 'key' Calvo parameters:  $\xi^*$ ,  $\xi^*_w$ ,  $\xi_d$ ,  $\xi_{m,c}$  and  $\xi_w$ . A similar result is reported for Norges Bank's model NEMO where the parameters related to the costs involved in changing prices are higher when the model is estimated including post-financial crisis data; see Motzfeldt Kravik and Mimir (2019).

Here, we therefore assess the sensitivity of the Calvo parameter posterior mode estimates and the model fit, as measured by the marginal likelihood, to different priors for these parameters. In the spirit of Del Negro and Schorfheide (2008) we estimate the model using three different priors for the Calvo parameters: a low-rigidities prior, Beta(0.45,0.075), a high-rigidities prior, Beta(0.75,0.075) and a medium-rigidities prior, Beta(0.6,0.075).<sup>125</sup> There are eight Phillips curves, and hence eight Calvo parameters, in the model and to simplify the analysis we assume that they all share the same prior density. Note that the high-rigidities prior is the one used in the baseline specification of the model.

 $<sup>^{125}</sup>$ The low-, medium- and high-rigidities priors are centered at the same values as in Del Negro and Schorfheide (2008) but the standard deviations are lower. We have chosen tighter priors in order to obtain meaningful differences between the posterior estimates in the three cases.

Mode	<u>el</u>	High rigidities (Baseline)	Medium rigidities	Low rigidities
Prior	on Calvo	Beta(0.75, 0.075)	Beta(0.6, 0.075)	Beta(0.45, 0.075)
Paran	neter			
$\xi^*$	Calvo, for. price	0.93	0.91	0.86
$\xi_w^*$	Calvo, for. wage	0.85	0.83	0.80
$\kappa^*$	Index., for. price	0.57	0.60	0.67
$\xi_d$	Calvo, dom. price	0.94	0.93	0.86
$\xi_{m,c}$	Calvo, imp. cons.	0.92	0.91	0.86
$\xi_{m,i}$	Calvo, imp. inv.	0.79	0.75	0.69
$\xi_{m,x}$	Calvo, imp. exp.	0.80	0.75	0.70
$\xi_x$	Calvo, exp.	0.79	0.72	0.67
$\xi_w$	Calvo, dom. wage	0.86	0.83	0.81
$\kappa_d$	Index., dom. price	0.33	0.34	0.87
Log B	layes factor	0	-57	-228
Max I	posterior diff.	0	-56	-169

Table 15: Model comparison: Calvo parameters with low, medium and high priors on nominal rigidities

The posterior mode estimates of the Calvo and indexation parameters, and the (Laplace approximation of the) log marginal likelihood difference from the high-rigidities benchmark when estimating the model using the three different priors are reported in Table 15. The results of these experiments can be summarised as follows. First, centering the Calvo parameter priors on lower values yield lower posterior mode estimates of these parameters, and consequently larger estimates of the Phillips curve slopes. It is also noted that the slope of the hybrid Phillips curves are positively related to the coefficients on past inflation. Second, however, even with lower-rigidities priors the posterior mode estimates are large, in the sense that they are far out in the right tail of the prior distribution. Thus, the data speaks clearly in favour of a high degree of price and wage stickiness. Third, the marginal likelihood comparison indicates that the baseline high-rigidities alternative is strongly favoured to the other two alternatives.

# 4 Model properties

A main objective in developing the third generation DSGE model at the Riksbank has been to better capture the importance of foreign/global economic developments for the evolution of the Swedish economy. In this section we zoom in on some key aspects of the model. In Section 4.1, we study the influence of foreign developments on Sweden in the model. In Section 4.2, we discuss our modelling of inflation and the implications it has for the interpretations of previous inflation developments. Finally, in Section 4.3, we shed some light on the monetary policy mechanisms in our model.

## 4.1 The influence of foreign developments on Sweden

A central empirical regularity in Swedish macroeconomic data is the strong dependence on global economic developments (see Section 3.2.2). In this section, the model's ability to reproduce the observed comovement in the foreign and Swedish business cycles is investigated further. In Section 3.7, we studied the contemporaneous correlations between foreign and Swedish variables in the model and in the data. While these correlations generally have the right signs and are quantitatively meaningful in the model, they are not as strong as in the data. The analysis in this section focuses on a small set

	Bay	Bayesian				Modified Bayesian				
Forecast horizon	1	4	8	20	$\infty$	1	4	8	20	$\infty$
Variable										
GDP growth	9	37	34	34	34	17	52	49	50	50
<b>CPIF</b> inflation	12	19	22	21	20	16	26	25	24	24
Repo rate	6	27	40	57	82	11	38	51	64	78

Table 16: Foreign shocks forecast error variance share, baseline DSGE model

of key variables — Swedish GDP per capita growth, headline inflation and the repo rate — and the statistics considered are the foreign variance shares in Swedish variables and historical decompositions.

#### 4.1.1 The share of the variation in Swedish variables attributed to foreign shocks

The forecast error variance decomposition (FEVD) is a device commonly used in multivariate studies to assess how important the various innovations in the model are in driving different variables. When the forecast of a variable, say GDP growth, deviates from the outcome, there is a forecast error and, if this error can be attributed to a particular innovation, it is reasonable to conclude that this innovation is important in driving the variable.

The innovations in the model are divided into two groups containing the foreign and domestic innovations, respectively. Following Justiniano and Preston (2010), the main statistic of interest here is the fraction of the forecast error variance in the Swedish data series attributed to foreign shocks, the 'foreign variance share' for short. The foreign variance shares in Swedish GDP growth, inflation and the repo rate in the baseline model, and at four different forecast horizons, are reported in Table 16. The overall impression is, first, that the foreign variance shares are quite substantial and, second, that the foreign variance shares are larger at longer horizons. With the modified estimation approach, which attaches a larger weight to the strong correlations between foreign and Swedish variables in the data, the foreign variance shares become larger, in particular for GDP growth. Again, it appears that the main gains of the modified Bayesian approach is that it brings the properties of Swedish GDP growth closer in line with the data.

Next, the foreign variance shares in two specifications of the DSGE model, the Riksbank's previous DSGE model Ramses II, and a standard open economy Bayesian vector autoregressive (BVAR) model are compared.<sup>126</sup> The foreign variance shares for the Swedish variables in these models, at forecast horizon h = 8 quarters, are provided in Table 17. In addition to the baseline DSGE model, estimated using the Bayesian and modified Bayesian approaches, we consider a version of the model which does not allow for common or correlated shocks.<sup>127</sup> Contrasting the foreign variance shares in the DSGE model with and without common and/or correlated shocks provides an assessment of how important this feature is for obtaining realistic foreign spillovers in data. Contrasting the baseline DSGE model with the VAR model provides a coarse assessment of how well the DSGE model captures foreign spillovers. We also include the foreign variance shares in the Riksbank's previous model, Ramses II, for comparison.<sup>128</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup>The BVAR model contains seven variables: Swedish GDP growth, CPIF inflation, real exchange rate growth and repo rate, and foreign (KIX20-weighted) GDP growth, CPI inflation and policy rate. The foreign variables are assumed to be exogenous with respect to the domestic variables, i.e. Swedish shocks do not influence foreign variables.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup>The Bayes factor of this model relative to the baseline model was reported in Section 3.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup>In Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011), two alternative numbers for the foreign variance shares are reported for Ramses II. The first number is the variance share of the five foreign shocks in the model, and the second (higher number) is the combined variance share of the 5 foreign shocks as well as the markup shocks on imports and exports (an additional 4 shocks). We here report the first number as it is the one most closely comparable to the reported numbers for our model.

Variable	GDP growth	CPIF inf	Repo rate
Model			
DSGE, baseline, Bayesian	34	22	40
DSGE, baseline, modified Bayesian	49	25	51
DSGE without shock dependencies	3	5	3
Ramses II	8	5	9
BVAR	46	29	75

Table 17: Foreign shocks forecast error variance share at horizon two years: comparison of models

First, it is clear that a 'standard' specification of the DSGE model, without common or correlated shocks, cannot account for the influence of foreign shocks. The foreign variance shares for all three variables at the two year horizon are below 5%. This result is also in line with, while not as extreme as, the results reported by Justiniano and Preston (2010) for a standard open economy DSGE model estimated on US and Canadian data. It is also corroborated by the rather small (below 10%) foreign variance shares reported by Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011) for Ramses II. Second, the baseline model, which allows for common and correlated shocks, does a much better job in accounting for the importance of foreign shocks. The foreign variance shares are also reasonably well in line with the corresponding BVAR model shares, in particular when the DSGE model is estimated using the modified Bayesian approach.

Two shocks account for the bulk of the influence of foreign/global shocks on Swedish GDP (and its components) and labour market variables: the global permanent technology shock and the shock to the marginal efficiency of investment. The former shock is a supply shock, whereas the latter shock could be characterised as a demand shock with very limited effects on inflation. Detailed variance decompositions, i.e. the variance shares of all individual shocks in the model, and the impulse responses to these two shocks are provided in the Appendix. Modified Bayesian estimation generally increases the degree of real and nominal rigidities and attributes a larger share of the variation in Swedish real variables to the foreign investment shock. A positive shock to foreign investment increases the demand for Swedish exports and thereby increases GDP. Since we have allowed for correlations between i) the investment and consumer preference shocks in the foreign economy and ii) the consumer preference shocks in the two economies, it also affects the Swedish economy through a consumer confidence channel. In particular, one may note that the foreign investment shock induces a positive correlation between investment and consumption in both economies, which means that it can replicate the positive data correlations between these variables.

The foreign variance share in Swedish CPIF inflation is mainly accounted for by the global permanent technology shock and the energy price shock. The latter shock affects the foreign and domestic economies as a supply shock, i.e. a positive shock increases inflation and reduces real activity. While the DSGE model foreign variance share is largely in line with the BVAR share, we stress that the DSGE model share is sensitive to the assumption we have made on the inflation trend. If the domestic inflation trend is allowed to depend on the corresponding foreign trend, the foreign variance share becomes larger.

The foreign variance share in the repo rate is mainly attributed to the global real interest rate trend shock and the foreign investment shock, and to a smaller extent also to the foreign risk premium shock. The real interest rate trend shock affects the foreign and domestic policy rates but has no effects on the other variables in the economies, whereas the risk premium shock is a demand shock. While the foreign variance share in the repo rate is lower than in the BVAR model at the two-year forecast horizon, the results for longer horizons suggest that the model in fact does a good job in accounting for the influence of foreign shocks on the repo rate; see Table 16. Figure 4: Historical decomposition of Swedish GDP per capita into contributions from foreign and domestic shocks. Annual percentage change.



#### 4.1.2 Historical decomposition of Swedish GDP growth

Forecast error variance decompositions summarise how important various shocks are 'on average' in the sample. Historical decompositions of variables into contributions from innovations/shocks complement this picture by showing how important different shocks have been during particular episodes in the sample. In Figure 4, Swedish GDP per capita growth is decomposed into contributions from foreign and domestic shocks, displayed as blue and red bars, respectively. The figure illustrates that foreign developments have generally been important for Swedish real economic developments, which is also in line with the variance decompositions reported above. The large drop in GDP growth in the financial crisis 2008–2009 and the weak growth associated with the euro crisis around 2012 are both largely explained by foreign/global factors, which is arguably in line with most people's prior views.<sup>129</sup> On the other hand, the strong developments in 2015–2016 are largely attributed to domestic factors. Again, this is broadly in line with the common view, as e.g. Swedish housing investment was particularly strong during this period, driven by a strong domestic demand for housing.

In summary, the baseline model captures the spillovers from the foreign economy to the Swedish economy in a better way than standard open DSGE economy models, and in particular the Riksbank's previous model Ramses II. In separate work, we also document that the ability to forecast most domestic variables, and in particular real variables, conditional on forecasts of foreign variables is substantially improved in our model when compared to the Riksbank's previous DSGE models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup>While we do not show the historical decomposition of GDP growth for the model version without common or correlated shocks, or for Ramses II, it is clear from the variance decompositions reported earlier that in those models domestic shocks will be dominant at all times, including the financial and euro crisis episodes.

Finally, central bank staff are used to working 'creatively' with models to bridge gaps between model interpretations of economic developments and interpretations based on alternative approaches. For example, during the financial crisis, Swedish exports declined dramatically and a large part of the 'literal explanation' using a standard open-economy model was that this was due to large positive export markup shocks — sharp export price increases caused the sharp decline in export quantities. While these shocks could perhaps more loosely (and based on information external to the model) be interpreted as being due to 'lower foreign demand' it is arguably preferable to have a model with a more direct interpretation. In our baseline model, the dominant explanation is instead that a negative shock mainly affecting foreign investment — a type of negative foreign demand shock — decreased the demand for Swedish exports. Another example of the need for indirect interpretations using Ramses II are the strong correlations between the smoothed estimates of various import markup shocks and the oil price (a non-modelled variable in Ramses II). Movements in these markups can therefore often be interpreted as movements in the oil price, while this is not directly apparent from e.g. a historical decomposition of headline inflation. In the present model, energy prices are instead explicitly modelled, allowing for a more direct interpretation, as will be furthered discussed in the following section.

## 4.2 Inflation

The modelling of inflation in the present model is more detailed than in the previous Riksbank DSGE models due to the introduction of energy components in both foreign and domestic consumption. The Swedish energy component is further decomposed into domestic and imported components. In this section, we first discuss the modelling and measurement of inflation through the equations in the model that relate the various inflation rates. We then consider a historical decomposition of inflation and, in particular, the way the model attributes the low inflation in Sweden in 2012–2017 to various factors.

#### 4.2.1 Decomposing headline inflation

A subset of the inflation variables in the model are observed and the remaining ones are 'implicitly observed' or 'indirectly identified' through the identities that link the inflation variables in the model. For example, CPIF inflation (headline inflation),  $\hat{\pi}_t^c$ , is decomposed into CPIF excluding energy inflation (core inflation),  $\hat{\pi}_t^{cxe}$ , and energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce}$ ; see equation (2.23). Headline and core inflation in the model have direct observable counterparts ( $\pi_t^{c,obs}$  and  $\pi_t^{cxe,obs}$ ), and energy inflation can therefore be solved for as

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{ce} = \frac{1}{\tilde{\omega}_e} \left( \hat{\pi}_t^c - \left( 1 - \tilde{\omega}_e \right) \hat{\pi}_t^{cxe} \right), \tag{4.1}$$

which means that energy inflation is implicitly observed. It is, however, important to note that the model measure of energy inflation may deviate from the change in the CPI energy component in data, since the weight on energy in the CPI basket, given by the parameter  $\tilde{\omega}_e$ , is a constant in the model and the actual energy share in the CPI is varying over time. The model measure of energy inflation could therefore be viewed as an approximation of the true energy price inflation since the model does not capture the time variation in the energy share. Foreign energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*}$ , is similarly implicitly identified since foreign headline,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{c,*}$ , and core,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{cxe,*}$ , inflation are observed variables ( $\pi_t^{f,c,obs}$  and  $\pi_t^{f,cxe,obs}$ ).

Core inflation, in turn, is decomposed into domestic inflation (excluding energy),  $\hat{\pi}_t^d$ , and import price inflation (excluding imported energy inflation),  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,c}$ ; see equation (2.24). Finally, energy inflation is decomposed into domestic,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce}$ , and import price,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce}$ , components; see equation (2.25). Import price inflation (excluding imported energy) is an observed variable ( $\pi_t^{m,cxe,obs}$ ), which implies that domestic inflation (excluding energy) is implicitly observed.

Swedish imported energy inflation is related to foreign energy inflation through the Phillips curve in equation (2.11) (for j = ce), and since the change in the nominal exchange rate is observed, it follows that Swedish imported energy inflation (in domestic currency) is also implicitly observed. Since nominal rigidities are virtually absent in the imported energy sector, i.e. the Calvo parameter  $\xi_{m,ce}$  is very low, imported energy inflation is essentially determined by current marginal cost, such that

$$\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce} \approx \hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*} + s_t, \tag{4.2}$$

where  $s_t$  is the change in the nominal exchange rate.<sup>130</sup> The pass-through from the exchange rate to headline inflation through the imported energy channel equals  $\tilde{\omega}_{em}\tilde{\omega}_e = 0.0375$ , i.e. a 1 percent increase in the exchange rate increases headline inflation by roughly 0.04 percentage points through this direct channel. Finally, since  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce}$  and  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce}$  are implicitly observed, domestic energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce}$ , is also identified through equation (2.25).

The smoothed estimates of foreign energy inflation (in foreign currency),  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*}$ , and the change in the nominal exchange rate,  $s_t$ , are negatively correlated.<sup>131</sup> This reflects the movements typically observed in the data, that in good times global energy price inflation tends to be high and the krona tends to appreciate.<sup>132</sup> A limitation of our approach is that the energy prices are exogenous, i.e. they cannot respond endogenously to changes in global demand, and therefore have the character of supply shocks. In any case, the typical pattern is therefore that global energy price movements are somewhat dampened by krona movements working in the opposite direction. The counteracting exchange rate movements imply that the positive correlation between imported energy inflation (in domestic currency),  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce}$ , and foreign energy inflation (in foreign currency),  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*}$ , is lower than 1, but quite large nevertheless.

The model measure of domestic energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce}$ , turns out to be positively correlated with foreign energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*}$ , but not correlated with imported energy inflation,  $\hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce}$ , as  $corr(\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce}, \hat{\pi}_t^{m,ce}) \approx 0$ . In the estimation, we allow for a correlation between the foreign and domestic shocks to the relative price of energy,  $\hat{p}_t^{ce,*}$  and  $\hat{p}_t^{d,ce}$ , and the shock correlation,  $c_{p^{d,ce},p^{ce,*}}$ , is estimated to be positive and well in line with the correlation between the smoothed series  $corr(\hat{\pi}_t^{d,ce}, \hat{\pi}_t^{ce,*})$ . The estimated shock correlation thus captures a positive comovement between the change in domestic energy prices (in domestic currency), i.e. domestic electricity prices, and the change in foreign energy prices (in foreign currency), which is dominated by changes in the oil price.

In summary, all the components of foreign and Swedish consumer price inflation are either observed directly or implicitly observed. This provides a more detailed account of inflation developments and opens up for a better understanding of the drivers of inflation.

### 4.2.2 Historical decomposition of CPIF inflation

Swedish inflation was low in the years 2012–2016 but has increased since then following a range of expansionary monetary policy measures, including purchases of government bonds. Interpretations of the low inflation in this period has been discussed in several articles; see Andersson, Corbo, and Löf (2015) for an example. A historical decomposition of annual CPIF inflation using the baseline model is provided in Figure 5. We choose to focus on the shocks that are the most important in explaining the evolution of inflation according to the model. These are the shocks to energy prices, the exchange rate, and trend inflation.<sup>133</sup>

The contribution of global energy price movements to CPIF inflation, the red bars in the figure, show a pattern similar to the broad oil price movements in the sample period. The oil price increased

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup>The markup shock in the energy import sector is inactive since it is not possible to identify the shock. Note also that the Calvo parameter is calibrated to  $\xi_{m,ce} = 0.1$  based on preliminary estimation results.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup>We refer to the smoothed estimates of model variables computed for the posterior mode of the parameters.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup>Alternatively, when the oil price increases, the dollar tends to depreciate against other currencies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup>We do not show contributions from all of the individual shocks in the model, since they are too many to be clearly visible in one single figure. Instead, we select a small number of shocks which are dominant in explaining the evolution in inflation over our sample, and group the remaining shocks into one single category. The decomposition shows the extent to which each shock (or group of shocks) has caused inflation to deviate from its steady state at 2 percent.



Figure 5: Historical decomposition of CPIF inflation 1996Q1–2019Q4. Annual percentage change.

before the outbreak of the financial crisis in 2008, only to fall sharply in the years immediately after. The oil price subsequently recovered and stayed above 100 USD/barrel between 2010 and 2013. While CPIF inflation started to increase in 2014, the sharp decline in the oil price, largely driven by a global excess supply of oil, provided a headwind for headline inflation and delayed the return to target. Global energy price fluctuations affect both foreign and Swedish headline inflation and are a key driver of the correlation between the two series; see Figure 3.

The contribution from Swedish energy prices, shown by the yellow bars in the figure, developed in a similar way to the contribution from global energy prices during and immediately after the financial crisis. But in 2011, Swedish electricity prices fell and the contribution of domestic energy price movements to inflation remained negative for several years. Their fall roughly coincided with the beginning of the low inflation period in Sweden, during which total energy price contributions (red and yellow) were consistently negative.

The contributions of energy price movements to the fluctuations in foreign and Swedish headline inflation have been large in the sample period. In a model without energy consumption these contributions are instead captured by markup shocks; see e.g. the decomposition of inflation using Ramses II in Andersson, Corbo, and Löf (2015).

Another important contributor to the fall and rise in Swedish inflation in the years after the financial crisis has been the exchange rate. Contributions from exchange rate shocks, i.e. shocks to the country risk premium, are shown by the light blue bars in the figure. The Swedish krona appreciated in 2010–2011, and in the years 2011–2014 it was relatively strong. A relatively low country risk premium implied a strong exchange rate which contributed negatively to inflation. The weakening trend of the krona from 2014 and onwards is also visible in the figure, as the contributions from the exchange rate become positive towards the end of the sample. Note that the figure only shows the contributions

from exogenous shocks, and not the aggregate effect that movements in the exchange rate — or any other variable for that matter — have on inflation.<sup>134</sup>

Movements in energy prices and the exchange rate appear important in explaining the fluctuations in inflation, but they cannot explain the low level of inflation on average, i.e. that the average inflation rate has been below the inflation target of 2%. The largest contribution to inflation, according to the model, is instead provided by inflation trend shocks (dark blue bars). A key question then becomes how to interpret the persistently large contributions from these shocks. This is not straightforward but we consider three possible explanations. First, these shocks could reflect that monetary policy has been too contractionary on average. However, the average longer-run inflation expectations from surveys do not indicate a de-anchoring of expectations. Second, they could reflect structural changes such as digitalization or increased competition from low-cost producing emerging economies. The effects of these changes are difficult to fully grasp, but we note at least that the average inflation of imported consumption goods (excluding energy) has been negative in the sample period. And, third, they could reflect the effects of persistently weak demand not captured by the channels in the model.

All other drivers of inflation deviations have been grouped together and appear as green bars in the figure. These include global and domestic supply and demand factors, out of which supply factors turn out to be more important in explaining inflation than demand factors. Global supply, or technology, has predominantly contributed positively to inflation since the financial crisis. Domestic supply factors, mainly in form of markups, have on the other hand had a small negative contribution through much of the recent decade, including the low inflation period. Finally, while monetary policy is clearly of importance for the interpretations of economic developments through its systematic component, exogenous monetary policy shocks drive a rather limited share of the variation in inflation and other variables.

We summarise the above discussion by noting that inflation modelling is challenging and most models fail to provide a thorough understanding of the drivers and determinants behind aggregate price developments. We note that our more detailed modelling of inflation has improved our understanding of *headline* inflation. However, several challenges, related to our understanding of *core* inflation, still remain.<sup>135</sup> There is a weak relationship between inflation and real economic developments at the business cycle frequency. This is illustrated by the very flat Phillips curves — in other words, inflation reacts little to fluctuations in marginal costs and resource utilization. This is perhaps not unexpected, given the weak relationships between real and nominal variables found in Swedish data discussed in Section 3.2.2. A real-nominal disconnect at the business cycle frequency may not be the sole explanation, however. The relatively large contribution of the exogenous inflation trend movements needed to explain Swedish inflation could be a signal of the presence of underlying trends or structural changes which our models fail to capture. While we have tried to deal with some of these trends, through the inclusion of excess trends in the observation equations for foreign wages and the inflation trend shock, understanding the reasons behind them — and thus the adequate way of modelling them — remains a challenge.

#### 4.3 Monetary policy

Real interest rates have been trending down in many countries, including Sweden, in the past 30 years. By the end of the 2010s, policy rates in many countries had reached historically low levels,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup>In the case of the exchange rate, however, a large share of the movements are driven by the country risk premium shock. This reflects the well-established fact that exchange rate movements in the short to medium term are not explained particularly well by the interest rate parity condition; see e.g. Engel (2014) for an overview of the findings related to the empirical plausibility of the UIP condition. Variance decompositions at the 8-quarter horizon show that nearly 70 percent of exchange rate movements in our model are accounted for by the risk premium shock. That the shock is a dominant driver of the exchange rate is a standard finding in DSGE models. Itskhoki and Mukhin (2017) provide a lengthy discussion about potential fundamental interpretations of this shock.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup>These are not specific to our model, but our more detailed modeling may contribute to disentangling the potential reasons behind the difficulties of adequately describing inflation developments.

close to zero. To account for the downward trends in policy rates the modelling of foreign and Swedish monetary policy has been modified in comparison with the previous model, Ramses II, through the incorporation of a common global real interest rate trend, or neutral rate; see Section 2. The objective of this extension is, first, to better capture the trend in foreign and Swedish policy rates and, second and related, to improve domestic and foreign policy interest rate forecasts.

The introduction of the globally determined real interest rate trend in the model implies that the share of the variation in the repo rate that is attributed to global/foreign developments increases significantly in comparison with a model without this feature. In Table 16, we show that the foreign shocks' forecast error variance share of the repo rate is around 80% in the very long run, while it is quite close to zero in a model without the common real interest rate trend. The data sample correlation between the repo rate and the foreign, i.e. KIX20-weighted, policy rate equals 0.92 and the posterior median model sample correlation equals 0.67; see Table 12. While the downward trends in Swedish and foreign rates presumably 'exaggerate' the relationship between the interest rates in the data it is arguably not a case of a spurious correlation. The large foreign variance share in the repo rate, and the model correlation between the Swedish and foreign policy rates indicate that the strong connection between the repo rate and foreign policy rates in the data is largely reflected in the model.

#### 4.3.1 Repo rate forecasts

A key advantage of our modelling of monetary policy with a real interest rate trend is that the accuracy of both the foreign and domestic policy rate forecasts from the model improve quite substantially. In Figure 6, three-year-ahead pseudo real-time out-of-sample repo rate (i.e. Swedish policy rate) forecasts from the baseline model and a version of the model without the real interest rate trend are contrasted.<sup>136</sup> Starting in 2000Q1, two repo rate forecasts per year are displayed in the figure. The steady-state level of the report in both model specifications is 3.0%. The baseline model produces reporte forecasts with smaller forecast errors, in particular in the later part of the sample where the repo rate is historically low. For example, while the baseline three-year-ahead forecasts of the repo rate after 2014 are around or below 1 percent, the 'no trend' model forecasts are instead around or above 2 percent. The time-varying real interest rate trend is estimated to be very persistent, where the persistence mainly derives from the persistence of the trend shock  $z_t^R$ , which is estimated to be a 'near unit root'.<sup>137</sup> Therefore, the persistence of the policy rates is better captured and the forecasts are generally more conservative. The policy rate forecast converges towards the forecast of its trend, which is changing slowly, and the report the is therefore typically predicted to change relatively little in the forecast period. In the model without the trend, the repo rate forecasts instead converge more quickly towards the assumed — and in this case constant — steady state of 3%, as the forecasts for the unemployment rate and inflation (i.e. the arguments in the policy rule) approach their respective steady-state levels.

In summary, we view the incorporation of the time-varying real interest rate into the model as a pragmatic way of bridging the gap between the actual low policy rates observed in the past decade and the levels which would be implied by standard, constant-intercept, policy rules. While the model does not provide a full *explanation* of why interest rates are low, this new feature helps us to obtain more accurate and more realistic policy rate forecasts.

 $<sup>^{136}</sup>$ The forecasts are 'pseudo real-time' for two reasons. First, we use only one vintage of data — the data available in April 2019. Second, the model estimated on the full sample, 1995Q2–2018Q4, is used to generate all recursive forecasts, i.e. the model is not re-estimated for each forecast. A more extensive forecast evaluation of the model, including also conditional forecasts, is provided in a separate paper.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup>The model's estimates of the foreign and domestic nominal and real interest rate trends and the associated policy rate gaps are provided in the Appendix.



Figure 6: Repo rate forecasts. Baseline model and the model without a time-varying real interest rate trend. Percent.

#### 4.3.2 Effects of a domestic monetary policy shock

Figure 7 shows the effects of a positive (i.e. contractionary) domestic monetary policy shock on key macroeconomic variables.<sup>138</sup> The shock has been scaled to yield an increase in the repo rate of 100 basis points. A one standard deviation policy shock increases the repo rate by roughly 15 basis points. The policy shock affects the economy by reducing aggregate demand and strenghtening the real exchange rate. GDP and employment decrease, and wage inflation falls. At the same time, the exchange rate appreciates and CPIF inflation falls. In comparison with the estimates for Ramses II in Christiano, Trabandt, and Walentin (2011), the quantitative effects on GDP and inflation are quite similar while we obtain larger effects on the exchange rate and employment.<sup>139</sup> It should be noted that monetary policy shocks are much less important in our model as judged by forecast error variance decompositions. For example, the variance share of the policy shock for the repo rate at the two year forecast horizon is 26% in Ramses II while it is a mere 3% in our model. Instead, the shock to the real interest rate trend, which is not present in Ramses II, accounts for 28% of the forecast error variance of the repo rate at the two year horizon in our model. Comparing the peak effects of a policy shock with those in Norges Bank's model NEMO, it appears that the effects are overall quite similar; see Motzfeldt Kravik and Mimir (2019).<sup>140</sup>

# 5 Conclusions

In this paper we have outlined MAJA, a two region DSGE model for Sweden and its main trading partners. The importance of foreign economic developments for the Swedish economy has motivated the modelling of the foreign economy using a fully-fledged DSGE model, and the model used here is based on the closed economy models of Christiano, Eichenbaum, and Evans (2005) and Smets and Wouters (2003). The model of the Swedish economy is similar to the Riksbank's previous DSGE models, Ramses I and Ramses II, documented in Adolfson et al. (2007) and Adolfson et al. (2013),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup>The responses to the monetary policy shock for a larger set of variables are provided in the Appendix.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup>The effects on inflation in our estimation are however smaller than the ones in Adolfson et al. (2013).

 $<sup>^{140}</sup>$ A casual comparison suggests that we have somewhat larger effects on GDP, employment and the exchange rate, while the effects on inflation of a monetary policy shock are very similar.



Figure 7: Posterior mode impulse responses to a monetary policy shock. Repo rate in percentage points; GDP, employment and real exchange rate in percentage deviations; wage and CPIF inflation in annual percentage changes.

respectively. To increase the foreign spillovers in the model, Swedish export demand is allowed to be geared more towards foreign investment. We also equip the model with global shocks, which affect Sweden and its trading partners simultaneously and in similar ways — these are shocks to technology, real interest rates, energy prices, firm and consumer confidence, and financial risk. The foreign spillovers in the resulting empirical model go a long way, while not all the way, in matching the strong relationships between foreign and Swedish macroeconomic variables found in the data. This is manifested in foreign variance shares for Swedish variables of a similar magnitude to those obtained with a block exogenous small-open-economy VAR model, substantial correlations between foreign and domestic variables, and more accurate and reasonable forecasts of domestic variables conditional on foreign developments in the model. In particular, the foreign drivers of Swedish GDP and the repo rate are, we believe, better captured in MAJA in comparison with the Riksbank's previous models.

A DSGE model used for forecasting and policy work needs to be continuously updated and adapted to changing circumstances. One manifestation of this is that we have attempted to take the modelling of trends seriously in MAJA, trying to bridge some apparent gaps between theory and data while being transparent about the assumptions we have made, but more could certainly be done to make the model even more empirically realistic. We conclude the paper by highlighting some areas where we believe that further empirical and theoretical work would be interesting.

While MAJA introduces comovement between Swedish and global inflation mainly through global energy price movements there also appears to be a relationship between the low frequency, or 'trend', components of the inflation series. Understanding these components and their relationship, and hence the factors that have contributed to low inflation in Sweden in the past decade, better should be a priority. In MAJA, this could involve using data on foreign and Swedish longer-term inflation expectations to identify the inflation trends. It would also be interesting to further investigate how the treatment of trends in the foreign and Swedish labour shares (real marginal costs) affect the estimates of the main Phillips curve slope parameters in the model.

The discussion on the model's ability to match the strong correlations among real variables in the data suggests that further improvements in this dimension should center on the modelling of investment. In the model, Swedish export demand is mostly related to foreign investment, and in the data there is a strong relationship between Swedish exports and investment (which is also often used as a guide in forecasting investment). The model-implied correlation between Swedish and foreign investment is, however, weak, and the correlations between exports and both foreign and Swedish GDP are not as large as in the data. This suggests that it could be worthwhile considering exports of capital (or durable) goods in a DSGE model for Sweden in order to better capture these relationships in the data. Work along these lines is ongoing at the Riksbank.

DSGE models necessarily entail a simplified description of monetary policy and, needless to say, cannot capture all the fine nuances of actual policy-making. In MAJA, the repo rate responds rather strongly to variations in the unemployment rate, which probably reflects the rather strong correlation between the two variables in the data. Assessing the empirical and normative properties of a broader set of alternative monetary policy reaction functions could further improve the description of policy and the understanding of how policy is best conducted. These alternatives could involve alternative measures of resource utilization and forward-looking rules.

The Swedish labour force, and also employment, has increased quite substantially in the past decade. This is mainly because of an increase in the population due to immigration, but it can also be attributed to an increase in the labour force participation rate driven by various labour market reforms. Using MAJA to study the relationship between the increase in the labour supply and the weak wage and price inflation in this period could contribute to the discussion on the effects of structural factors on inflation.

Finally, in their seminal work, Justiniano and Preston (2010) showed that DSGE models cannot capture the strong cross-country comovements found in the data — in their example the strong relationships between US and Canadian data. Our results illustrate that DSGE models have difficulties in reproducing strong correlations between macroeconomic variables more generally, i.e. in our model

the ability to fit strong cross-country correlations does not appear to be much worse than the ability to fit strong within-country correlations. DSGE models are equipped with many drivers (shocks), with different implications for the cross-correlations between variables, while the 'clusters' of strong correlations among sets of variables in the data appear to suggest a small set of key drivers. Using a VAR approach, Angeletos, Collard, and Dellas (2019) identify a 'main business cycle shock' on US data — a shock which explains a large fraction of the business cycle variation in GDP, consumption, investment, unemployment, and hours worked. We find strong correlations between these variables both in Sweden and the KIX20-weighted foreign economy, and furthermore strong correlations across borders for these variables. We further note that the responses to their 'main business cycle shock' and a shock to the marginal efficiency of investment in the foreign economy in MAJA share many similarities. In particular, both shocks generate strong positive comovement among the variables just mentioned, and both have small effects on inflation, i.e. they could be characterised as 'non-inflationary demand shocks'. Applying the method of Angeletos, Collard, and Dellas (2019) to data for a small open economy and its trade-weighted foreign economy, e.g. Sweden and the KIX20 aggregate used in MAJA, could be interesting in order to assess the importance of a 'main global business cycle shock' in accounting for the variation in the macroeconomic variables of the small economy.

# References

- ADOLFSON, M., S. LASÉEN, L. CHRISTIANO, M. TRABANDT, AND K. WALENTIN (2013): "Ramses II – Model Description," Sveriges Riksbank Occasional Paper Series, 12.
- ADOLFSON, M., S. LASÉEN, J. LINDÉ, AND M. VILLANI (2005): "Bayesian Estimation of an Open Economy DSGE Model with Incomplete Pass-Through," *Sveriges Riksbank Working Paper*, 179.

— (2007): "Bayesian estimation of an open economy DSGE model with incomplete passthrough," Journal of International Economics, 72(2), 481–511.

— (2008): "Evaluating an estimated new Keynesian small open economy model," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, 32, 2690–2721.

- ALPANDA, S., AND U. AYSUN (2014): "International transmission of financial shocks in an estimated DSGE model," *Journal of International Money and Finance*, 47, 21–55.
- ALTIG, D., L. J. CHRISTIANO, M. EICHENBAUM, AND J. LINDÉ (2011): "Firm-specific capital, nominal rigidities and the business cycle," *Review of Economic Dynamics*, 14(2), 225–247.
- ANDERSON, G., AND G. MOORE (1985): "A linear algebraic procedure for solving linear perfect foresight models," *Economics Letters*, 17(3).
- ANDERSSON, B., V. CORBO, AND M. LÖF (2015): "Why has inflation been so low?," Sveriges Riksbank Economic Review, 3, 5–47.
- ANGELETOS, G.-M., F. COLLARD, AND H. DELLAS (2019): "Business Cycle Anatomy," *Mimeo*, *MIT*.
- APEL, M., R. FRIBERG, AND K. HALLSTEN (2005): "Microfoundations of macroeconomic price adjustment: survey evidence from Swedish firms," *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking*, 37(3), 313–338.
- ARMELIUS, H., M. SOLBERGER, AND E. SPÅNBERG (2018): "Is the Swedish Neutral Interest Rate Affected by International Developments," *Sveriges Riksbank Economic Review*, 1, 22–37.
- ARMINGTON, P. S. (1969): "A Theory of Demand for Products Distinguished by Place of Production," Staff Papers-International Monetary Fund, pp. 159–178.
- BEN CHEIKH, N., AND C. RAULT (2017): "Investigating first-stage exchange rate pass-through: Sectoral and macro evidence from euro area countries," *The World Economy*, 40(12), 2611–2638.
- BERGHOLT, D. (2015): "Foreign shocks," Norges Bank Working Paper, 15.
- BERNANKE, B. S., M. GERTLER, AND S. GILCHRIST (1999): "The financial accelerator in a quantitative business cycle framework," *Handbook of macroeconomics*, 1, 1341–1393.
- BJÖRKLUND, M., M. CARLSSON, AND O. NORDSTRÖM SKANS (2019): "Fixed-Wage Contracts and Monetary Non-Neutrality," *American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics 2019*, 11(2), 171–192.
- CALVO, G. A. (1983): "Staggered prices in a utility-maximizing framework," *Journal of monetary Economics*, 12(3), 383–398.
- CAMPA, J. M., AND L. S. GOLDBERG (2008): "Pass-through of exchange rates to consumption prices: what has changed and why?," in *International Financial Issues in the Pacific Rim: Global Imbalances, Financial Liberalization, and Exchange Rate Policy (NBER-EASE Volume* 17), pp. 139–176. University of Chicago Press.
- CHARI, V., P. J. KEHOE, AND E. R. MCGRATTAN (2010): "Business cycle accounting," *Econometrica*, 75(3), 781–836.
- CHIB, S., AND S. RAMAMURTHY (2010): "Tailored randomized block MCMC methods with applications to DSGE models," *Journal of Econometrics*, 155(1), 19–38.

- CHRISTIANO, L. J., M. EICHENBAUM, AND C. L. EVANS (2005): "Nominal rigidities and the dynamic effects of a shock to monetary policy," *Journal of Political Economy*, 113(1), 1–45.
- CHRISTIANO, L. J., M. TRABANDT, AND K. WALENTIN (2011): "Introducing financial frictions and unemployment into a small open economy model," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, 35(12), 1999–2041.
- CHRISTOFFEL, K., G. COENEN, AND A. WARNE (2008): "The New Area-Wide model of the euro area: A micro-founded open-economy model for forecasting and policy analysis," *ECB Working Paper Series*, 944.
- CICCARELLI, M., AND B. MOJON (2010): "Global inflation," The Review of Economics and Statistics, 92(3), 524–535.
- COENEN, G., P. KARADI, S. SCHMIDT, AND A. WARNE (2018): "The New Area-Wide model II: an extended version of the ECB's micro-founded model for forecasting and policy analysis with a financial sector," *ECB Working Paper Series*, 2200.
- CORSETTI, G., AND L. DEDOLA (2005): "A macroeconomic model of international price discrimination," Journal of International Economics, 67(1), 129–155.
- CURDIA, V., AND R. REIS (2010): "Correlated disturbances and US business cycles," *NBER Working Paper Series*, 15774.
- DE WALQUE, G., P. JEANFILS, T. LEJEUNE, Y. RYCHALOVSKA, AND R. WOUTERS (2017): "An estimated two-country EA-US model with limited exchange rate pass-through," *National Bank of Belgium Working Paper Series*, 317.
- DEL NEGRO, M., AND F. SCHORFHEIDE (2008): "Forming priors for DSGE models (and how it affects the assessment of nominal rigidities)," *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 55(October), 1191–1208.
- EICHENBAUM, M., AND J. D. FISHER (2007): "Estimating the frequency of price re-optimization in Calvo-style models," *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 54(7), 2032–2047.
- ENGEL, C. (2014): "Exchange rates and interest parity," in Handbook of international economics, vol. 4, pp. 453–522. Elsevier.
- ERCEG, C. J., D. W. HENDERSON, AND A. T. LEVIN (2000): "Optimal monetary policy with staggered wage and price contracts," *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 46(2), 281–313.
- FERRONI, F., S. GRASSI, AND M. LEON-LEDESMA (2017): "Selecting primal innovations in DSGE models," Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, Working Paper, 20.
- FISHER, J. D. (2015): "On the Structural Interpretation of the Smets-Wouters "Risk Premium" Shock," Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, 47(2-3), 511–516.
- GALÍ, J. (2011a): "The return of the wage Phillips curve," Journal of the European Economic Association, 9(3), 436–461.
  - (2011b): Unemployment fluctuations and stabilization policies: a new Keynesian perspective. MIT press.
- GALÍ, J., F. SMETS, AND R. WOUTERS (2012): "Unemployment in an estimated new keynesian model," *NBER macroeconomics annual*, 26(1), 329–360.
- GREENWOOD, J., Z. HERCOWITZ, AND P. KRUSELL (1997): "Long-Run Implications of Investment-Specific Technological Change," *American Economic Review*, 87(3), 342–362.
- HAMILTON, J. D. (2003): "What is an oil shock?," Journal of Econometrics, 113(2).
- HARVEY, A. (1989): Forecasting, structural time series models and the Kalman filter. Cambridge university press.
- HERBST, E., AND F. SCHORFHEIDE (2015): Bayesian estimation of DSGE models. Princeton university press.

- HOLSTON, K., T. LAUBACH, AND J. WILLIAMS (2016): "Measuring the natural rate of interest: International Trends and Determinants," *Federal Reserve Bank of San Franscisco, Working Paper*, 11.
- IRELAND, P. (2004): "A method for taking models to the data," Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control, 28(6), 1205–26.
- ITSKHOKI, O., AND D. MUKHIN (2017): "Exchange Rate Disconnect in General Equilibrium," *NBER* Working Paper, 23401.
- JACOB, P., AND G. PEERSMAN (2013): "Dissecting the dynamics of the US trade balance in an estimated equilibrium model," *Journal of International Economics*, 90(2), 302–315.
- JEFFREYS, H. (1961): Theory of probability. Oxford University Press.
- JUSTINIANO, A., AND B. PRESTON (2010): "Can structural small open-economy models account for the influence of foreign disturbances?," *Journal of International Economics*, 81, 61–74.
- KASS, R. E., AND A. E. RAFTERY (1995): "Bayes factors," Journal of the American Statistical Association, 90, 773–795.
- KILIAN, L. (2009): "Not all oil price shocks are alike: disentangling demand and supply shocks in the crude oil market," *American Economic Review*, 6(1).

- KIMBALL, M. (1995): "The Quantitative Analytics of the Basic Neomonetarist Model," Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, 27(4), 1241–77.
- KLEIN, P. (2000): "Using the generalised Schur form to solve a multivariate linear rational expectations model," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, 24(10), 1405–1423.
- LAUBACH, T., AND J. C. WILLIAMS (2015): "Measuring the Natural Rate of Interest Redux," Federal Reserve Bank of San Franscisco Working Paper, 16.
- LINDÉ, J., AND A. RESLOW (2017): "Do Swedish forecasters properly account for Sweden's international dependence?," Sveriges Riksbank Economic Review, 2, 6–35.
- LUBIK, T. A., AND F. SCHORFHEIDE (2004): "Testing for indeterminacy: an application to U.S. monetary policy," *American Economic Review*, 94(1), 190–217.
- MC DANIEL, C. A., AND E. J. BALISTRERI (2003): "A review of Armington trade substitution elasticities," *Economic internationale*, 2–3(94–95), 301–313.
- MERZ, M. (1995): "Search in the labor market and the real business cycle," *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 36(2), 269–300.
- MOTZFELDT KRAVIK, E., AND Y. MIMIR (2019): "Navigating with NEMO," Norges Bank Staff memo, 5.
- NIER (2012): "Sveriges ekonomi: Ett långtidsscenario fram till 2035, Specialstudie 30," NIER.
- ORTEGA, E., AND C. OSBAT (2020): "Exchange Rate Pass-Through in the Euro Area and EU Countries," *ECB Occasional Paper*, 241.
- PESCATORI, A., AND J. TURUNEN (2015): "Lower for longer: Neutral rates in the United States," *IMF Working Paper*, 135(15).
- RACHEL, L., AND T. D. SMITH (2015): "Secular drivers of the global real interest rate," Bank of England Staff Working Paper, 571.
- REICHLING, F., AND C. WHALEN (2012): "Review of Estimates of the Frisch elasticity of Labor supply,".

<sup>(2014): &</sup>quot;Oil price shocks: causes and consequences," Annual Review of Resource Economics, 6(1).

- SIMS, C. A. (2002): "Solving linear rational expectations models," *Computational Economics*, 20(1-2), 1–20.
- SMETS, F., A. WARNE, AND R. WOUTERS (2013): "Professional forecasters and the real-time forecasting performance of an estimated New Keynesian model for the euro area," ECB Working Paper, 1571.
- SMETS, F., AND R. WOUTERS (2003): "An estimated dynamic stochastic general equilibrium model of the euro area," *Journal of the European Economic Association*, 1(5), 1123–1175.
- SMETS, F., AND R. WOUTERS (2007): "Shocks and frictions in US business cycles: A Bayesian DSGE approach," *American Economic Review*, 97(3), 586–606.
- SVERIGES RIKSBANK (2016): Monetary Policy Report. Sveriges Riksbank, December 2016.
- TAYLOR, J., AND V. WIELAND (2016): "Finding the equiblirium real interest rate in a fog of policy deviations," *Business Economics*, 51(3).
- WESTERMARK, A. (2019): "Is Germany a compass for wage formation in Sweden?," Sveriges Riksbank Economic Review, 2, 91–115.

# Earlier Working Papers:

For a complete list of Working Papers published by Sveriges Riksbank, see www.riksbank.se

Estimation of an Adaptive Stock Market Model with Heterogeneous Agents by Henrik Amilon	2005:177
Some Further Evidence on Interest-Rate Smoothing: The Role of Measurement Errors in the Output Gap by Mikael Apel and Per Jansson	2005:178
Bayesian Estimation of an Open Economy DSGE Model with Incomplete Pass-Through by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Mattias Villani	2005:179
Are Constant Interest Rate Forecasts Modest Interventions? Evidence from an Estimated Open Economy DSGE Model of the Euro Area by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Mattias Villani	2005:180
Inference in Vector Autoregressive Models with an Informative Prior on the Steady State by Mattias Villani	2005:181
Bank Mergers, Competition and Liquidity by Elena Carletti, Philipp Hartmann and Giancarlo Spagnolo	2005:182
Testing Near-Rationality using Detailed Survey Data by Michael F. Bryan and Stefan Palmqvist	2005:183
Exploring Interactions between Real Activity and the Financial Stance by Tor Jacobson, Jesper Lindé and Kasper Roszbach	2005:184
Two-Sided Network Effects, Bank Interchange Fees, and the Allocation of Fixed Costs by Mats A. Bergman	2005:185
Trade Deficits in the Baltic States: How Long Will the Party Last? by Rudolfs Bems and Kristian Jönsson	2005:186
Real Exchange Rate and Consumption Fluctuations follwing Trade Liberalization by Kristian Jönsson	2005:187
Modern Forecasting Models in Action: Improving Macroeconomic Analyses at Central Banks by Malin Adolfson, Michael K. Andersson, Jesper Lindé, Mattias Villani and Anders Vredin	2005:188
Bayesian Inference of General Linear Restrictions on the Cointegration Space by Mattias Villani	2005:189
Forecasting Performance of an Open Economy Dynamic Stochastic General Equilibrium Model by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Mattias Villani	2005:190
Forecast Combination and Model Averaging using Predictive Measures by Jana Eklund and Sune Karlsson	2005:191
Swedish Intervention and the Krona Float, 1993-2002 by Owen F. Humpage and Javiera Ragnartz	2006:192
A Simultaneous Model of the Swedish Krona, the US Dollar and the Euro by Hans Lindblad and Peter Sellin	2006:193
Testing Theories of Job Creation: Does Supply Create Its Own Demand? by Mikael Carlsson, Stefan Eriksson and Nils Gottfries	2006:194
Down or Out: Assessing The Welfare Costs of Household Investment Mistakes by Laurent E. Calvet, John Y. Campbell and Paolo Sodini	2006:195
Efficient Bayesian Inference for Multiple Change-Point and Mixture Innovation Models by Paolo Giordani and Robert Kohn	2006:196
Derivation and Estimation of a New Keynesian Phillips Curve in a Small Open Economy by Karolina Holmberg	2006:197
Technology Shocks and the Labour-Input Response: Evidence from Firm-Level Data by Mikael Carlsson and Jon Smedsaas	2006:198
Monetary Policy and Staggered Wage Bargaining when Prices are Sticky by Mikael Carlsson and Andreas Westermark	2006:199
The Swedish External Position and the Krona by Philip R. Lane	2006:200

Price Setting Transactions and the Role of Denominating Currency in FX Markets by Richard Friberg and Fredrik Wilander	2007:201
The geography of asset holdings: Evidence from Sweden by Nicolas Coeurdacier and Philippe Martin	2007:202
Evaluating An Estimated New Keynesian Small Open Economy Model by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Mattias Villani	2007:203
The Use of Cash and the Size of the Shadow Economy in Sweden by Gabriela Guibourg and Björn Segendorf	2007:204
Bank supervision Russian style: Evidence of conflicts between micro- and macro-prudential concerns by Sophie Claeys and Koen Schoors	2007:205
Optimal Monetary Policy under Downward Nominal Wage Rigidity by Mikael Carlsson and Andreas Westermark	2007:206
Financial Structure, Managerial Compensation and Monitoring by Vittoria Cerasi and Sonja Daltung	2007:207
Financial Frictions, Investment and Tobin's q by Guido Lorenzoni and Karl Walentin	2007:208
Sticky Information vs Sticky Prices: A Horse Race in a DSGE Framework by Mathias Trabandt	2007:209
Acquisition versus greenfield: The impact of the mode of foreign bank entry on information and bank lending rates by Sophie Claeys and Christa Hainz	2007:210
Nonparametric Regression Density Estimation Using Smoothly Varying Normal Mixtures by Mattias Villani, Robert Kohn and Paolo Giordani	2007:211
The Costs of Paying – Private and Social Costs of Cash and Card by Mats Bergman, Gabriella Guibourg and Björn Segendorf	2007:212
Using a New Open Economy Macroeconomics model to make real nominal exchange rate forecasts by Peter Sellin	2007:213
Introducing Financial Frictions and Unemployment into a Small Open Economy Model by Lawrence J. Christiano, Mathias Trabandt and Karl Walentin	2007:214
Earnings Inequality and the Equity Premium by Karl Walentin	2007:215
Bayesian forecast combination for VAR models by Michael K. Andersson and Sune Karlsson	2007:216
Do Central Banks React to House Prices? by Daria Finocchiaro and Virginia Queijo von Heideken	2007:217
The Riksbank's Forecasting Performance by Michael K. Andersson, Gustav Karlsson and Josef Svensson	2007:218
Macroeconomic Impact on Expected Default Freqency by Per Åsberg and Hovick Shahnazarian	2008:219
Monetary Policy Regimes and the Volatility of Long-Term Interest Rates by Virginia Queijo von Heideken	2008:220
Governing the Governors: A Clinical Study of Central Banks by Lars Frisell, Kasper Roszbach and Giancarlo Spagnolo	2008:221
The Monetary Policy Decision-Making Process and the Term Structure of Interest Rates by Hans Dillén	2008:222
How Important are Financial Frictions in the US and the Euro Area by Virginia Queijo von Heideken	2008:223
Block Kalman filtering for large-scale DSGE models by Ingvar Strid and Karl Walentin	2008:224
Optimal Monetary Policy in an Operational Medium-Sized DSGE Model by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Lars E. O. Svensson	2008:225
Firm Default and Aggregate Fluctuations by Tor Jacobson, Rikard Kindell, Jesper Lindé and Kasper Roszbach	2008:226
Re-Evaluating Swedish Membership in EMU: Evidence from an Estimated Model by Ulf Söderström	2008:227

The Effect of Cash Flow on Investment: An Empirical Test of the Balance Sheet Channel by Ola Melander	2009:228
Expectation Driven Business Cycles with Limited Enforcement by Karl Walentin	2009:229
Effects of Organizational Change on Firm Productivity by Christina Håkanson	2009:230
Evaluating Microfoundations for Aggregate Price Rigidities: Evidence from Matched Firm-Level Data on Product Prices and Unit Labor Cost by Mikael Carlsson and Oskar Nordström Skans	2009:231
Monetary Policy Trade-Offs in an Estimated Open-Economy DSGE Model by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laséen, Jesper Lindé and Lars E. O. Svensson	2009:232
Flexible Modeling of Conditional Distributions Using Smooth Mixtures of Asymmetric Student T Densities by Feng Li, Mattias Villani and Robert Kohn	2009:233
Forecasting Macroeconomic Time Series with Locally Adaptive Signal Extraction by Paolo Giordani and Mattias Villani	2009:234
Evaluating Monetary Policy by Lars E. O. Svensson	2009:235
Risk Premiums and Macroeconomic Dynamics in a Heterogeneous Agent Model by Ferre De Graeve, Maarten Dossche, Marina Emiris, Henri Sneessens and Raf Wouters	2010:236
Picking the Brains of MPC Members by Mikael Apel, Carl Andreas Claussen and Petra Lennartsdotter	2010:237
Involuntary Unemployment and the Business Cycle by Lawrence J. Christiano, Mathias Trabandt and Karl Walentin	2010:238
Housing collateral and the monetary transmission mechanism by Karl Walentin and Peter Sellin	2010:239
The Discursive Dilemma in Monetary Policy by Carl Andreas Claussen and Øistein Røisland	2010:240
Monetary Regime Change and Business Cycles by Vasco Cúrdia and Daria Finocchiaro	2010:241
Bayesian Inference in Structural Second-Price common Value Auctions by Bertil Wegmann and Mattias Villani	2010:242
Equilibrium asset prices and the wealth distribution with inattentive consumers by Daria Finocchiaro	2010:243
Identifying VARs through Heterogeneity: An Application to Bank Runs by Ferre De Graeve and Alexei Karas	2010:244
Modeling Conditional Densities Using Finite Smooth Mixtures by Feng Li, Mattias Villani and Robert Kohn	2010:245
The Output Gap, the Labor Wedge, and the Dynamic Behavior of Hours by Luca Sala, Ulf Söderström and Antonella Trigari	2010:246
Density-Conditional Forecasts in Dynamic Multivariate Models by Michael K. Andersson, Stefan Palmqvist and Daniel F. Waggoner	2010:247
Anticipated Alternative Policy-Rate Paths in Policy Simulations by Stefan Laséen and Lars E. O. Svensson	2010:248
MOSES: Model of Swedish Economic Studies by Gunnar Bårdsen, Ard den Reijer, Patrik Jonasson and Ragnar Nymoen	2011:249
The Effects of Endogenuos Firm Exit on Business Cycle Dynamics and Optimal Fiscal Policy by Lauri Vilmi	2011:250
Parameter Identification in a Estimated New Keynesian Open Economy Model by Malin Adolfson and Jesper Lindé	2011:251
Up for count? Central bank words and financial stress by Marianna Blix Grimaldi	2011:252
Wage Adjustment and Productivity Shocks by Mikael Carlsson, Julián Messina and Oskar Nordström Skans	2011:253

Stylized (Arte) Facts on Sectoral Inflation by Ferre De Graeve and Karl Walentin	2011:254
Hedging Labor Income Risk by Sebastien Betermier, Thomas Jansson, Christine A. Parlour and Johan Walden	2011:255
Taking the Twists into Account: Predicting Firm Bankruptcy Risk with Splines of Financial Ratios by Paolo Giordani, Tor Jacobson, Erik von Schedvin and Mattias Villani	2011:256
Collateralization, Bank Loan Rates and Monitoring: Evidence from a Natural Experiment by Geraldo Cerqueiro, Steven Ongena and Kasper Roszbach	2012:257
On the Non-Exclusivity of Loan Contracts: An Empirical Investigation by Hans Degryse, Vasso Ioannidou and Erik von Schedvin	2012:258
Labor-Market Frictions and Optimal Inflation by Mikael Carlsson and Andreas Westermark	2012:259
Output Gaps and Robust Monetary Policy Rules by Roberto M. Billi	2012:260
The Information Content of Central Bank Minutes by Mikael Apel and Marianna Blix Grimaldi	2012:261
The Cost of Consumer Payments in Sweden	2012:262
by Björn Segendorf and Thomas Jansson	
Trade Credit and the Propagation of Corporate Failure: An Empirical Analysis	2012:263
by Tor Jacobson and Erik von Schedvin	
Structural and Cyclical Forces in the Labor Market During the Great Recession: Cross-Country Evidence	2012:264
by Luca Sala, Ulf Söderström and AntonellaTrigari	
Pension Wealth and Household Savings in Europe: Evidence from SHARELIFE	2013:265
by Rob Alessie, Viola Angelini and Peter van Santen	
Long-Term Relationship Bargaining	2013:266
by Andreas Westermark	
Using Financial Markets To Estimate the Macro Effects of Monetary Policy: An Impact-Identified FAVAR*	2013:267
by Stefan Pitschner	
DYNAMIC MIXTURE-OF-EXPERTS MODELS FOR LONGITUDINAL AND DISCRETE-TIME SURVIVAL DATA	2013:268
by Matias Quiroz and Mattias Villani	
Conditional euro area sovereign default risk	2013:269
by André Lucas, Bernd Schwaab and Xin Zhang	
Nominal GDP Targeting and the Zero Lower Bound: Should We Abandon Inflation Targeting?*	2013:270
by Roberto M. Billi	
Un-truncating VARs*	2013:271
by Ferre De Graeve and Andreas Westermark	
Housing Choices and Labor Income Risk	2013:272
by Thomas Jansson	
Identifying Fiscal Inflation*	2013:273
by Ferre De Graeve and Virginia Queijo von Heideken	0040.074
On the Redistributive Effects of Inflation: an International Perspective"	2013:274
by Paola Boel	0040.075
Business Cycle Implications of Mongage Spreads	2013:275
by Kall Walefull	2012:276
economic models by Isajah Hull	2013.270
A detrimental feedback loop: deleveraging and adverse selection	2013-277
by Christoph Bartsch	2013.211
Distortionary Fiscal Policy and Monetary Policy Goals	2013-278
by Klaus Adam and Roberto M Billi	2010.270
Predicting the Spread of Financial Innovations: An Enidemiological Approach	2013.279
by Isaiah Hull	
Firm-Level Evidence of Shifts in the Supply of Credit	2013:280

Lines of Credit and Investment: Firm-Level Evidence of Real Effects of the Financial Crisis by Karolina Holmberg	2013:281
A wake-up call: information contagion and strategic uncertainty by Toni Ahnert and Christoph Bertsch	2013:282
Debt Dynamics and Monetary Policy: A Note	2013:283
by Stefan Laséen and Ingvar Strid	
Optimal taxation with home production	2014:284
by Conny Olovsson	
Incompatible European Partners? Cultural Predispositions and Household Financial Behavior	2014:285
by Michael Haliassos, Thomas Jansson and Yigitcan Karabulut	
How Subprime Borrowers and Mortgage Brokers Shared the Piecial Behavior	2014:286
by Antje Berndt, Burton Hollifield and Patrik Sandås	
The Macro-Financial Implications of House Price-Indexed Mortgage Contracts	2014:287
by Isaiah Hull	
Does Trading Anonymously Enhance Liquidity?	2014:288
by Patrick J. Dennis and Patrik Sandås	
Systematic bailout guarantees and tacit coordination	2014:289
by Christoph Bertsch, Claudio Calcagno and Mark Le Quement	
Selection Effects in Producer-Price Setting	2014:290
by Mikael Carlsson	
Dynamic Demand Adjustment and Exchange Rate Volatility	2014:291
by Vesna Corbo	
Forward Guidance and Long Term Interest Rates: Inspecting the Mechanism	2014:292
by Ferre De Graeve, Pelin Ilbas & Raf Wouters	
Firm-Level Shocks and Labor Adjustments	2014:293
by Mikael Carlsson, Julián Messina and Oskar Nordström Skans	
A wake-up call theory of contagion	2015:294
by Toni Ahnert and Christoph Bertsch	
Risks in macroeconomic fundamentals and excess bond returns predictability	2015:295
by Rafael B. De Rezende	
The Importance of Reallocation for Productivity Growth: Evidence from European and US Banking	2015:296
by Jaap W.B. Bos and Peter C. van Santen	
SPEEDING UP MCMC BY EFFICIENT DATA SUBSAMPLING	2015:297
by Matias Quiroz, Mattias Villani and Robert Kohn	
Amortization Requirements and Household Indebtedness: An Application to Swedish-Style Mortgages	2015:298
by Isaiah Hull	
Fuel for Economic Growth?	2015:299
by Johan Gars and Conny Olovsson	
Searching for Information	2015:300
by Jungsuk Han and Francesco Sangiorgi	
What Broke First? Characterizing Sources of Structural Change Prior to the Great Recession	2015:301
by Isaiah Hull	
Price Level Targeting and Risk Management	2015:302
by Roberto Billi	
Central bank policy paths and market forward rates: A simple model	2015:303
by Ferre De Graeve and Jens Iversen	
Jump-Starting the Euro Area Recovery: Would a Rise in Core Fiscal Spending Help the Periphery?	2015:304
by Olivier Blanchard, Christopher J. Erceg and Jesper Lindé	
Bringing Financial Stability into Monetary Policy*	2015:305
by Eric M. Leeper and James M. Nason	
SCALABLE MCMC FOR LARGE DATA PROBLEMS USING DATA SUBSAMPLING AND THE DIFFERENCE ESTIMATOR	2015:306
by MATIAS QUIROZ, MATTIAS VILLANI AND ROBERT KOHN	

SPEEDING UP MCMC BY DELAYED ACCEPTANCE AND DATA SUBSAMPLING by MATIAS QUIROZ	2015:307
Modeling financial sector joint tail risk in the euro area by André Lucas, Bernd Schwaab and Xin Zhang	2015:308
Score Driven Exponentially Weighted Moving Averages and Value-at-Risk Forecasting	2015:309
by André Lucas and Xin Zhang	
On the Theoretical Efficacy of Quantitative Easing at the Zero Lower Bound	2015:310
by Paola Boel and Christopher J. Waller	
Optimal Inflation with Corporate Taxation and Financial Constraints	2015:311
by Daria Finocchiaro. Giovanni Lombardo. Caterina Mendicino and Philippe Weil	
Fire Sale Bank Recapitalizations	2015:312
by Christoph Bertsch and Mike Mariathasan	
Since you're so rich, you must be really smart: Talent and the Finance Wage Premium	2015:313
by Michael Böhm. Daniel Metzger and Per Strömberg	
Debt. equity and the equity price puzzle	2015:314
by Daria Finocchiaro and Caterina Mendicino	2010.011
Trade Credit: Contract-Level Evidence Contradicts Current Theories	2016:315
by Tore Ellingsen, Tor, Jacobson and Erik von Schedvin	2010.010
Double Lightlity in a Branch Banking System: Historical Evidence from Canada	2016:316
by Appa Grodecka and Aptonic Kotidis	2010.310
Subprime Perrowers, Securitization and the Transmission of Pupinges Cuelos	2016-217
Subplime Borrowers, Securitization and the Transmission of Business Cycles	2010.317
Deel Time Forecesting for Menetery Delieu Anglusia, The Case of Custines Dilyhords	2010:210
kear- Time Forecasting for Monetary Policy Analysis. The Case of Svenges Riksbank	2010.316
by Jens Iversen, Stelan Laseen, Hennik Lundvall and On Soderstrom	2010:210
Fed Liftoff and Supprime Loan Interest Rates: Evidence from the Peer-to-Peer Lending	2016:319
by Christoph Bertsch, Isalah Huli and Xin Zhang	0040-000
Curbing Shocks to Corporate Liquidity: The Role of Trade Credit	2016:320
by Niklas Amberg, Tor Jacobson, Erik von Schedvin and Robert Townsend	
Firms' Strategic Choice of Loan Delinquencies	2016:321
by Paola Morales-Acevedo	
Fiscal Consolidation Under Imperfect Credibility	2016:322
by Matthieu Lemoine and Jesper Lindé	
Challenges for Central Banks' Macro Models	2016:323
by Jesper Lindé, Frank Smets and Rafael Wouters	
The interest rate effects of government bond purchases away from the lower bound	2016:324
by Rafael B. De Rezende	
COVENANT-LIGHT CONTRACTS AND CREDITOR COORDINATION	2016:325
by Bo Becker and Victoria Ivashina	
Endogenous Separations, Wage Rigidities and Employment Volatility	2016:326
by Mikael Carlsson and Andreas Westermark	
Renovatio Monetae: Gesell Taxes in Practice	2016:327
by Roger Svensson and Andreas Westermark	
Adjusting for Information Content when Comparing Forecast Performance	2016:328
by Michael K. Andersson, Ted Aranki and André Reslow	
Economic Scarcity and Consumers' Credit Choice	2016:329
by Marieke Bos, Chloé Le Coq and Peter van Santen	
Uncertain pension income and household saving	2016:330
by Peter van Santen	
Money, Credit and Banking and the Cost of Financial Activity	2016:331
by Paola Boel and Gabriele Camera	
Oil prices in a real-business-cycle model with precautionary demand for oil	2016:332
by Conny Olovsson	
Financial Literacy Externalities	2016:333
by Michael Haliasso, Thomas Jansson and Yigitcan Karabulut	

The timing of uncertainty shocks in a small open economy by Hanna Armelius, Isaiah Hull and Hanna Stenbacka Köhler	2016:334
Quantitative easing and the price-liquidity trade-off by Marien Ferdinandusse, Maximilian Freier and Annukka Ristiniemi	2017:335
What Broker Charges Reveal about Mortgage Credit Risk by Antie Berndt, Burton Hollifield and Patrik Sandåsi	2017:336
Asymmetric Macro-Financial Spillovers	2017:337
by Kristina Bluwstein	2011.001
Latency Arbitrage When Markets Become Faster	2017:338
by Burton Hollifield. Patrik Sandås and Andrew Todd	2011.000
How big is the toolbox of a central banker? Managing expectations with policy-rate forecasts: Evidence from Sweden	2017:339
by Magnus Åhl	
International business cycles: quantifying the effects of a world market for oil	2017:340
by Johan Gars and Conny Olovsson I	
Systemic Risk: A New Trade-Off for Monetary Policy?	2017:341
by Stefan Laséen, Andrea Pescatori and Jarkko Turunen	
Household Debt and Monetary Policy: Revealing the Cash-Flow Channel	2017:342
by Martin Flodén, Matilda Kilström, Jósef Sigurdsson and Roine Vestman	
House Prices, Home Equity, and Personal Debt Composition	2017:343
by Jieying Li and Xin Zhang	
Identification and Estimation issues in Exponential Smooth Transition Autoregressive Models	2017:344
by Daniel Buncic	
Domestic and External Sovereign Debt	2017:345
by Paola Di Casola and Spyridon Sichlimiris	
The Role of Trust in Online Lending by Christoph Bertsch, Isaiah Hull, Yingjie Qi and Xin Zhang	2017:346
On the effectiveness of loan-to-value regulation in a multiconstraint framework by Anna Grodecka	2017:347
Shock Propagation and Banking Structure by Mariassunta Giannetti and Farzad Saidi	2017:348
The Granular Origins of House Price Volatility	2017:349
by Isaiah Hull, Conny Olovsson, Karl Walentin and Andreas Westermark	
Should We Use Linearized Models To Calculate Fiscal Multipliers?	2017:350
by Jesper Lindé and Mathias Trabandt	
The impact of monetary policy on household borrowing – a high-frequency IV identification by Maria Sandström	2018:351
Conditional exchange rate pass-through: evidence from Sweden by Vesna Corbo and Paola Di Casola	2018:352
Learning on the Job and the Cost of Business Cycles by Karl Walentin and Andreas Westermark	2018:353
Trade Credit and Pricing: An Empirical Evaluation by Niklas Amberg, Tor Jacobson and Erik von Schedvin	2018:354
A shadow rate without a lower bound constraint by Rafael B. De Rezende and Annukka Ristiniemi	2018:355
Reduced "Border Effects", FTAs and International Trade by Sebastian Franco and Erik Frohm	2018:356
Spread the Word: International Spillovers from Central Bank Communication by Hanna Armelius, Christoph Bertsch, Isaiah Hull and Xin Zhang	2018:357
Predictors of Bank Distress: The 1907 Crisis in Sweden by Anna Grodecka, Seán Kenny and Anders Ögren	2018:358

Diversication Advantages During the Global Financial Crisis by Mats Levander	2018:359
Towards Technology-News-Driven Business Cycles by Paola Di Casola and Spyridon Sichlimiris	2018:360
The Housing Wealth Effect: Quasi-Experimental Evidence by Dany Kessel, Björn Tyrefors and Roine	2018:361
Identification Versus Misspecification in New Keynesian Monetary Policy Models by Malin Adolfson, Stefan Laseén, Jesper Lindé and Marco Ratto	2018:362
The Macroeconomic Effects of Trade Tariffs: Revisiting the Lerner Symmetry Result by Jesper Lindé and Andrea Pescatori	2019:363
Biased Forecasts to Affect Voting Decisions? The Brexit Case by Davide Cipullo and André Reslow	2019:364
The Interaction Between Fiscal and Monetary Policies: Evidence from Sweden by Sebastian Ankargren and Hovick Shahnazarian	2019:365
Designing a Simple Loss Function for Central Banks: Does a Dual Mandate Make Sense? by Davide Debortoli, Jinill Kim and Jesper Lindé	2019:366
Gains from Wage Flexibility and the Zero Lower Bound by Roberto M. Billi and Jordi Galí	2019:367
Fixed Wage Contracts and Monetary Non-Neutrality by Maria Björklund, Mikael Carlsson and Oskar Nordström Skans	2019:368
The Consequences of Uncertainty: Climate Sensitivity and Economic Sensitivity to the Climate by John Hassler, Per Krusell and Conny Olovsson	2019:369
Does Inflation Targeting Reduce the Dispersion of Price Setters' Inflation Expectations? by Charlotte Paulie	2019:370
Subsampling Sequential Monte Carlo for Static Bayesian Models by David Gunawan, Khue-Dung Dang, Matias Quiroz, Robert Kohn and Minh-Ngoc Tran	2019:371
Hamiltonian Monte Carlo with Energy Conserving Subsampling by Khue-Dung Dang, Matias Quiroz, Robert Kohn, Minh-Ngoc Tran and Mattias Villani	2019:372
Institutional Investors and Corporate Investment by Cristina Cella	2019:373
The Impact of Local Taxes and Public Services on Property Values by Anna Grodecka and Isaiah Hull	2019:374
Directed technical change as a response to natural-resource scarcity by John Hassler, Per Krusell and Conny Olovsson	2019:375
A Tale of Two Countries: Cash Demand in Canada and Sweden by Walter Engert, Ben Fung and Björn Segendorf	2019:376
Tax and spending shocks in the open economy: are the deficits twins? by Mathias Klein and Ludger Linnemann	2019:377
Mind the gap! Stylized dynamic facts and structural models by Fabio Canova and Filippo Ferroni	2019:378
Financial Buffers, Unemployment Duration and Replacement Labor Income by Mats Levander	2019:379
Inefficient Use of Competitors' Forecasts? by André Reslow	2019:380
How Much Information Do Monetary Policy Committees Disclose? Evidence from the FOMC's Minutes and Transcripts by Mikael Apel, Marianna Blix Grimaldi and Isaiah Hull	2019:381
Risk endogeneity at the lender/investor-of-last-resort by Diego Caballero, André Lucas, Bernd Schwaab and Xin Zhang	2019:382
Heterogeneity in Households' Expectations of Housing Prices – Evidence from Micro Data by Erik Hjalmarsson and Pär Österholm	2019:383
Big Broad Banks: How Does Cross-Selling A Affect Lending? by Yingjie Qi	2020:384
Unemployment Fluctuations and Nominal GDP Targeting by Roberto Billi	2020:385

FAQ: How do I extract the output gap? by Fabio Canova	2020:386
Drivers of consumer prices and exchange rates in small open economies by Vesna Corbo and Paola Di Casola	2020:387
TFP news, stock market booms and the business cycle: Revisiting the evidence with VEC models by Paola Di Casola and Spyridon Sichlimiris	2020:388
The costs of macroprudential deleveraging in a liquidity trap by Jiaqian Chen, Daria Finocchiaro, Jesper Lindé and Karl Walentin	2020:389
The Role of Money in Monetary Policy at the Lower Bound by Roberto M. Billi, Ulf Söderström and Carl E. Walsh	2020:390



Sveriges Riksbank Visiting address: Brunkebergs torg 11 Mail address: se-103 37 Stockholm

Website: www.riksbank.se Telephone: +46 8 787 00 00, Fax: +46 8 21 05 31 E-mail: registratorn@riksbank.se